

# 1400 WASILLA SHOPS ROAD ROOFING REPLACEMENT

INVITATION TO BID 19-07-206621

MARCH 4, 2019

ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION 327 WEST SHIP CREEK AVENUE ANCHORAGE, ALASKA 99501 THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK



ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION 327 W. Ship Creek Avenue Anchorage, AK 99501 Phone 907-265-2355 Fax 907-265-2439 BatesT@akrr.com

## INVITATION TO BID 19-07-206621

# 1400 WASILLA SHOPS ROAD ROOFING REPLACEMENT

**Response Required:** This page must be completed and returned ensuring receipt of future addenda or additional information. Please email this form to <u>BatesT@akrr.com</u>, or fax to (907) 265-2439. All addenda will be forwarded to the contact name and number listed below.

Firms that have not returned this cover sheet will not be informed of addendums and will only be alerted to addendums by checking with the ARRC procurement officer or by checking ARRC's internet site: <u>www.alaskarailroad.com</u>, select Suppliers and then Invitation to Bids. Bidders must acknowledge the receipt of all issued addendums in their proposal/bid submittal.

Company		
Address		
Contact		
Phone	Fax	
Fmail		

Please direct all responses and/or questions concerning this ITB to Tim Bates, Alaska Railroad Corporation, Contracts, 327 Ship Creek Avenue, Second Floor, Anchorage, AK 99501, telephone number 907-265-2355, fax number 907-265-2439 or at email address <u>BatesT@akrr.com</u>.

www.AlaskaRailroad.com

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

## THIS IS NOT AN ORDER INVITATION TO BID NUMBER: 19-07-206621 DATE OF INVITATION TO BID: March 4, 2019

INVITATION TO BID ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION CONTRACTS SECTION POST OFFICE BOX 107500 ANCHORAGE, ALASKA 99510-7500 ATTENTION: TIM BATES (907) 265-2355 FAX NUMBER (907) 265-2439 BatesT@akrr.com

# ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION 1400 WASILLA SHOPS ROAD ROOFING REPLACEMENT

SEALED BIDS WILL BE RECEIVED UNTIL 3:00 PM LOCAL TIME ON THURSDAY, MARCH 28, 2019 AT WHICH TIME BIDS WILL BE PUBLICLY OPENED:

> Alaska Railroad Corporation Attn. Tim Bates, 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor 327 W. Ship Creek Avenue Anchorage, Alaska 99501

#### **IMPORTANT**

**Pre-Bid Conference and /Site Visit**: A pre-bid conference and site visit will be held on **March 11<sup>th</sup>, 2019 at 2:00 PM** (sharp), local time. Interested bidders will meet at the Alaska Railroad 1400 Wasilla Shops Road. All Contractors will sign-in at the pre-bid conference and once the conference is completed will proceed to the Engine Repair Shop. Please dress appropriately for weather and safety; hardhats, safety glasses and steel toe boots. This is not a mandatory meeting, although interested firms are encouraged to participate. A bidder's failure to attend the pre-bid conference will in no way relieve the bidder of the responsibility of performing the work in strict compliance with the true intent and meaning of the terms, conditions and specifications of this ITB.

Your bid package (qualifications and bids) must be complete. See instructions and conditions enclosed. Return bid packages in sealed envelopes according to the instructions in 19-07-206621. Bids received by facsimile transmission will not be considered for award. Bids shall be submitted on the forms furnished herein. Hand-delivered bids, amendments, or withdrawals must be received by ARRC's Contracts Section prior to the date and time listed above.

**Contracting Officer:** The person authorized to enter into and administer the Contract on behalf of the Owner. He has authority to make findings, determinations and decisions with respect to the Contract and, when necessary, to modify or terminate the Contract.

ARRC shall not be held responsible for bidder's lack of understanding of what is required by this bid. Should a bidder not understand any aspect of this bid, or require further explanation, or clarification regarding the intent or requirements of this bid, it shall be the responsibility of the bidder to seek guidance from the ARRC.

ARRC reserves the right to reject any and all bids, or any part thereof, negotiate changes in bids, accept any bids or any part thereof, waive minor informalities or defects in any bids, and not to award the proposed contract if it is in the best interest of the ARRC. Any resulting contract from this Invitation to Bid shall incorporate the Standard Instructions, and General Terms and Conditions incorporated in this Invitation to Bid.

This Invitation to Bid is not to be construed as a commitment of any kind nor does it commit the ARRC to pay for any costs incurred in the submission of an offer or for any other incurred cost prior to the execution of a formal contract

Bidder/contractor imposed terms and conditions which conflict with this Invitation to Bid terms and conditions are considered counter offers and, as such, will cause the Alaska Railroad Corporation to consider the bid non-responsive. PROSPECTIVE BIDDERS ARE CAUTIONED TO PAY PARTICULAR ATTENTION TO THIS CLAUSE.

**ARRC Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program:** ARRC is an equal opportunity corporation that encourages the participation of DBEs as prime contractors and subcontractors on its contracts funded in whole or in part by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) or the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). The ARRC has a race neutral DBE Program and does not set DBE goals on individual solicitations. Nonetheless, the ARRC aspires to achieve an overall DBE participation on federal contracts of 3.875 % in FY 2016-2018. If this contract is funded in whole or in part by funds from the FTA or the FHWA, it is imperative that you consult the Federal Terms and Conditions portion of this solicitation.

The Alaska Railroad is a member of Green Star (<u>www.greenstarinc.org</u>). ARRC earned an initial Green Star Award in 1994 and a Green Star Air Quality Award in 2007. The Alaska Railroad considers Green Star membership to be a positive business attribute, and regards a Green Star award as a tangible sign of an organization's commitment to environmental stewardship and continual improvement within its operations.

Please direct all responses and/or questions concerning this ITB to Tim Bates, Alaska Railroad Corporation, Contracts, 327 Ship Creek Avenue, Second Floor, Anchorage, AK 99501, telephone number 907-265-2355, fax number 907-265-2439 or at email address <u>BatesT@akrr.com</u>.

Sincerely,

Tim Bates

Tim Bates Contract Administrator

## <u>INDEX</u>

APPENDIX A	REQUIRED DOCUMENTS
APPENDIX B	BIDDERS INSTRUCTIONS & SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS (Construction)
APPENDIX C	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS
APPENDIX D	FORMS
APPENDIX E	GENERAL CONDITIONS (CONSTRUCTION)
APPENDIX F	SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS
APPENDIX G	CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN
APPENDIX H	COST SCHEDULE

ATTACHMENTS:

- PAMPHLET 600 Issue 37, Effective September 1, 2018
   WASILLA SHOPS ROAD ROOFING REPLACEMENT: SHEETS 1-3

## APPENDIX A

## REQUIRED DOCUMENTS

**<u>REQUIRED FOR PROPOSAL/BID</u>** Bids will not be considered if the following documents are not completely filled out and submitted at the time of bidding.

- 1. <u>Contractor Responsibility Questionnaire [Form 395-0136]</u>
- 2. Construction Bid Form [Form 395-0121]
- 3. <u>Bid Bond [Form 395-0120]</u>
- 4. <u>Cost Schedule Appendix K</u>
- 5. <u>Statement of Qualifications letter (SQL)</u>
- 6. Alaska Contractors License

**<u>REQUIRED AFTER NOTICE OF AWARD</u>** The successful proposer is required to complete and submit the following documents within **five (5) working days** after receipt of written notification:

1. <u>Subcontractor List - [Form 395-0131]</u>

**<u>REQUIRED FOR AWARD</u>** In order to be awarded the contract, the successful bidder must completely fill out and submit the following documents within the time specified in the intent to award letter:

- 1. <u>Certificate of Insurance [from Insurance Carrier]</u>
- 2. <u>Payment Bond [Form 395-0126]</u>
- 3. <u>Performance Bond [Form 395-0127]</u>
- 4. <u>Alaska Business Licenses</u>
- 5. <u>State of Alaska Department of Labor Notice of Work</u>
- 6. <u>Construction Contract [Form 395-0122]; Notice to Proceed (from ARRC)</u>
- 7. <u>Construction Quality Control (CQC) Plan</u>
- 8. <u>Contractor's Site Health & Safety Plan</u>

## POST AWARD DOCUMENTATION

- 1. <u>Weekly Certified Payrolls</u>
- 2. <u>Copy of State of Alaska Contractor Letter of Completion</u>

Form 395-0128 (12/99)

## APPENDIX B

#### BIDDERS INSTRUCTIONS & SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS (CONSTRUCTION)

To be considered for award, Bids must be made in accordance with the following requirements:

**Duty to Seek Clarification:** ARRC shall not be held responsible for a Bidder's lack of understanding of what is required by the Invitation to Bid. Should a Bidder not understand any aspect of the Invitation to Bid, or require further explanation or clarification regarding the intent or requirements of the same, it shall be the responsibility of the Bidder to seek clarification from ARRC prior to submitting his or her Bid.

**Terms and Conditions:** Any resulting contract from this Invitation to Bid shall incorporate the general terms and conditions contained in this bid package.

**Contract Documents:** Bidders shall familiarize themselves with the requirements of all of the Contract Documents which include, but are not limited to the "Bidders Instructions & Special Requirements", the Invitation to Bid, Bid and Contract Forms, General Conditions, Special Conditions, Specifications, Drawings, any Addenda issued prior to the receipt of Bids, and any other documents referenced or incorporated therein.

**Examination and Interpretation of Documents:** Each Bidder shall examine the Contract Documents carefully and shall make written requests to ARRC prior to Bid submission for interpretation or correction of any ambiguity, inconsistency, discrepancy, omission, or error therein which the bidder may discover. Any interpretation or correction will be issued in an Addendum by ARRC. Only a written interpretation or correction shall be binding. No Bidder shall rely on any interpretation or correction given by any other method.

**Addenda:** ARRC may modify the Invitation to Bid prior to the date fixed for opening of Bids by issuance of an Addendum to all parties who have been furnished the Bid Package for bidding purposes. Bidders must acknowledge receipt of all Addenda on the Construction Bid Form [Form 395-0121].

**Qualification of Bidders:** Pursuant to ARRC Procurement Rule 1600.3, before a Bid is considered for award, ARRC may request a Bidder to submit information regarding the Bidder's capability in all respects to fully perform the contract requirements or the individual integrity and reliability which will assure good faith performance. Such information shall include the Bidder's prior experience in performing comparable Work, the availability of necessary financing, equipment, facilities, expertise and personnel to perform the Work and whether he or she has ever been terminated or defaulted on construction work.

**Bid Forms:** Bids must be submitted on the forms provided by ARRC, completed in all respects as required by the Bid Forms and other Contract Documents and manually signed by an authorized official of the Bidder. Bidders may make copies of the Bid Forms for submission of Bids.

**Submission of Bids:** Bids must be sealed, marked, and addressed as directed in the Invitation to Bid and must be delivered to the office designated in the Invitation to Bid prior to the exact time set for opening bids. Late bids will not be considered.

**Modification, Correction, Withdrawal of Bids:** Modification, correction or withdrawal of Bids will be allowed only as provided in ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.8.

**Bid Opening:** Bids will be opened in public at the time set forth in the Invitation to Bid in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.6. The contents of the Bids will be open for public inspection after the notice of intent to award a contract is given.

**Evaluation of Bids:** Bids will be evaluated in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.7. Alternative bids, if called for, are intended to provide ARRC a range of comparative costs which will allow identification of the combinations most responsive to ARRC's need. The order in which the alternatives are listed or set out in the Invitation to Bid should not be taken as any indication as to the order in which ARRC may elect to select the alternatives, if any. Bidders shall submit bid prices for all alternatives stated in the Invitation to Bid and are advised that the order in which the alternatives, if any, are chosen by ARRC, may affect which Bidder is the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder.

**Bid Security:** In accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.4, all Bids shall be accompanied by bid security in the form of a cashier's check or an acceptable Bid Bond, a form of which is provided herein, in the amount of five percent (5%) of the Bid price.

**Rejection of Bids:** ARRC reserves the right to waive minor defects or informalities in a Bid in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1200.8, or to reject any or all Bids in accordance with the provisions of ARRC Procurement Rule 1600.2.

**Award of Contract:** Unless the Invitation to Bid is canceled or all bids are rejected, the procurement officer shall award a contract based on the solicited bids with reasonable promptness by written notice to the lowest, responsible and responsive Bidder whose bid conforms in all material respects to the requirements and criteria set out in the Invitation to Bid.

**Execution of Contract:** A written contract must be signed by the Bidder to whom an award is made and returned to ARRC within ten (10) calendar days, together with all required performance and payment bonds, and certificate(s) of insurance in the amounts required by the Invitation to Bid. The Bidder to whom award is made shall not be permitted to occupy the project site until he has first obtained the required insurance

and submitted to ARRC proof of such insurance together with a statement certifying that said insurance conforms to requirements set forth in the Invitation to Bid.

**Failure to Execute Contract:** If the Bidder to whom the Contract is awarded refuses or neglects to execute it, or fails to furnish the required bonds and insurance within the time specified, the amount of his bid security may be retained by ARRC as liquidated damages.

**Government Contract Requirements:** If Federal funds will be used to pay for any part of the project described in the Invitation to Bid, any contract awarded hereunder will contain provisions requiring the successful Bidder to comply with all pertinent provisions, agreements, and clauses of the subject federal grant and all pertinent laws, regulations, Presidential directives, and executive orders to the extent they apply to the subject matter of the contract.

**Drug and Alcohol-Free Workplace:** Safety is paramount at ARRC. For that reason, ARRC maintains an alcohol and drug-free workplace and requires that the Contractor do the same. At all times during the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall have in place a written drug and alcohol program that includes, at a minimum, the following:

- a. a requirement that all applicants present a negative pre-employment drug screen prior to being hired by the Contractor;
- b. a requirement that employees submit to a "reasonable suspicion" drug and/or alcohol test when showing signs and symptoms of drug and/or alcohol influence on duty;
- c. a requirement that employees submit to "reasonable cause/post-accident" drug and alcohol tests following certain accidents or incidents (with the threshold level triggering testing to be determined by the Contractor);
- d. a provision defining a positive alcohol test as one that reveals a breath alcohol level of .02 or greater;
- a provision defining a positive drug test as one that reveals concentrations at the levels set forth in 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(b)(screening test) and 49 C.F.R. § 40.87(c)(confirmatory test) or greater;
- f. a provision that outlines the consequences of a positive drug or alcohol test and the consequences of an employee's refusal to submit to drug/alcohol testing; and
- g. a provision that establishes the conditions under which an employee may return to work following a positive drug and/or alcohol test, which at a minimum

include an evaluation by a substance abuse professional and compliance with a recommended treatment program.

The Contractor agrees that at any time during the performance of this contract, if an ARRC employee reports to the Contractor that an employee of the Contractor or its subcontractor is showing signs and symptoms of drug/alcohol influence on duty, the Contractor shall remove the employee from ARRC property immediately and shall have the employee tested for drug/alcohol influence. If the employee tests positive, the Contractor shall ensure that the employee is not returned to work on the project until he/she has met the return to work requirements contained in the Contractor's written program.

**Offer Acceptance Period**: For the purpose of award, offers made in accordance with this ITB shall be good and firm for a period of thirty (30) days from the date of bid opening.

**Site-Safety Plan Requirement:** Before the contractor or any subcontractor begins any construction related work under this contract including but not limited to mobilization, equipment setup, storage, etc., taking place on sites under Alaska Railroad Corporation (ARRC) control, they will submit a site Health and Safety Plan to ARRC for compatibility acceptance.

The plan must be compatible with ARRC Safety Policies, including On-Track Safety, ARRC on-site employee safety including safety for Project Managers, Construction Managers, Flaggers, Visitors, Safety personnel, Quality Assurance staff, vendors, and the public. The plan must outlines procedures for first aid, emergency response, chemical exposures, spills, site sign-in requirements for site-safety briefings, coordination with ARRC dispatch, Section 6.16 (SAFETY AND PROTECTION), Section 6.17 (WORK SAFETY ON RAILROAD PROPERTY), and Section 6.18 (EMERGENCIES), other sections of the contract GENERAL CONDITIONS, Appendix Ε.

A complete, detailed Site-Safety Plan shall be submitted to the Project Manager at least 10 days prior to commencement of any Work on the Project

## Contractor's Instructions for Submitting Certified Payroll:

This contract includes work on an Alaska Railroad Corporation (ARRC) construction project, which is subject to the wage/certified payroll requirements of the Alaska Department of Labor Workforce Development (DOLWD) and/or it may include work on a federally funded construction project and be subject to U. S. Department of Labor Davis-Bacon Act wage/certified payroll requirements.

As part of the contract the following will be required:

1. All contractors on a construction project funded in whole or in part with federal funds shall pay laborers and mechanics the higher of the two wages listed in this

contract from the U. S. Department of Labor (<u>www.access.gpo.gov/davisbacon/</u> or <u>http://www.gpo.gov/davisbacon/ak.html</u>) or from the DOLWD (<u>www.labor.state.ak.us/lss/home.htm</u>). Contractors on an ARRC-funded construction project shall pay laborers and mechanics the appropriate wage established by the DOLWD under the Little Davis Bacon Act.

- 2. All contractors employing laborers and mechanics on the project for must submit weekly certified payrolls that contain the information listed on the DOLWD Weekly Certified Payroll Form 07-6058, pages 1 and 2. Page 2 is the "Statement of Compliance" and must bear an original signature. The prime contractor is responsible for gathering the certified payrolls from each subcontractor and for submitting them, along with their own, to ARRC.
- 3. These weekly certified payrolls must be sent to ARRC within seven days after the regular "payday" for that certified payroll at the following address:

Alaska Railroad Corporation Attn: Certified Payroll Clerk P.O. Box 107500 Anchorage, AK 99510-7500

The contractor and its subcontractors are also responsible for filing certified payrolls with DOLWD as required.

- 4. The certified payroll must be completely filled out by the contractor including, but not limited to:
  - i. Contractor's complete name, including joint ventures, Inc., LLC, etc.
  - ii. **Contractor's license number**, also called the contractor's registration number, is required in addition to a business license to do construction work in the state
  - iii. Employee's
    - a. Name
    - b. Address (domicile and mailing)
    - c. Social security number
    - d. Job classification
    - e. Hours worked
    - f. Wages/fringe benefits paid
  - iv. Contracting agency project number, which is the ARRC contract/purchase order number and is listed on the DOLWD finalized Notice of Work. This notice also lists the DOLWD project number, project name, and location. The prime contractor will supply all of this information to its subcontractors.
  - v. Week ending date and payroll numbers. The first week or part of a week of payroll will be designated as payroll number 1 for the first

week, 2 for the second week, etc. until the final week worked on the project. If no work is completed during a given week, the contractor must nonetheless submit a certified payroll for that week, with the appropriate consecutive payroll number for that week, and write "No Work Performed" on payroll.

- vi. The **Statement of Compliance** must be completely filled out indicating how fringe benefits are paid and listing the payroll period. The Statement of Compliance must be signed, dated, and filed within seven days of the payment date of the payroll.
- vii. **Stamp or write "Confidential"** on the certified payroll to help insure the privacy of contractor employees.

Sample copies of DOLWD certified payroll forms with the "Statement of Compliance is shown in Figures 1 and 2 below.

Failure to timely submit complete and accurately filled out weekly certified payrolls to ARRC may result in the delay of payment on the contract.

PAYROLL
CERTIFIED ]
orkforce

Alaska Department of Labor & Workforce Development Labor Standards & Safety Division Wage & Hour Administration



ſ				Τ		рә	nss		Γ		,	<u>s</u>				Τ														
			Date		-	ON	вск	ч́Э				#6/8 11/04/04				_														
			Est. Completion Date	October-05	ħ	p unou	nA is9	ION				1024.06																		
			Est.		s	inoi3	toT					365.50																		
			Contract Amount Date Work Started	12-Dec-04		OTHER	(EXPLAIN)	Medical							_											_				
			Date W	12-1	NS	2	UNION		](					<b>₫</b> '.			J		ł		N	1	<u>'</u>	ŀ	Ł		7	'7		
			Amount	0.00	DEDUCTIONS		Esn.																							
			Contract	\$50,000.00	DEDI		EED WOL TAY					259.21																		
		AK 99503					4.U.S					106.29										•								
		Anchorage, /	5	-		Gross	Amount	Carried	61.21	0.0.0	899.20	427.13																		
		782 Northridge Avenue, Anchorage, AK 99503	Payroll No. Contracting Agency Project # Dept. Labor Project Rame and Location	Gold Creek Bridge Repair		-three	Rate Paid		31.54	2	28.10	12.75																T		
	Address	'82 Northrid	Project Name	Sold Creek E		Total Hannes	Worked Rate Paid		<b>C</b> 2 <b>F</b>	8	32.00	41.5																		
			hoject #		-			ь К	F		0.00	0.00			T				+						_		-	+	+	
			ept. Labor 7	04/12-1500	_	_	-		-		8.00 0.	8.00 0.			╞	_			-										+	_
			ect # D		Date of the Month	_	Day of the Week	3		╈	8.00 8	8.00 8			+											-		+	+	_
			ency Pro	14	Date of t	_	Day of	F	5	8	8.00	3 00.6												-				-		
			tracting Ag	35014				Σ		- n	8.00	8.50						+												
	SubContractor		o. Con			87.FB	e . TO	ŝ	ł	5	ST	E	Ŀ0	ST	;	FB	5	5	ST	8	10	ST	8	5	ST	E		5	ST	FB
	Subc		Payroll N	-		Union Member-	ship?	If NONE put N/A		•	A/A			•																
			_			Apprentice		Applicable																			ļ			
	tor		Week Ending	18-Dec-04	Specific Work Class Code	Including certificate #'s for Electricians. Plumbers.	Painters, Powderman,	Asbestos Workers. Truck drivers include truck license number	S0301	Character Manual	Carpenter	Certificate # Truck License #	Classification Code:	Class floation:	Cartificato #	Truck License #	as sification Code:	Class Maatkon:		Certificate # Trixck License #	Classification Code:	Classification:	Certificate # Truck License #	Classification Code:	Classification:	Certificate # Truck License #	Classification Code:	Classification:		Certificate # Truck License #
	X_Contractor		Contractor License No.	28888		-			2		<u>5 </u>	<u>iú</u> F	8	0	<u> </u> č	<u>≃ر د</u>	ũ	10		<u>נט א</u>	Ö	ŭ	<u>lū F</u>	0	10		10	_[	<b>]</b>	
	Contractor Name	Alaska Strong Steel, Inc	Phone	907-555-1212	Name, SSN, Permanent Domicile Address	(NO P.O. BOX or RURAL ROUTES ACCEPTED)	employee employee	Social Security numbers (SSN) MUST be included for all employees	Joe H. Worker, SSN: 555-55-5555	316 Timber Lake Road	Anchorage, AK 99515																			

	DIALEMENT OF COMPENSION	
CERTIFIED PAYROLL FORM 07-6058 Contr	Contractors & Subcontractors Please Note!!! SSN MU	SSN MUST be listed for each employee on payroll
8 AAC 30,020 CERTIFIED PAYROLL. (a) All Contractors (including owner/operators) who perform work on a public construction contract for the state or political subdivision of the state shall file with the Department a certified payroll (Form 07-6058) before Friday of each week that covers the preceding week.	) who perform work on a public construction contract for the state or political su tweek that covers the preceding week.	ubdivision of the state
(b) The certified payroll shall be submitted to the Department's regional office in which the work is performed. Region II, North of N63°	h the work is performed. Region II, Southeast Alaska. South of N65 <sup>c</sup> (From Yakutat south)	st Alaska, at south)
Labor Standards & Safety Div, DOLWD Lat 675 7th Ave., Station J-1 Fairbanks, AK 99701-4593 (907) 451-2885 Fax: (907) 451-2885 (9	Labor Standards & Safety, DOLWD 200 Labor Standards & Safety, DOLWD 3301 Eagle Street, Suite 301 1111 W. 8th Street, Rm 302 Anchorage, AK 99503-4149 1111 W. 8th Street, Rm 302 (907) 259-4900 Fax: (907) 259-4905 Fax: (907) 455-3584	tey, DOLWD 149 t, Rm 302 307) 465-3584
In lieu of submitting Form 07-6058, contractors may submit his/her payroll form. <u>THE FC</u> The contractor's payroll record must contain the same information required on this form.	contractors may submit his/her payrol form. THE FORM MUST CONTAIN SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBERS FOR EACH EMPLOYEE at contain the same information required on this form.	<u>oyee.</u>
Sec. 35.05.040 requires that all contractors or subcontractors who perform work on a public construction contract for the state or a political subdivision of the state shall, BEFORE FRIDAY OF EACH WEEK, file with the Department of Labor and Workforce Development (DOLWD), a sworn affidavit for the previous week, setting out in defail the	t public construction contract for the state or a political subdivision of the state sum (DOLWD), a sworn affidavit for the previous week, setting out in detail the state.	stall, BEFORE te
number of workers employed, wages paid each week, job classification of each employee, hours worked each day and week, and other information which the DOLWD requires.	oyee, hours worked each day and week, and other information which the DOLN	WD requires.
CONTRACTORS WHO DISREGARD THEIR OBLIGATIONS TO THEIR EMPLOYEES, INCLUDING PAYMENI OF THE APPROPRIALE PREVALING RATES OF PAY, UNCUMUNIONAL PATMENI. AND PAYMENT NOT LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK MAY BE DEBARRED FROM PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION.	EES, INCLUDING PAYMENT OF THE APPROPRIATE PREVALING RATES UBLIC CONSTRUCTION.	UF FAT, UNCONDITIONAL FATMENT,
Date: 22-Dec-04	(2) That Alaska Strong Steel, Inc.	X□ (c) Each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor listed on this narvell has been paid, as indicated on the parvol, an
I Jane Doe President	is in full compliance with the provisions set forth in AS 36.10.	amount not less than the sum of the applicable basic hourty
	which requires employment preference for Alaska residents as	whose rate plus the amount of the required fringe benefits as
<ol> <li>That I pay or supervise the payment of persons employed by Alaska Strond Steel. Inc.</li> </ol>	outlined in AS 36.95.010; and (3) That any payrolls otherwise under this contract required	currently published by DOLWD, except as noted in Section
contractor)	to be submitted for the above period are correct and complete;	(d) Exceptions:
Gold Creek Bridge Project ; that during the payroll	that the wage rages for laborers, mechanics or field surveyors	Exception (Craft) Explanation
(Building or Work)	contained herein are not less than the current applicable wage	
period commencing on 12-Dec-04, and ending on (date)	rates established by the DOLWD; that the classification set forth therein for each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor conforms	
18-Dec-04, all persons employed on said project have	with the work performed; and	
(date) been paid full weekly wages earned, that no rebates have hean or will he made either direatly or indirectly ho or on hehalf of	(4) That any apprentices employed in the above period are duly registered in a borna fide apprenticeship program renistered with the State anorenticeship apency recomized by	
ueer of will be made entried directly of information to of on behavior of said	registered mut into outs opportune on the grant of the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training. United States	
Alaska Strong Steel, Inc.	Department of Labor, or if no such agency exists in the State, are registered with the Bureau of Anomenticeschip and Training.	T.
routerand in the full weekly wages earned by an person, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the	up regressions much account of the provident of the provi	The wilt/uf faisification of any of the above information may subject the
full wages earned by any person, other than permissible deductions on projects covered by Alaska Statute 36 as defined	hour I have worked. My last progress payment was received on For	Comflactor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution. See Section 1004 of Title 18 and Section 231 of the United States Code. Also see AS
in regulations is supported on the Commissioner of Carbon of the France of F	(6) That where fringe benefits are paid to approved plans, funds or programs: (check all applicable items)	36. <b>b</b> . 060.
issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act, as	<ul> <li>(a) In addition to the basic hourly wage rates paid to each</li> </ul>	
amended (48 Stat. 948; 63 Stat. 108; 72 Stat. 967; 76 Stat. 357; 40 USC 276 (c), and described below:	laborer, mechanic or field surveyor listed on this payroll, payments of fringe benefits as currently published by DOLWD	
	have been or will be made to a union tust.	Jane Dov
	(b) In addition to the basic hourly wage rates paid to each laborer, mechanic or field surveyor listed on this payroll, nowments of frinone henefits as currently unitilished for DOI WD	Signature (original signature required)
and;	have been or will be made to the appropriate programs for the benefit of such workers, except as noted in Section 6(d) below.	Jane Doe, President
	Fringe benefit payments will be made at least quarterly to an approved plan. The name of the plan is:	Name & Title (print or type)
Bev Ain 2005		

Rev. Aug. 2005

Weekly Form pg. 2 - Effective 7/1/2003

## Figure 1. Sample Certified Payroll Form with Social Security Numbers

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

## APPENDIX C

## TABLE OF CONTENTS TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

- 01 11 00 Summary of Work
- 01 41 13 Building Codes
- 01 54 00 Construction Aids
- 02 05 00 Demolition
- 06 10 00 Rough Carpentry
- 07 53 23 Ethylene Propylene Diene Monomer (EPDM) Roofing
- 07 60 00 Flashing and Sheet Metal

#### SECTION 01010: SUMMARY OF WORK

#### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

- A. Drawings and General Provisions and Division 1 General Requirements apply to Work of this Section.
- 1.02 DESCRIPTION
  - A. Work included:
    - 1. Work required under this contract is described in the subsequent sections and is more particularly delineated in the Drawings, and includes the providing of all labor, equipment, tools, and materials required to remove existing roofing and install new roofing of approximately 12,490 square feet. Replacement of roof includes: decayed 2x decking replacement, new sheathing, new vapor retarder, roof insulation, EPDM roofing system, flashing and sheet metal and incidental items for Alaska Railroad's 1400 Wasilla Shops Road.
    - 2. The Contract Drawings and Specifications do not purport to describe construction information in absolute and complete detail. In some instances drawings will be diagrammatic and not necessarily to exact scale nor portray exact conditions at any particular locations or situation.
    - 3. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to determine conditions and requirements at each particular situation, and provide all items necessary for the completion of the work according to the parameters established by the Contract Documents.
    - 4. All Work required under this project shall be completed by September 20, 2019.
  - B. Language:

The language employed in these specifications is addressed <u>directly</u> to the Contractor. Imperative or indicative language is employed throughout and requirements so expressed are the mandatory responsibility of the Contractor even though the work specified actually may be accomplished by specialty subcontractors hired, retained, or otherwise engaged by the Contractor. References to third parties in this regard, shall not be interpreted in any way as to relieve the Contractor of any of his responsibilities under the Contract.

#### 1.03 CONTRACTOR'S DUTIES

- A. General:
  - 1. Except as otherwise specifically required, provide and pay for labor, materials, tools, machinery, equipment, and all transportation.
- B. Building Permits and Plan Reviews:

The Contractor shall call for and obtain all required government permits, including plan review and building permits. The Contractor shall obtain certificates of inspection and completion from the appropriate government inspectors and submit them to the Owner's Representative.

#### 1.04 PREMISES

A. Contractor's access:

The owner will make available space, as reasonable, for the storage and staging of the Contractor's materials and equipment, subject to the following controls.

- 1. Use of such areas shall be covered by insurance required by the Owner.
- 1. Storage shall be maintained in a neat and orderly condition at all times, conforming to all fire and safety regulations.
- 2. Fire lanes and required exit pathways shall be kept free and unobstructed at all times.
- 4. Do not unreasonably encumber site with materials and equipment.
- 5. Do not impose loads which might impair the structural integrity of any work already in place.
- 6. Use of interior space shall be coordinated with and subject to the requirements of the Owner.
- 7. Contractor is not allowed to use building restroom facilities and will need to provide temporary restroom facilities for its employees.
- B. Owner Continued Occupancy: The Owner will continue to occupy portions of the Building during the Work of this project. The Contractor shall schedule his work such that the operations of the Owner will not be obstructed and to minimize disruption and inconveniences to the Owner.
- C. Environmental requirements:
  - 1. Restrict all operations to the areas assigned for storage, staffing and other necessary operations, and do not permit the disturbance of any areas not

assigned for approved operations, or shown as limits of construction under this Contract.

2. Employ all means necessary to avoid the accumulation of debris and construction residue, and to avoid the spread of dust and noxious odors.

#### PART 2 PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

- A. Design:
  - 1. Design is based upon the method, system, or product described, and the Drawings reflect the desired location, configuration, and in some instances, the recommended installation details of the named manufacturer.
- B. Or Equal:

# Refer to **GENERAL CONDITIONS** section **6.8 SUBSTITUTES OR "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS**.

C. Minimum quality:

In every instance, the quality level shown or specified is intended as the minimum acceptable for the work to be performed or provided.

D. Conflicting or overlapping requirements:

In the event of conflict in or among any of the requirements of this specification or any referenced standards, or where two or more referenced standards or sets of requirements establish differing minimums or levels of quality, the most stringent requirement shall prevail and shall be so enforced, unless specific language in the text (not in the referenced standards) clearly indicates that the less stringent requirement is intended to prevail.

E. Submittals of material and equipment proposed for incorporation into the Work in accordance with specific requirements of other individual sections of these specifications.

#### PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.01 JOB CONDITIONS
  - A. Inspection:
    - 1. Do not permit the start of any phase of the work until all previous work has been performed in conformance with the Contract Documents and that subsequent operations may be executed in a timely and orderly manner and in complete accordance with the original design, the approved submittals, and all applicable codes and regulations.

- 2. Where directed in subsequent sections, obtain written acknowledgement from subcontractors or installers that substrates affecting their operations had been examined and found satisfactory for further work. Submittal of such acknowledgement, countersigned by the Contractor, shall be a condition for acceptance of that particular installation or phase of the work.
- B. Discrepancies: In the event of discrepancy, ambiguity, conflict, interference, or any other unanticipated condition which might impede timely execution of the work, immediately notify the Owner and do not proceed in questioned areas until resolution or clarification has been obtained.

#### 3.02 INSTALLATION

Install all work in complete accordance with the original design, the approval submittals, and all applicable codes and regulations. Perform all work under the direction of qualified supervisors, foremen, or leadmen, and do not permit any phase of the work to be commenced by subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, or other installers without qualified supervisors present to direct their operations.

#### 3.03 DEMOLITION, CUTTING AND PATCHING

A. General:

Execution of the work of this contract may require that certain existing facilities and installations be altered or demolished in order to accommodate the new work. The location of such work is shown in the Drawings and described in the applicable section of these specifications.

B. Existing Surface:

Where existing surfaces or finishes are disturbed when items or materials are removed or installed, patch surfaces and match with materials of the type and quality equal to or exceeding the existing construction and, as appropriate, to interface with new construction.

C. Patching and Matching:

Perform all patching and matching operations in strict accordance with the governing section of these specifications for the appropriate trade or specialty involved.

#### END OF SECTION

#### SECTION 01061: BUILDING CODES

#### PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.01 DESCRIPTION
  - A. Construction which is not governed by a local building code or the Contract Specifications shall be governed by the more stringent provisions of the latest published edition or Statute adopted edition of the following codes, as applicable in each instance:
    - 1. International Building Code.
    - 2. International Fire Code.
    - 3. National Electrical Code.
    - 4. Uniform Plumbing Code.
    - 5. International Mechanical Code.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (not used)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (not used)

#### **END OF SECTION**

#### SECTION 01520: CONSTRUCTION AIDS

#### PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
  - A. Furnish, install and maintain required construction aids; remove on completion of work.

#### PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.01 MATERIALS, GENERAL
  - A. Materials may be new or used, suitable for the intended purpose, but must not violate requirements of applicable codes and standards.

#### 2.02 CONSTRUCTION AIDS

A. Provide construction aids and equipment required by personnel and to facilitate execution of the work, i.e., scaffolds, staging, ladders, stairs, ramps, runways, platforms, railings, hoists, cranes, chutes, and other such facilities and equipment.

#### PART 3 EXECUTION

#### 3.01 PREPARATION

A. Consult with Owner's Representative, review site conditions and factors which affect construction procedures and construction aids, including adjacent properties and public facilities which may be affected by execution of the work.

#### 3.02 GENERAL

A. Relocate construction aids as required by progress of construction, by storage or work requirements, and to accommodate legitimate requirements of Owner and other Contractors employed at the site.

#### 3.04 REMOVAL

- A. Completely remove temporary materials, equipment and services:
  - 1. When construction needs can be met by use of permanent construction, if approved by Owner.
  - 2. When construction progresses sufficiently to eliminate the need or necessitates removal to continue construction.
  - 3. At completion of Project.
- B. Clean and repair damage caused by installation or by use of temporary facilities.

## **END OF SECTION**

#### SECTION 02050: DEMOLITION

#### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENT

. The general provisions of the contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and General Requirements apply to the work specified in this section.

#### 1.02 DESCRIPTION OF WORK

- A. The extent of demolition work is shown on the drawings or as herein specified.
- B. Demolition includes the removal and disposal of demolished material, as shown on the drawings or as herein specified.
- C. Existing roofing material samples for this project have been tested for asbestos. Asbestos fibers were NOT detected in the roofing materials.

#### 1.03 PARTIAL REMOVAL

- A. Items of salvageable value to the Contractor may be removed from the structure as the work progresses. Salvaged items must be transported from the site as they are removed.
- B. Storage or sale of removed items on the site will not be permitted.

#### 1.04 PROTECTION

- A. Do not interfere with the existing use of adjacent building areas.
- B. Ensure the safe passage or persons around the area of demolition. Conduct operations to prevent injury to adjacent surfaces.
- C. Provide shoring, bracing, or support to prevent movement, settlement, or collapse of adjacent existing work.
- D. Comply with current EPA, State of Alaska, Department of Labor, Borough requirements for demolition removal, and transportation of all roofing debris materials.
- E. Promptly repair damages caused to existing adjacent work or other property by demolition operations at no cost to the Owner.
- F. DO NOT INTERRUPT <u>ANY</u> EXISTING UTILITIES SERVING OCCUPIED AREAS EXCEPT WHEN AUTHORIZED IN WRITING BY THE CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR.

- G. Cease operations and notify the Owner's Representative immediately if safety of structure appears to be endangered. Take precautions to properly support structure. Do not resume operations until safety is restored.
- H. Provide, erect, and maintain barricades, lighting, and guard rails as required to protect occupants of building and workers, and to prevent dust, dirt, or water accumulation in occupied areas.

#### PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.01 MATERIALS
  - A. Except where noted otherwise, maintain possession of materials being demolished. Immediately remove from Railroad property.

#### PART 3 EXECUTION

#### 3.01 DEMOLITION

- A. Execute demolition work and removal of material with as little noise and disruption to daily operations as possible.
- B. Clean adjacent areas and surfaces of dust, dirt, and debris caused by demolition operations.

#### END OF SECTION

#### SECTION 06100: ROUGH CARPENTRY

#### PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.01 DESCRIPTION
  - A. Work included: The extent of rough carpentry is indicated on the Contract Drawings and includes but is not necessarily limited to, the following.
    - 1. Wood framing and blocking.
    - 2. Timber roof decking
    - 3. Plywood roof sheathing.
    - 4. Applicable methods and practices required for related sections called out in "B", below
    - 5. Refer to structural general notes for additional information.
  - B. Referenced standards:
    - 1. APA: American Plywood Association.
    - 2. PS 1: Construction and Industrial Plywood.
    - 3. UL: Underwriters' Laboratories, Inc.
    - 4. WWPA: Western Wood Products Association.

#### 1.02 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Qualifications of Installers:
  - 1. For the work under this section, employ only qualified journeymen mechanics who are experienced in the materials and method specified and who are thoroughly familiar with the type of construction and techniques required.
  - 2. Provide at least one supervisor who shall be present at all times during the work of this section, who is thoroughly familiar with the requirements of this project, and who shall direct all the work under this section.
  - 3. In the acceptance or rejection of rough carpentry no allowance will be made for lack of skill on the part of Installers.

#### 1.03 SUBMITTALS

Submit for review a complete materials list of the products of this section, complete with identification according to qualified standards.

#### 1.04 PRODUCT HANDLING

A. Delivery, storage: Keep materials dry during delivery and storage. Protect against exposure to weather and contact with damp or wet surface. Protect the materials and installation of all other trades.

B. Coordination: Coordinate the work of this section with all interfacing work, avoiding all unnecessary interference.

- PART 2 PRODUCTS
- 2.01 MATERIALS
  - A. Lumber: Structural & framing: Provide Hem Fir, No. 2 or better.
  - B. Plywood Sheathing:
    - 1. 15/32 inch thick, CCXPTS (CCX plug and touch sanded). Plywood need not be pressure treated.
  - C. Timber Decking
    - 1. Hem Fir, select grade, nominal size of 2x6, and moisture content not exceeding 19%, conforming to WWPA Standard.
  - D. Anchorage and fastenings: Provide galvanized fastenings at all locations exposed to weather, at high humidity locations, and stainless steel nails in treated wood.
  - 1. Nails & staples: FS FF-N-105A
  - 2. Wood screws: FS FF-S-111
  - 3. Bolts & studs: FS FF-B-575
  - 4. Washers: FS FF-W-92
  - 5. Nuts FS FF-N-836
  - 6. Lag screws or bolts: FS FB-B-561
  - 7. Bar or strap anchors: ASTM A-575

#### PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.01 SURFACE CONDITIONS
  - A. Inspection: Prior to all work of this section, carefully inspect the substrates and supporting structure, and the work of all other trades, and verify that all such work is complete to the point that work under this section may proceed without interference or delay and in complete conformance with the original design and all

applicable codes and regulations.

B. Discrepancies: In the event of discrepancy, ambiguity, interference, and other unanticipated conditions which would impede proper installation under this section, immediately notify the Owner's Representative, and do not proceed in the areas of discrepancy until resolution or clarification has been obtained.

#### 3.02 WORKMANSHIP

- A. General:
  - 1. Discard units of material with defects which might impair the quality of the work, and units which are too small to fabricate into the work with minimum joints or the optimum joint arrangement.
  - 2. Set carpentry work accurately to required levels and lines, with members plumb and true and accurately cut and fitted.
  - 3. Securely attach carpentry work to substrates by anchoring and fastening as shown and as required by recognized standards. Use common wire nails, except as otherwise indicated. Select fasteners of size that will not penetrate members where opposite side will be exposed to view or will receive finish materials. Make tight connections between members. Install fasteners without splitting of wood, pre-drill as required. Do not lubricate nails, screws, or bolts where friction is essential to develop joint strength. All exterior fasteners and fasteners used in treated wood shall be hot-dip galvanized or stainless steel.
- B. Wood grounds, nailers, blocking, and sleepers:
  - 1. Provide wherever shown and where required for screeding or attachment of other work. Form to shapes as shown and cut as required for true line and level of work to be attached. Coordinate locations with other work involved.
    - 2. Attach to substrates as required to support applied loading. Countersink bolts and nuts flush with surface, unless otherwise shown.
  - 3. All material in contact with membrane roofing shall have moisture protection treatment specified.

#### 3.03 FRAMING, GENERAL

- A. Framing: Provide framing members of sizes and on spacing shown and frame openings as shown, or if not shown, comply with the requirements of the applicable editions of the International Building Code (IBC).
- B. Fastening:
  - 1. Securely attach carpentry work to substrates by anchoring and fastening as shown or necessary, or required by recognized standards.

- 2. Nail as appropriate to the particular item according to nailing tables in the applicable edition of the International Building Code.
- 3. Use common wire nails except as otherwise indicated.
- 4. Select Fasteners that will not penetrate where opposite side will be exposed to view or receive finish materials.
- 5. Pre-drill as necessary to prevent splitting. Do not lubricate fasteners where friction is essential to develop strength.
- 6. Screw, do not drive, wood screws, except that they may be started by driving and then screwed home.
- D. Other Items: Install other items in compliance with original design, approved submittals, and applicable codes and regulations. Anchor all work into place for long life under hard use.
- E. Anchorage: Anchor and nail as shown, and to comply with the "Recommended Nailing Schedule", applicable edition of the International Building Code (IBC).

#### 3.05 INSTALLATION OF PLYWOOD

- A. General: Comply with recommendations of the American Plywood Association (APA) for the installation of plywood.
- B. Sheathing: Install as recommended by the APA's, "Guide to plywood Sheathing for Floor, Walls, and Roofs", for the spacing of supports or types of substrates involved in the work. Use tight butt joints with edge true and plumb. Face veneer up, Face grain parallel timber decking.
- C. Fasten new roof sheathing to timber deck with zinc plated deck screws penetrating timber decking at least one inch, but not extending through timber deck. Screws, #8 by 1<sup>3</sup>⁄<sub>4</sub> inches long, shall be installed at all panel corners and throughout the panels with 15 screws per 4x8 sheet in Zone 3, 12 screws per 4x8 sheet in Zone 2, and 10 screws per 4x8 sheet in Zone 1.

#### 3.06 INSTALLATION OF TIMBER DECKING

- B. Replacement Timber Decking: Clean surfaces thoroughly prior to installation including removal of all old fasteners.
- C. Land ends of decking on framing using single span layup.
- D. Lay with pattern faces down. Each piece shall be square end trimmed.
- E. At each support decking shall be fastened through the tongue and face using galvanized #10 screws with minimum length of 3<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> inches.

#### END OF SECTION

#### SECTION 07 53 23

#### PART 1 GENERAL

#### 1.01 SUMMARY

- A. Owner's desire is that EPDM roofing be fully adhered. Where cover board and insulation cannot be fully adhere and meet wind loads, fastening needs to be performed in a manner to limit thermal bridging.
- B. Furnish and install elastomeric sheet roofing system, including:
  - 1. Roofing manufacturer's requirements for the specified warranty.
  - 2. Preparation of roofing substrates.
  - 3. Wood nailers for roofing attachment.
  - 4. Vapor barrier.
  - 5. Insulation.
  - 6. Elastomeric EPDM membrane roofing.
  - 7. Metal roof edging and copings.
  - 8. Flashings.
  - 9. Walkway pads.
  - 10. Other roofing-related items specified or indicated on the drawings or otherwise necessary to provide a complete weatherproof roofing system.
- C. Drawings and General Provisions and Division 1 General Requirements apply to Work of this Section.
- D. Disposal of demolition debris and construction waste is the responsibility of Contractor. Perform disposal in manner complying with all applicable federal, state, and local regulations.
- E. Comply with the published recommendations and instructions of the roofing membrane manufacturer.

#### **1.02 RELATED SECTIONS**

- A. Section 06 10 00 Rough Carpentry: Wood nailers associated with roofing and roof insulation.
- B. Section 07 62 00 Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim: Formed metal flashing and trim items associated with roofing.
- C. Section 22 10 00 Plumbing Piping and Roof Drains.

#### 1.03 REFERENCES

Referenced Standards: These standards form part of this specification only to the extent they are referenced as specification requirements.

ASTM C 1177/C 1177M - Standard Specification for Glass Mat Gypsum Substrate for Use as Sheathing; 2006.

ASTM C 1289 - Standard Specification for Faced Rigid Cellular Polyisocyanurate Thermal Insulation Board; 2013.

ASTM D 3273 - Standard Test Method for Resistance to Growth of Mold on the Surface of Interior Coatings in an Environmental Chamber; 2012.

ASTM D 4637 - Standard Specification for EPDM Sheet used in Single-Ply Roof

Membrane; 2004.

ASTM D 4811 - Standard Specification for Nonvulcanized (Uncured) Rubber Sheet Used as Roof Flashing; 2004.

ASTM E 84 - Standard Test Method for Surface Burning Characteristics of Building Materials; 2013a.

ASTM E 136 - Standard Test Method for Behavior of Materials in a Vertical Tube Furnace At 750 Degrees C; 2012.

PS 1 - Construction and Industrial Plywood; 2009.

PS 20 - American Softwood Lumber Standard; 2010.

SPRI ES-1 - Wind Design Standard for Edge Systems Used with Low Slope Roofing Systems; 2007. (ANSI/SPRI ES-1)

#### 1.04 SUBMITTALS

- A. Prior to starting work, the roofing contractor must submit the following:
  - 1. Shop drawings showing layout, details of construction and identification of materials.
  - 2. Provide membrane manufacturer's printed data sufficient to show that all components of roofing system, including insulation and fasteners, comply with the specified requirements and with the membrane manufacturer's requirements and recommendations for the system type specified; include data for each product used in conjunction with roofing membrane.
  - 3. Installation Instructions: Provide manufacturer's instructions to installer, marked up to show exactly how all components will be installed; where instructions allow installation options, clearly indicate which option will be used.
- B. Submit a letter of certification from the manufacturer which certifies the roofing contractor is authorized to install the manufacturer's roofing system.
- C. Executed Warranty as a requirement of project close-out.
- D. Specimen Warranty: Submit prior to starting work.

#### 1.05 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. The specified roofing assembly must have been successfully tested by a qualified testing agency to resist the design uplift pressures calculated according to International Building Code (IBC) and American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE 7).
- B. The membrane must be manufactured by the material supplier. Manufacturer's supplying membrane made by others are not acceptable.

- C. Unless otherwise noted in this specification, the roofing contractor must strictly comply with the manufacturer's current specifications and details.
- D. The roofing system must be installed by an applicator authorized by the manufacturer in compliance with shop drawings as approved by the manufacturer. The roofing applicator shall be thoroughly experienced and upon request be able to provide evidence of having at least ten (10) years successful experience installing single-ply EPDM roofing systems and having installed at least one (1) EPDM roofing application or several similar systems of equal or greater size within one year.
- E. Provide adequate number of experienced workmen regularly engaged in this type of work who are skilled in the application techniques of the materials specified. Provide at least one thoroughly trained and experienced foreman on the job at all times roofing work is in progress.
- F. There shall be no deviations made from this specification or the approved shop drawings without the prior written approval of the specifier. Any deviation from the manufacturer's installation procedures must be supported by a written certification on the manufacturer's letterhead and presented for the specifier's consideration.
- G. Upon completion of the installation, the applicator shall arrange for an inspection to be made by a non-sales technical representative of the membrane manufacturer in order to identify any needed corrective repairs that will be required for warranty issuance. Notify the building owner seventy-two (72) hours prior to the manufacturer's final inspection.
- H. Inspector shall be employed and trained by the manufacturer and have received product-specific training from the manufacturer of the products.
- The EPDM Membrane exceeds 41,580 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> under Xenon-Arc UV Light testing used for testing "Resistance to Outdoor (Ultraviolet) Weathering." (ASTM D 4637 Specification requires a 7560 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> minimum total radiant exposure at 70 W/m<sup>2</sup> irradiance at 176°F black panel temperature to pass.)The membrane shows no visible signs of cracking or crazing.
- J. The EPDM Membrane achieves a zero (no growth) rating in the ASTM G21 test for fungi growth.

#### 1.06 DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

Deliver products in manufacturer's original containers, dry and undamaged, with seals and labels intact and legible.

Store materials clear of ground and moisture with weather protective covering.

Keep combustible materials away from ignition sources.

Any materials which are found to be damaged shall be removed and replaced at the Contractor's expense.

Roof Loading: Do not store materials on roof decks, nor position roofing

installation equipment on roof decks in concentrations exceeding:

- 1. Design live load (30 pounds per square foot) for long term duration.
- 2. 40 pounds per square foot for short term duration.
- 3. 100 pound wheel load.

#### 1.07 JOB CONDITIONS, CAUTIONS AND WARNINGS

- A. When positioning membrane sheets, exercise care to locate all field splices away from low spots and out of drain sumps. All field splices should be shingled to prevent bucking of water.
- B. When loading materials onto the roof, the Contractor must comply with the requirements of the building owner to prevent overloading and possible disturbance to the building structure.
- C. Proceed with roofing work only when weather conditions are in compliance with the manufacturer's recommended limitations, and when conditions will permit the work to proceed in accordance with the manufacturer's requirements and recommendations.
- D. Proceed with work so new roofing materials are not subject to construction traffic. When necessary, new roof sections shall be protected and inspected upon completion for possible damage.
- E. Provide protection, such as 3/4 inch thick plywood, for all roof areas exposed to traffic during construction. Plywood must be smooth and free of fasteners and splinters.
- F. The surface on which the insulation or roofing membrane is to be applied shall be clean, smooth, dry, and free of projections or contaminants that would prevent proper application of or be incompatible with the new installation, such as fins, sharp edges, foreign materials, oil and grease.
- G. New roofing shall be complete and weathertight at the end of the work day.
- H. Contaminants such as grease, fats and oils shall not be permitted to come in direct contact with the roofing membrane.

#### 1.08 WORK SEQUENCE

- A. Schedule and execute work to prevent leaks and excessive traffic on completed roof sections. Care should be exercised to provide protection for the interior of the building and to ensure water does not flow beneath any completed sections of the membrane system.
- B. Minimize disruptions to activities in occupied spaces.

#### 1.09 USE OF THE PREMISES

- A. Before beginning work, the roofing contractor must secure approval from the building owner's representative for the following:
  - 1. Areas permitted for personnel parking.
  - 2. Areas permitted for storage of materials.
  - 3. Areas permitted for the location of cranes, hoists and chutes for loading and

unloading materials to and from the roof.

#### 1.10 EXISTING CONDITIONS

If discrepancies are discovered between the existing conditions and those noted on the drawings, immediately notify the owner's representative by phone and solicit the manufacturer's approval prior to commencing with the work. Necessary steps shall be taken to make the building watertight until the discrepancies are resolved.

#### 1.11 TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

- A. Temporary Utilities:
  - 1. Water, power for construction purposes and lighting are available at the site and will be made available to the roofing contractor.
  - 2. Provide all hoses, valves and connections for water from source designated by the owner's representative.

#### B. Temporary Sanitary Facilities:

Sanitary facilities will not be available at the job site. The roofing contractor shall be responsible for the provision and maintenance of portable toilets.

#### 1.12 WARRANTY

Comply with all warranty procedures required by manufacturer, including notifications, scheduling, and inspections.

Warranty:

- 1. Provide manufacturer's 15 year warranty covering both labor and all materials with no dollar limitation. The maximum wind speed coverage shall be 3- second gust of 100 mph measured at 33 feet above ground level. Certification is required with bid submittal indicating the manufacturer has reviewed and agreed to such wind coverage.
- 2. Pro-rated System Warranties shall not be accepted.

#### PART 2 PRODUCTS

#### 2.01 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Acceptable Manufacturer Roofing System: Carlisle SynTec or Firestone Building Products Co.,
  - 1. Roofing systems manufactured by others may be acceptable provided the roofing system is completely equivalent in materials and warranty conditions and the manufacturer meets the following qualifications:
    - a. Specializing in manufacturing the roofing system to be provided.
    - b. Minimum ten years of experience manufacturing the roofing system to be provided.
    - c. Able to provide a no dollar limit, single source roof system warranty.
  - B. Substitution Procedures: See Instructions to Bidders.
  - 1. Submit evidence that the proposed substitution complies with the specified requirements.

## 2.02 ROOFING SYSTEM DESCRIPTION

- A. Roofing System:
  - 1. Membrane: Ethylene propylene diene monomer (EPDM).
  - 2. Color: Black.
  - 3. Thickness: 60-mil.
  - 4. Membrane Attachment: Fully adhered.
  - 5. Slope: Deck is not sloped.
  - 6. Comply with applicable local building code requirements.
  - 7. Provide assembly having Underwriters Laboratories, Inc. (UL) Class A Fire Hazard Classification.
- B. Cover Board
  - 1. Thickness: 0.625 inches
  - 2. Attachment: Mechanical fastening.
- C. Insulation:
  - 1. Total insulation thickness: 6 inches to 2 inches.
  - 2. Maximum insulation board thickness: 2 inches, use as many layers as necessary; stagger joints in adjacent layers.
  - 3. Attachment: Mechanical fastening.
- D. Vapor Barrier:
  - 1. Membrane: High density polyethylene film with SBS modified bitumen adhesive. 40-mil thickness
  - 2. Attachment: Self adhering.

#### 2.03 EPDM MEMBRANE MATERIALS

- A. Roofing and Flashing Membrane: Black cured synthetic single-ply membrane composed of ethylene propylene diene monomer (EPDM) with the following properties:
  - 1. Thickness: 0.060 inch.
  - 2. The EPDM Membrane exceeds 41,580 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> under Xenon-Arc UV Light testing used for testing "Resistance to Outdoor (Ultraviolet) Weathering." (ASTM D 4637 Specification requires a 7560 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> minimum total radiant exposure at 70 W/m<sup>2</sup> irradiance at 176°F black panel temperature to pass.)The membrane shows no visible signs of cracking or crazing.
  - 3. The EPDM Membrane achieves a zero (no growth) rating in the ASTM G21 test for fungi growth.
  - 4. Sheet Width: Provide the widest available sheets to minimize field seaming.
- B. Membrane Fasteners: Type and size as required by roof membrane manufacturer for roofing system and warranty to be provided; use only fasteners approved by roof membrane manufacturer.
- C. Flashing Membrane: Self-curing, non-reinforced membrane composed of nonvulcanized EPDM rubber, complying with ASTM D 4811 Type II, and with the following properties:
  - 1. Thickness: 0.055 inch.
  - 2. Color: Same as field membrane
- D. Self-Adhesive Flashing Membrane: Semi-cured 45 mil EPDM membrane laminated to 35 mil EPDM tape adhesive;
- E. Self-Adhesive Lap Splice Tape: 35 mil EPDM-based, formulated for compatibility with EPDM membrane and high-solids primer;

- F. Splice Adhesive: Synthetic polymer-based, formulated for compatibility with EPDM membrane and metal surfaces;
- G. Bonding Adhesive: formulated for compatibility with EPDM membrane and wide variety of substrate materials, including masonry, wood, and insulation facings;
- H. Adhesive Primer: Synthetic rubber based primer formulated for compatibility with EPDM membrane and tape adhesive;
- I. Low Rise Foam Adhesive: Two-component, low-rise adhesive designed to attach insulation to a variety of acceptable substrates;
- J. Seam Edge Treatment: EPDM rubber-based sealant, formulated for sealing exposed edges of membrane at seams;
- K. Pourable Sealer: Two-part polyurethane, two-color for reliable mixing;
- L. Water Block Seal: Butyl rubber sealant for use between two surfaces, not exposed;
- M. Metal Plates and Strips Used for Fastening Membrane and Insulation: Steel with Galvalume coating; corrosion-resistance meeting FM 4470 criteria.

## 2.04 ROOF INSULATION AND COVER BOARDS

- A. Roof Insulation: InsulFoam II (EPS: Expanded Polystyrene) A closed-cell lightweight expanded polystyrene (EPS) that meets ASTM C578, Type II.
- B. Gypsum-Based Cover Board: DensDeck Prime or approved equal; non-combustible, water resistant gypsum core with embedded glass mat facers, complying with ASTM C 1177/C 1177M, and with the following additional characteristics:
  - 1. Size: 48 inches by 96 inches, nominal.
  - 2. Thickness: 0.625 inch.
  - 3. Surface Water Absorption: 2.5 g, maximum, when tested in accordance with ASTM C 473.
  - 4. Spanning Capability: Recommended by manufacturer for following minimum flute spans: 2<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> inches.
  - 5. Surface Burning Characteristics: Flame spread of 0, smoke developed of 0, when tested in accordance with ASTM E 84.
  - 6. Combustibility: Non-combustible, when tested in accordance with ASTM E 136.
  - 7. Mold Growth Resistance: Zero growth, when tested in accordance with ASTM D 3273 for minimum of 4 weeks.
- C. Insulation Fasteners: Type and size as required by roof membrane manufacturer for roofing system and warranty to be provided.

#### 2.05 VAPOR BARRIER

- A. Vapor Barrier Membrane: Comprised of SBS modified bitumen adhesive, factorylaminated to a tri-laminate woven, high-density polyethylene top surface with releaseliner protecting adhesive.
  - 1. Intended for use as a direct to deck air/vapor barrier in roofing systems and may be used as a temporary roof membrane for up to ninety (90) days.

- 2. Thickness: 0.04 inches minimum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D 5147.
- 3. Max Load at Break at 73 °F: 64 lbf/in, XMD when tested in accordance with ASTM D 5147.
- 4. Low Temperature Flexibility: -30 °F when tested in accordance with ASTM D 5147.
- 5. Moisture Vapor Permeance, 0.02 Perms maximum, when tested in accordance with ASTM E 96.
- 6. Air Permeability: 0.00114 ft3/min•ft2 maximum, when tested in accordance with ASTM E 2178.

#### 2.06 METAL ACCESSORIES

Metal Roof Edging and Fascia: Continuous metal edge member serving as termination of roof membrane and retainer for metal fascia; watertight with no exposed fasteners; mounted to roof edge nailer.

Wind Performance:

Membrane Pull-Off Resistance: 100 lbs/ft, minimum, when tested in accordance with ANSI/SPRI ES-1 Test Method RE-1, current edition. Fascia Pull-Off Resistance: At least the minimum required when tested in accordance with ANSI/SPRI ES-1 Test Method RE-2, current edition. Provide product listed in current Factory Mutual Research Corporation Approval Guide with at least FM 1-270 rating.

Description: Two-piece; 45 degree sloped galvanized steel sheet edge member securing top and bottom edges of formed metal fascia;

Fascia Face Height: 5 inches.

Edge Member Height Above Nailer: 1-1/4 inches.

Fascia Material and Finish: 24 gage, 0.024 inch galvanized steel with Kynar 500 finish in manufacturer's standard color; matching concealed joint splice plates; factory-installed protective plastic film.

Length: Not exceeding 144 inches.

Functional Characteristics: Fascia retainer supports while allowing for free thermal cycling of fascia.

Aluminum Bar: Continuous 6063-T6 alloy aluminum extrusion with pre-punched slotted holes; miters welded; injection molded EPDM splices to allow thermal expansion.

Anchor Bar Cleat: 20 gage, 0.036 inch G90 coated commercial type galvanized steel with pre-punched holes.

Fasteners: Factory-provided corrosion resistant fasteners, with drivers; no exposed fasteners permitted.

Special Shaped Components: Provide factory-fabricated pieces necessary for complete installation, including miters, scuppers, and end caps; minimum 14 inch long legs on corner pieces.

#### 2.07 ACCESSORY MATERIALS

Wood Nailers: PS 20 dimension lumber, No. 2 or better Hem-Fir; or PS 1, APA Exterior Grade plywood.

- 1. Width: 3-1/2 inches (nominal minimum, or as wide as the nailing flange of the roof accessory to be attached to it.
- 2. Thickness: Same as thickness of roof insulation.

## PART 3 INSTALLATION

3.01 GENERAL

- A. Install roofing, insulation, flashings, and accessories in accordance with roofing manufacturer's published instructions and recommendations for the specified roofing system. Where manufacturer provides no instructions or recommendations, follow good roofing practices and industry standards. Comply with federal, state, and local regulations.
- B. Obtain all relevant instructions and maintain copies at project site for duration of installation period.
- C. Perform work using competent and properly equipped personnel.
- D. Temporary closures, which ensure that moisture does not damage any completed section of the new roofing system, are the responsibility of the applicator. Completion of flashings, terminations, and temporary closures shall be completed as required to provide a watertight condition.
- E. Install roofing membrane only when surfaces are clean, dry, smooth and free of snow or ice; do not apply roofing membrane during inclement weather or when ambient conditions will not allow proper application; consult manufacturer for recommended procedures during cold weather. Do not work with sealants and adhesives when material temperature is outside the range of 60 to 80 degrees F.
- F. Protect adjacent construction, property, vehicles, and persons from damage related to roofing work; repair or restore damage caused by roofing work.
  - 1. Protect from spills and overspray from bitumen, adhesives, sealants and coatings.
  - 2. Particularly protect metal, glass, plastic, and painted surfaces from bitumen, adhesives, and sealants within the range of wind-borne overspray.
  - 3. Protect finished areas of the roofing system from roofing related work traffic and traffic by other trades.
- G. Until ready for use, keep materials in their original containers as labeled by the manufacturer.
- H. Consult membrane manufacturer's instructions, container labels, and Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDS) for specific safety instructions. Keep all adhesives, sealants, primers and cleaning materials away from all sources of ignition.

## 3.02 EXAMINATION

Examine roof deck to determine that it is sufficiently rigid to support installers and their mechanical equipment and that deflection will not strain or rupture roof components or deform deck.

Verify that surfaces and site conditions are ready to receive work. Correct defects in the substrate before commencing with roofing work.

Examine roof substrate to verify that it is properly sloped to drains.

Verify that the specifications and drawing details are workable and not in conflict with the roofing manufacturer's recommendations and instructions; start of work constitutes acceptable of project conditions and requirements.

#### 3.03 PREPARATION

- A. Take appropriate measures to ensure that fumes from adhesive solvents are not drawn into the building through air intakes.
- B. Prior to proceeding, prepare roof surface so that it is clean, dry, and smooth, and free of sharp edges, fins, roughened surfaces, loose or foreign materials, oil, grease and other materials that may damage the membrane.
- C. Fill all surface voids in the immediate substrate that are greater than 1/4 inch wide with fill material acceptable insulation to membrane manufacturer.
- D. Seal, grout, or tape deck joints, where needed, to prevent bitumen seepage into building.

#### 3.04 VAPOR BARRIER INSTALLATION

- 1. All deck/deck cover substrates (except metal decks) must be primed prior to application. Use only primer supplied by membrane manufacturer.
- 2. Expanded Polystyrene, Extruded Polystyrene, Common Polyisocyanurate, Fiberglass, Wood Fiber, Perlite and existing single-ply roofs are not acceptable substrates for SBS bitumen adhesive.
- 3. Install with minimum 3" side laps and 6" end laps.
- 4. Roll in with a 75 lb. roller to fully mate each roll to substrate, including all lap areas.

#### 3.05 INSULATION AND COVER BOARD INSTALLATION

Install insulation in configuration and with attachment method(s) specified in PART 2, under Roofing System.

Install only as much insulation as can be covered with the completed roofing system before the end of the day's work or before the onset of inclement weather.

Lay roof insulation in courses parallel to roof edges.

Neatly and tightly fit insulation to all penetrations, projections, and nailers, with gaps not greater than 1/4 inch. Fill gaps greater than 1/4 inch with acceptable insulation. Do not leave the roofing membrane unsupported over a space greater than 1/4 inch.

Mechanical Fastening: Using specified fasteners and insulation plates engage fasteners through insulation into deck to depth and in pattern required by membrane manufacturer.

Adhesive Attachment: Apply in accordance with membrane manufacturer's instructions and recommendations; "walk-in" individual roof insulation boards to obtain maximum adhesive contact.

#### 3.06 SINGLE-PLY MEMBRANE INSTALLATION

Beginning at low point of roof, place membrane without stretching over substrate and allow to relax at least 30 minutes before attachment or splicing; in colder weather allow for longer relax time.

Lay out the membrane pieces so that field and flashing splices are installed to shed water.

Install membrane without wrinkles and without gaps or fishmouths in seams; bond and test seams and laps in accordance with membrane manufacturer's instructions and details.

Install membrane adhered to the substrate, with edge securement as specified.

Adhered Membrane: Bond membrane sheet to substrate using membrane manufacturer's recommended bonding material, application rate, and procedures.

Edge Securement: Secure membrane at all locations where membrane terminates or goes through an angle change greater than 2 in 12 inches (1:6) using mechanically fastened reinforced perimeter fastening strips, plates, or metal edging as indicated or as recommended by roofing manufacturer.

Exceptions: Round pipe penetrations less than 18 inches in diameter and square penetrations less than 4 inches square.

Metal edging is not merely decorative; ensure anchorage of membrane as intended by roofing manufacturer.

### 3.07 FLASHING AND ACCESSORIES INSTALLATION

- A. Install flashings, including laps, splices, joints, bonding, adhesion, and attachment, as required by membrane manufacturer's recommendations and details.
- B. Metal Accessories: Install metal edgings, and copings in locations indicated on the drawings, with horizontal leg of edge member over membrane and flashing over metal onto membrane.
  - 1. Follow roofing manufacturer's instructions.
  - 2. Remove protective plastic surface film immediately before installation.
  - 3. Install water block sealant under the membrane anchorage leg.
  - 4. Flash with manufacturer's recommended flashing sheet unless otherwise indicated.
  - 5. Where single application of flashing will not completely cover the metal flange, install additional piece of flashing to cover the metal edge.
  - 6. If the roof edge includes a gravel stop and sealant is not applied between the laps in the metal edging, install an additional piece of self-adhesive flashing membrane over the metal lap to the top of the gravel stop; apply seam edge treatment at the

intersections of the two flashing sections.

- 7. When the roof slope is greater than 1:12, apply seam edge treatment along the back edge of the flashing.
- C. Flashing at Walls, Curbs, and Other Vertical and Sloped Surfaces: Install weathertight flashing at all walls, curbs, parapets, and other vertical and sloped surfaces that the roofing membrane abuts to; extend flashing at least 8 inches high above membrane surface.
  - 1. Use the longest practical flashing pieces.
  - 2. Evaluate the substrate and overlay and adjust installation procedure in accordance with membrane manufacturer's recommendations.
  - 3. Complete the splice between flashing and the main roof sheet with specified splice adhesive before adhering flashing to the vertical surface.
  - 4. Provide termination directly to the vertical substrate as shown on roof drawings.
- D. Flashing at Penetrations: Flash all penetrations passing through the membrane; make flashing seals directly to the penetration.
  - 1. Pipes, Round Supports, and Similar Items: Flash with specified pre-molded pipe flashings wherever practical; otherwise use specified self-curing elastomeric flashing.
  - 2. Pipe Clusters and Unusual Shaped Penetrations: Provide penetration pocket at least 2 inches deep, with at least 1 inch clearance from penetration, sloped to shed water.
  - 3. Structural Steel Tubing: If corner radii are greater than 1/4 inch and longest side of tube does not exceed 12 inches, flash as for pipes; otherwise, provide a standard curb with flashing.
  - 4. Flexible and Moving Penetrations: Provide weathertight gooseneck set in sealant and secured to deck, flashed as recommended by manufacturer.

#### 3.08 FINISHING AND WALKWAY INSTALLATION

- A. Install walkways at access points to the roof, around rooftop equipment that may require maintenance, and where indicated on the drawings.
  - 1. Use specified walkway pads unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Walkway Pads: Adhere to the roofing membrane, spacing each pad at minimum of 1.0 inch and maximum of 3.0 inches from each other to allow for drainage.
  - 1. If installation of walkway pads over field fabricated splices or within 6 inches of a splice edge cannot be avoided, adhere another layer of flashing over the splice and extending beyond the walkway pad a minimum of 6 inches on either side.
  - 2. Prime the membrane, remove the release paper on the pad, press in place, and walk on pad to ensure proper adhesion.

#### 3.09 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

Inspection by Manufacturer: Provide final inspection of the roofing system by a Technical Representative employed by roofing system manufacturer specifically to inspect installation for warranty purposes (i.e. not a sales person).

Perform all corrections necessary for issuance of warranty.

#### 3.10 CLEANING

Clean all contaminants generated by roofing work from building and surrounding areas, including bitumen, adhesives, sealants, and coatings.

Repair or replace building components and finished surfaces damaged or defaced due to the work of this section; comply with recommendations of manufacturers of components and surfaces.

Remove leftover materials, trash, debris, equipment from project site and surrounding areas.

#### 3.11 PROTECTION

Where construction traffic must continue over finished roof membrane, provide durable protection and replace or repair damaged roofing to original condition.

## **END OF SECTION**

#### SECTION 07600: FLASHING AND SHEET METAL

#### PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS
  - A. Drawings and General Provisions and Division 1 General Requirements apply to Work of this Section
- 1.02 DESCRIPTION OF WORK
  - A. The extent of sheet metal work is indicated on Drawings and/or by provisions of this Section, and is defined to include:
    - 1. Counterflashings.
    - 2. Cleats and Copings and Edge Flashings.
    - 3. Pitch Pockets, if required.
  - B. Related work described elsewhere:
    - 1. Rough Carpentry: Section 06100
    - 2. Modified Bitumen Sheet Roofing Section 07535

#### 1.03 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Single Installer Responsibility: A single installer ("Roofer") shall perform the Work of this Section including related roofing work specified in Section 07535.
- 1.04 COORDINATION
  - A. It is the responsibility of every Subcontractor to cooperate with the Contractor and other Subcontractors to prepare coordinated drawings in areas of congestion and to apprise themselves of requirements of other trades that affect their Work.
- 1.05 REFERENCE STANDARDS
  - A. Architectural Sheet Metal Manual, Third Edition, 1979.
- 1.06 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING
  - A. Follow manufacturer's recommendations and instructions.
  - B. Adequately tie down loose materials to prevent wind damage.
  - C. Take adequate measures to prevent damage to finish surfaces.
- 1.05 SUBMITTALS
  - A. Shop drawings: Submit for review complete shop and installation drawings of all custom fabricated flashing and sheet metal work.

B. Materials list: Accompanying the above, submit a complete list of all the materials proposed to be provided, as well as manufacturer's current recommended installation practices.

#### PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.01 MATERIALS
  - A. Sheet Metal:
    - 1. 24 gauge galvanized steel, or heavier if indicated. Provide with Silicone modified polyester (SMP) or Kynar 500 coating, color as selected from standard colors. New cleats shall be one gauge heavier than the metal being secured.
  - B. Cleat and Edge Flashing Fasteners:
    - 1. Galvanized steel screws (series 300, #12 x 2" min.)
  - C. Miscellaneous Items: Provide miscellaneous items and accessories as required and suitable for their intended use.

#### 2.02 FACTORY FABRICATION

- A. General:
  - 1. Comply with applicable portions of the Architectural Sheet Metal Manual.
  - 2. Lengths: 10' 0" nominal, maximum.
  - 3. Provide Silicone modified polyester (SMP) or Kynar 500 finish on all exposed flashing and sheet metal.
- B. Counter Flashing, Edge Flashings, and Copings:
  - 1. Match existing profiles or as shown on the Drawings.
  - 2. Provide horizontally slotted fastener holes in reglets and on the interior face of copings and raised edge flashings, spaced 16" o.c. maximum.
    - a. At either side of all corners, fasteners spacing shall be 12" o.c. maximum for a distance of 8' from corner.
- C. Cleats:
  - 1. Fabricate to size and shape indicated.
  - 2. Provide horizontally slotted fastener holes, spaced 16" o.c. maximum.

- 3. At either side all corners, fastener spacing shall be 12" o.c. maximum for a distance of 8' from the corner.
- D. Miscellaneous flashing and sheet metal work:
  - 1. Fabricate as required.

#### PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.01 EXISTING CONDITIONS
  - A. Demolish existing sheet metal.
  - B. Verify that substrates are properly prepared to receive flashing and sheet metal.
  - C. Prior to starting work, notify Owner's Representative about conditions requiring correction.
  - D. Do not start work until conditions are satisfactory.

#### 3.02 PROTECTING OTHER WORK

A. Protect work of other trades against damage and discoloration caused by work in this Section.

#### 3.03 INSTALLATION

- A. Comply with application portions of the Architectural Sheet Metal Manual.
- B. Comply with FM 1-49, Zone 2.
- C. Provide separation for dissimilar metals.
- D. The substrate and underneath side of sheet metal shall be free of standing water prior to the application of sheet metal.
- E. Sheet metal shall be dry and adequately clean prior to application of sealant.
  - F. Make provisions for thermal movement.
  - G. Sealant shall be applied in conformance with Section 07900.

#### 3.04 INSTALLATION OF CLEATS

- A. Install continuous cleats as indicated. Use nails for application to side of nailer.
- B. Provide ½" space between each length of cleat. Locate cleat "splice" a minimum of two (2) feet from all control and seismic joint cover expansion joints.
- 3.05 INSTALLATION OF COPINGS

- A. Expansion joints: Place over cleats and fully butter entire face of back-up plate with sealant.
- B. Copings:
  - 1. Provide <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>" clearance between lengths of coping.
  - 2. Center coping joints over expansion joint back-up plates.
  - 3. Slope top of copings to roof. Provide shims under high side.
  - 4. Cleats shall loose lock the coping on one side. The other side shall be screwed with galvanized steel screws (series 300, #12 x 1-1/2" min.)
  - 5. Corners: Miter, seam and seal. Leg length: 18".

#### 3.06 INSTALLATION OF EDGE FLASHING

- A. Cleat shall loose lock the outer face, or the face shall be screwed (which ever is indicated). Screws shall be as specified in 3.05 B.4.
- B. Nail deck flange with two rows of nails at 3" on center, staggered.
- C. At raised edge flashing, secure cant flange with screws as specified in 3.05 B.4 (except 2" long min. with EPDM bonded washers), spaced at 12" on center max. Top seal screws with sealant specified in 07900.
- D. See 07535 for integration into roofing system.

#### 3.07 INSTALLATION OF COUNTERFLASHINGS

- A. Secure with drilled in type fasteners. Apply polyurethane sealant over top of fasteners and washers.
- B. At slices, overlap counter flashing 3". Fully butter contact faces. Do not seal antisiphon groove.
- C. Apply backer rod and sealant a specified in 07900.
- D. Corners: Miter and Seal.
- E. Install self-adhering modified bitumen as specified in Section 07900.

#### 3.08 INSTALLATION OF OTHER MISCELLANEOUS SHEET METAL WORK

- A. As indicated and required.
- 3.09 CLEANING, REPAIRING AND PROTECTION
  - A. Clean exposed metal surfaces of substrates which might cause corrosion of metal or deterioration of finishes.

- B. Remove debris and excess materials from project side upon work completion or sooner is directed.
- C. Clean, repair, and touch-up, or replace (when directed) products, including work or other sections, which have been soiled, discolored or damaged by work of this Section.

## END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE HAS BEEN INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

# APPENDIX D

FORMS

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

## Bidder Questionnaire

Note: Failure to provide the information requested in this questionnaire may be cause for rejection of your bid or offer on the grounds of non-responsiveness and/or non-responsibility.

## Project: ITB 19-07-206621 1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement

Name of Your Business:	
Street Address:	
Mailing Address if Different:	
City: State: Mailing Zip:	
Telephone: Fax: E-Mail:	
Date Firm Established:	
How many years has the business been under the above name?	
Previous business name(s) if any:	
Federal Tax ID Number:	
Business License Number:	
Contractor License Number (For Construction):	
Bid Acceptance Period Days. (Bids providing less than thirty - 30 calendays for acceptance may be considered non-responsive and may be rejected.)	dar
Discount for prompt pay%days.	
The bidder shall list any variations from or exceptions to the Terms, Conditions or Specifications of the Invitation to Bid:	

**OVER PLEASE-continued on reverse** 

List the three most recent contracts performed by your company where the commodity or service requested in this Invitation to Bid was the primary commodity or service supplied. Include the client's name, contract amount, contract date, person to contact regarding performance, their telephone, facsimile number and e-mail.

#### Clients name, Contact person, Contact info. Description of Work and Contract Amount (Provide: telephone, fax, and email)

List any other business related experience:	

Are you acting as a broker or the primary supplier in this transaction?

- Broker
- Primary Supplier

## Business Information (Please check all that apply):

- My business is Individual
- My business is a Partnership
- My business is a Non-Profit
- My business is a Joint-Venture
- My business is a Corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of \_\_\_\_\_
- My business is full-time
- My business is part-time
- My business is not a certified Disadvantaged Business (DBE)
- My business is a certified DBE
- My DBE was certified by State DOTPF
- My DBE was certified by the Municipality of Anchorage
- My business is an 8(a)/WBE/MBE and is certified by SBA
- My business was certified by \_\_\_\_\_
- My DBE Certification # is \_\_\_\_\_

Firms Annual Gross Receipts:

- <\$500,000
- \$500,000 - \$999,999
- \$1,000,000 - \$4,999,999
- \$5.000.000 - \$9.999.999
- \$10,000,000 - \$16,999,999
- >\$17,000,000

Completed by:	Titl	e:
. ,		

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_

-	
Dato	
Date.	

Form 395-0136

Page 2 of 2

#### ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION CONSTRUCTION BID FORM of

NAME	
ADDRESS	

## To the CONTRACTING OFFICER, ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION:

In compliance with your Invitation to Bid Number, <u>Invitation to Bid 19-07-206621 March 5</u>, <u>2019</u>, the Undersigned proposes to furnish and deliver all the materials and do all the work and labor required in the construction of the <u>1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing</u> <u>Replacement</u>, located at or near <u>Wasilla</u>, <u>Alaska</u> according to the plans and specifications and for the amount and prices named herein as indicated on the Cost Schedule, which is made a part of this Bid.

The Undersigned declares that he/she has carefully examined the contract requirements and that he/she has made a personal examination of the site of the work; that he/she understands that the quantities, where such are specified in the Cost Schedule or on the plans for this Project, are approximate only and subject to increase or decrease, and that he/she is willing to perform increased or decreased quantities of work at unit prices bid under the conditions set forth in the Contract Documents.

The Undersigned hereby agrees to execute the said contract and bonds within **Ten (10) Calendar Days**, or such further time as may be allowed in writing by the Contracting Officer, after receiving notification of the acceptance of this Bid, and it is hereby mutually understood and agreed that in case the Undersigned does not, the accompanying bid guarantee shall be forfeited to the Alaska Railroad Corporation as liquidated damages, and said Contracting Officer may proceed to award the contract to others.

The Undersigned agrees to commence the work within **Ten (10) Calendar Days** after the effective date of the Notice to Proceed and to complete the work by \_\_\_\_\_, unless extended in writing by the Contracting Officer.

The Undersigned proposes to furnish a Payment Bond in the amount of One Hundred Percent (100%) and a Performance Bond in the amount of One Hundred Percent (100%) (of the contract), as surety conditioned for the full, complete and faithful performance of this contract.

The Undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda to the drawings and/or specifications (give number and date of each).

## Addenda No. Date Issued Addenda No. Date Issued Addenda No. Date Issued

Page 56 of 125

## **NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT**

The Undersigned declares, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States, that neither he/she nor the firm, association, or corporation of which he/she is a member, has, either directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this Bid.

The Undersigned has read the foregoing proposal and hereby agrees to the conditions stated therein by affixing his/her signature below:

Signature

Name and Title of Person Signing

Telephone Number

Facsimile Number

Form 395-0121 (12/99)

## ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION - BID BOND

<u>for ITB 19-07-206621</u> 1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement				DATE BOND EX	XECUI	ED					
PRINCIPAL (Legal name and business address)				TYPE OF ORGANIZATION							
					<ul><li>INDIVIDUAL</li><li>JOINT VENTUR</li></ul>	INDIVIDUAL     PARTNERSHIP     JOINT VENTURE     CORPORATION					
							STATE OF INCORF	ORATIO	N		
SURETY	(IES)	(Name and	d business	addr	ress)						
Α.				В.			С.				
PENALS	SUM	OF BOND					DATE OF BID				
penal sur	m of tl	he amount si	tated above,	for th	ned, are held and firmly boun he payment of which sum wi severally, by this instrumen	ll be ı					e
writing, d contract	late as docur	s shown abo nents filed ir	ve, on the fo	llowii f the	Contracting Officer, and und				, in acco	rdance wit	th
contract,	then	the obligatio	on to ARRC c	reate	is offered the proposed cont d by this bond shall be in fu the foregoing obligation is I	ll ford	ce and effect.	icipal fa	ails to er	nter into the	e
PRINCIP	AL			ſ							
Signature	e(s)	1.			2.	3.			Corpora Seal		
Name(s) Titles [Typed]	&	1.			2.	3.					
CORPORA	ATE SU	JRETY(IES)									
Name of Corporation					Stat	te of Incorporation Liabil \$		ity Limit			
S U R E T	Sig	Signature(s)     1.       Name(s) &     1.       Titles     [Typed]			2.					Corporate Seal	
Y A	Title										-
CORF	CORPORATE SURETY(IES)										

S U R	Name of Corporation		State of Incorporation	Liability Limit \$	
E T Y	Signature(s)	1.	2.		Corporate Seal
В	Name(s) & Titles [Typed]	1.	2.		

#### CORPORATE SURETY(IES)

S U R	Name of Corporation		State of Incorporation	Liability Limit \$	
E T Y	Signature(s)	1.	2.		Corporate Seal
С	Name(s) & Titles [Typed]	1.	2.		

#### **INSTRUCTIONS**

- 1. This form shall be used whenever a bid bond is submitted.
- 2. Insert the full legal name and business address of the Principal in the space designated. If the Principal is a partnership or joint venture, the names of all principal parties must be included (e.g., "Smith Construction, Inc. and Jones Contracting, Inc. dba Smith/Jones Builders, a Joint Venture"). If the Principal is a corporation, the name of the state in which incorporated shall be inserted in the space provided.
- 3. Insert the full legal name and business address of the Surety in the space designated. The Surety on the bond may be any corporation or partnership authorized to do business in Alaska as an insurer under AS 21.09. Individual sureties will not be accepted.
- 4. The penal amount of the bond may be shown either as an amount (in words and figures) or as a percent of the contract bid price (a not-to-exceed amount may be included).
- 5. The scheduled bid opening date shall be entered in the space marked Date of Bid.
- 6. The bond shall be executed by authorized representatives of the Principal and Surety. Corporations executing the bond shall also affix their corporate seal.
- 7. Any person signing in a representative capacity (<u>e.g.</u>, an attorney-in-fact) must furnish evidence of authority if that representative is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved.
- 8. The states of incorporation and the limits of liability of each surety shall be indicated in the spaces provided.
- 9. The date that bond is executed must not be later than the bid opening date.

Form 395-0120

## ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION

## SUBCONTRACTOR LIST

[First Tier Subcontractors Only]

The apparent low bidder shall complete this form and submit it so as to be received by the Contracting Officer prior to the close of business on the **Fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) Working Day** after receipt of written notice from the Alaska Railroad Corporation.

Failure to submit this form with all required information by the due date will result in the bidder being declared non-responsive and may result in the forfeiture of the Bid Security.

Scope of work must be clearly defined. If an item of work is to be performed by more than one (1) firm, indicate the portion or percent of work to be done by each.

Check as applicable: All work on the below-referenced project will be accomplished

without subcontracts greater than  $\frac{1}{2}$  of 1% of the contract amount.

<u>Or</u>

Subcontractor List is as follows:

FIRM NAME, ADDRESS, TELEPHONE NUMBER	BUSINESS LICENSE NUMBER AND CONTRACTOR'S REGISTRATION NUMBER	SCOPE OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED	TOTAL DOLLAR AMOUNT OF WORK

[CONTINUE SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION ON REVERSE]

I hereby certify that the above-listed licenses and registrations were valid at the time bids were received for this project. For contracts involving Federal-aid funding, Alaska Business License and Contractor Registration will be required prior to award of a subcontract.

COMPANY NAME

SIGNATURE BY AND FOR THE BIDDER

COMPANY ADDRESS

PRINTED NAME OF BIDDER

COMPANY ADDRESS

DATE OF BID

CONTACT PHONE NUMBER

CONTACT FAX NUMBER

Form 395-0131

FIRM NAME, ADDRESS, TELEPHONE NUMBER	BUSINESS LICENSE NUMBER AND CONTRACTOR'S REGISTRATION NUMBER	SCOPE OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED	TOTAL DOLLAR AMOUNT OF WORK

## ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION PAYMENT BOND

### KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

That		
of:		as Principal,
and		
of:		as Surety,
firmly bound and held unto	the Alaska Railroad Corporati	
to the Alaska Railroad Corp		Dollars (\$), or the payment whereof, well and truly to be pa ur heirs, successors, executors, administrators, ts.
on the of	, 20,	contract with said Alaska Railroad Corporation
		: ITB 19-07-206621 1400 Wasilla Shops
Road Roofing Replace	•	·
otherwise they shall remain	n in full force and effect.	ese presents shall become null and void;
, 20	<u> </u>	
	Principal:	
	Address:	
	Telephone Number:	
	Contact Name:	
		Ву:
		Ву:
Surety:		
Address:		
Contact Name:		
Ву	/:	
Ву	/:	
The offered bond has been	checked for adequacy under	the applicable statutes and regulations:
Alaska Pailroad Corporatio	n [Authorized Penresentative]	Date

Alaska Railroad Corporation [Authorized Representative]	Date
(Instructions on Next P	age)

## **INSTRUCTIONS**

- 1. This form, for the protection of persons supplying labor and material, shall be used whenever a payment bond is required. There shall be no deviation from this form without approval from the Contracting Officer.
- 2. The full legal name, business address, telephone number, and point of contact of the Principal and Surety shall be inserted on the face of the form. Where more than a single surety is involved, a separate form shall be executed for each surety.
- 3. The penal amount of the bond, or in the case of more than one surety the amount of obligation, shall be entered in words and in figures.
- 4. The bond shall be signed by authorized persons. Where such persons are signing in a representative capacity (e.g., an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of authority must be furnished.

Form 395-0126

## ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION PERFORMANCE BOND

#### KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

That	
of:	as Principal,
and	
of:	as Surety,
firmly bound and held unto the Alaska Railroad Corporation in the penal sum of Dollars (\$	),
good and lawful money of the United States of America for the payment whereof, well a to the Alaska Railroad Corporation, we bind ourselves, our heirs, successors, executor and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.	and truly to be paid
WHEREAS, the said Principal has entered into a written contract with said Alaska Rail	road Corporation,
on the of, 20,	
for ,	

said work to be done according to the terms of said contract. ARRC Project: ITB 19-07-206621 1400

## Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement.

**NOW, THEREFORE,** the conditions of the foregoing obligation is such that if the said Principal shall well and truly perform and complete all obligations and work under said contract and if the Principal shall reimburse upon demand of the Alaska Railroad Corporation any sums paid him/her which exceed the final payment determined to be due upon completion of the project, then these presents shall become null and void; otherwise they shall remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, V	Ve have hereunto set our hands and seals this	day of
20	_	

, 2				
		Principal:	 	
		Address:		
		Telephone Number:		
		Contact Name:	 	
Surety:				
	By:			

The offered bond has been checked for adequacy under the applicable statutes and regulations:

Alaska Railroad Corporation

(Instructions on Next Page)

## **INSTRUCTIONS**

- 1. This form shall be used whenever a performance bond is required. There shall be no deviation from this form without approval from the Contracting Officer.
- 2. The full legal name, business address, telephone number, and point of contact of the Principal and Surety shall be inserted on the face of the form. Where more than a single surety is involved, a separate form shall be executed for each surety.
- 3. The penal amount of the bond, or in the case of more than one surety the amount of obligation, shall be entered in words and in figures.
- 4. The bond shall be signed by authorized persons. Where such persons are signing in a representative capacity (<u>e.g.</u>, an attorney-in-fact), but is not a member of the firm, partnership, or joint venture, or an officer of the corporation involved, evidence of authority must be furnished.

Form 395-0127

#### ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

## Contract Number: \_\_\_\_\_ OC

This CONTRACT, between the ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION, herein called ARRC, acting by and through its Contracting Officer, and \_\_\_\_\_.

a Corporation, incorporated under the laws of the State of Alaska, its successors and assigns, hereinafter called the Contractor, is effective the date of the signature of the Contracting Officer on this document.

**Billing Information**: Invoices shall be submitted to Accounts Payable, Alaska Railroad Corporation, PO Box 107500, Anchorage, AK 99510-7500. Please reference your contract number on all invoices and correspondence.

WITNESSETH: That the Contractor, for and in consideration of the payment or payments herein specified and agreed to by ARRC, hereby covenants and agrees to furnish and deliver all the materials and to do and perform all the work and labor required in the construction of the following project: ITB 19-07-206621 1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement at the prices bid by the Contractor for the respective estimated quantities aggregating approximately the sum of: Bid amount \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ dollars and /cents (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_.00) for the Base Bid and such other items as are mentioned in the original Bid, which Bid and prices named, together with the Contract Documents (Invitation to Bid, Addenda & Contract) and Contractors Bid are made a part of this Contract and accepted as such, the project being situated between the Alaska Railroad stations of Potter and Girdwood, Alaska.

It is distinctly understood and agreed that no claim for additional work or materials, done or furnished by the Contractor and not specifically herein provided for shall be allowed by ARRC, nor shall the Contractor do any work or furnish any material not covered by this Contract, unless such work is ordered in writing by ARRC. In no event shall ARRC be liable for any materials furnished or used, or for any work or labor done, unless the materials, work, or labor are required by the Contract or on written order furnished by ARRC. Any such work or materials which may be done or furnished by the Contractor without written order first being given shall be at the Contractor's own risk, cost, and expense and the Contractor hereby covenants and agrees to make no claim for compensation for work or materials done or furnished without any such written order.

The Contractor further covenants and agrees that all materials shall be furnished and delivered and all labor shall be done and performed, in every respect, to the satisfaction of ARRC, **October 1, 2019.** It is expressly understood and agreed that in case of the failure on the part of the Contractor, for any

reason, except with the written consent of ARRC, to complete the furnishing and delivery of materials and the doing and performance of the work before the aforesaid date, ARRC shall have the right to deduct from any money due or which may become due the Contractor, or if no money shall be due, ARRC shall have the right to recover liquidated damages as spelled out in General Conditions, Construction. The bonds given by the Contractor in the sum of: **100% of Bid Amount \$\_\_\_\_\_ Payment Bond**, **and 100% of Bid Amount \$\_\_\_\_\_ Performance Bond**, to secure the proper compliance with the terms and provisions of this Contract, are submitted herewith and made a part hereof.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties hereto have executed this Contract and hereby agree to its terms and conditions.

	CONTRACTOR
Name of Contractor	
Signature	Date
Name and Title	
	(Corporate Seal)
	ALASKA RAILROAD CORPORATION
Contracting Officer (Signature)	Date
Typed or Print Name	
Form 395-0122	

## APPENDIX E

## **GENERAL CONDITIONS**

(CONSTRUCTION) (Revised 11/14/05)

#### 1. ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS:

Wherever used in the Contract Documents the following terms, or pronouns in place of them, are used, the intent and meaning, unless a different intent or meaning is clearly indicated, shall be interpreted as set forth below.

The titles and headings of the Sections, Subsections and Articles herein are intended for convenience of reference and shall not be considered as having bearing on their interpretation.

Whenever used in the Specifications or other Contract Documents the following terms have the meaning indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. Working titles which have a masculine gender, are intended to refer to persons of either sex.

Terms not defined below shall have their ordinary accepted meanings within the context which they are used. "Webster's Third New International Dictionary of the English Language, Unabridged, Copyright 1961", or subsequent revision thereof, shall provide ordinarily accepted meanings. Words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning when used to describe Work, materials or equipment shall be interpreted in accordance with such meaning.

**Addenda:** All clarifications, corrections, or changes issued graphically or in writing by the Owner after the Invitation to Bid but prior to the opening of Bids.

**Application for Payment:** The form provided by the Owner which is used by the Contractor in requesting progress or Final payments and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

**Approved or Approval:** Means written approval by the Owner or his authorized representative as defined in paragraph 2.1.

**ARRC Procurement Rules:** Means the Rules governing the procurement of supplies, services, professional services and construction adopted by ARRC in accordance with A.S. 36.30.015(e). Said Rules may be downloaded from ARRC's web site, <u>www.alaskarailroad.com</u>, under General Information, Purchasing/Contracts.

**A.S.:** Initials which stand for Alaska Statute.

Award: The acceptance, by the Owner, of the successful Bid.

**Bid:** The offer of a Bidder, on the prescribed form to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents at the prices quoted.

**Bid Bond:** The security furnished with a Bid to guarantee that the Bidder will enter into a Contract if his Bid is accepted by the Owner.

**Bidder:** Any individual, firm, corporation or any acceptable combination thereof, or joint venture submitting a Bid for the advertised Work.

Calendar Day: Every day shown on the calendar, beginning and ending at midnight.

**Change Order:** A written order by the Owner directing changes to the Contract, within its general scope.

**Conditions of the Contract:** Those portions of the Contract Documents which define the rights and responsibilities of the contracting parties and of others involved in the Work. The Conditions of the Contract include General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions and other Conditions specified in the Invitation to Bid.

**Contract:** The Contract Documents form the Contract between the Owner and the Contractor for the Work to be performed. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written oral.

**Contract Documents:** The Contract Form, Addenda, the bidding requirements and Contractor's Bid (including all appropriate bid tender forms), the Bonds, the Conditions of the Contract and all other Contract requirements, the Specifications, and the Drawings furnished by the Owner to the Contractor, together with all Change Orders and documents approved by the Contracting Officer for inclusion, modifications and supplements issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.

**Contracting Officer:** The person authorized to enter into and administer the Contract on behalf of the Owner. He has authority to make findings, determinations and decisions with respect to the Contract and, when necessary, to modify or terminate the Contract.

**Contractor:** The individual, firm, corporation or any acceptable combination thereof, contracting with the Owner for performance of the Work.

**Contract Amount:** The total moneys payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the terms of the Contract Documents.

**Contract Time:** The number of Calendar Days or the date specified in the Contract and authorized time extensions which identify how much time the Contractor is allowed to achieve Final Completion.

**Consultant:** A person, firm, agency or corporation retained by the Owner to prepare Contract Documents, perform construction administration services, or other Project related services.

**Defective:** An adjective which refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or Approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to the Owner's Approval of Final payment.

**Directive:** A written communication to the Contractor from the Owner interpreting or enforcing a Contract requirement or ordering commencement of an item of Work.

**Drawings:** The drawings which show the character and scope of the Work to be performed and which have been furnished by the Owner or the Owner's Consultant and are by reference made a part of the Contract Documents.

**Effective Date of the Contract:** The date on which the Contract is fully executed by both Contractor and the Owner.

**Final Completion:** The Work (or specified part thereof) has progressed to the point that all Work is complete as determined by the Owner.

**General Requirements:** Sections of the Contract Documents which contain administrative and procedural requirements as well as requirements for temporary facilities.

Holidays: The Owner recognizes the following Holidays:

New Years Day - January 1 President's Day - Third Monday in February Memorial Day - Last Monday in May Independence Day - July 4 Labor Day - First Monday in September Columbus Day-Second Monday in October Veteran's Day - November 11 Thanksgiving Day - Fourth Thursday in November Christmas Day - December 25

If any Holiday listed above falls on a Saturday, Saturday and the preceding Friday are both legal Holidays. If the holiday should fall on a Sunday, Sunday and the following Monday are both legal Holidays.

**Install:** Means to build into the Work, ready to be used in complete and operable condition and in compliance with the Contract Documents.

**Invitation to Bid:** The public announcement, as required by law, inviting Bids for Work to be performed and/or materials to be furnished.

**Notice of Intent to Award:** The written notice by the Owner to all Bidders identifying the apparent successful Bidder and establishing the Owner's intent to execute the Contract when all conditions required for execution of the Contract are met.

**Notice to Proceed:** A written notice to the Contractor to begin the Work and establishing the date on which the Contract Time begins.

**Owner:** The Alaska Railroad Corporation ("ARRC") or its authorized representative(s).

**Payment Bond:** The security furnished by the Contractor and his Surety to guarantee payment of the debts arising out of performance of the Work.

**Performance Bond:** The security furnished by the Contractor and his Surety to guarantee performance and completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

**Project:** The total construction, of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents is the whole or a part.

**Project Manager:** The authorized representative of the Owner who is responsible for administration of the Contract.

**Regulatory Requirements:** All laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and/or orders applicable to the Work.

**Shop Drawings:** All Drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data which are specifically prepared by or for the Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work and all illustrations, brochures, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, diagrams and other information prepared by a supplier and submitted by the Contractor to illustrate material, equipment, fabrication, or erection for some portion of the Work.

**Specifications:** Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative and procedural details applicable thereto.

**Subcontractor:** An individual, firm, or corporation to whom the Contractor sublets part of the Contract.

**Substantial Completion:** Although not fully completed, the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of the Owner as evidenced by the Owner's written notice, it is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or specified part) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "Substantially Complete" and "Substantially Completed" as applied to any Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

**Supplemental Agreement:** A written agreement between the Contractor and the Owner covering Work that is not within the general scope of the Contract.

**Surety:** The corporation, partnership, or individual, other than the Contractor, executing a bond furnished by the Contractor.

Unit Price Work: Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

**Work:** Work is the act of, and the result of, performing services, furnishing labor, furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the Project and performing other duties and obligations, all as required by the Contract Documents. Such Work, however incremental, will culminate in the entire completed Project, or the various separately identifiable parts thereof.

## 2. ARTICLE 2 - AUTHORITIES AND LIMITATIONS:

#### 2.1 AUTHORITIES AND LIMITATIONS:

2.1.1 The Owner alone, shall have the power to bind the Owner and to exercise the rights, responsibilities, authorities and functions vested in the Owner by the Contract Documents, except that the Owner shall have the right to designate in writing authorized representatives to act for him.

2.1.2 Wherever any provision of the Contract Documents specifies an individual or organization, whether Governmental or private, to perform any act on behalf of or in the interests of the Owner that individual or organization shall be deemed to be the Owner's authorized representative under this Contract but only to the extent so specified.

2.1.3 The Owner may, at any time during the performance of this Contract, vest in any such authorized representatives additional power and authority to act for the Owner or designate additional representatives, specifying the extent of their authority to act for the Owner. A copy of each document vesting additional authority in or removing that authority from an

authorized representative or designating an additional authorized representative shall be furnished to the Contractor.

2.1.4 The Owner reserves the right to appoint a new Project Manager without affecting any of the Contractor's obligations to the Owner under this Contract.

2.1.5 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with any written order (including but not limited to instruction, direction, interpretation or determination) issued by an authorized representative in accordance with the authorized representative's authority to act for the Owner.

2.1.6 The Contractor assumes all the risk and consequences of performing the Work in accordance with any order (including but not limited to instruction, direction, interpretation or determination) of anyone not authorized to issue such order, and of any order not in writing.

2.1.7 Should the Owner or his authorized representative designate Consultant(s) to act for the Owner as provided for in Paragraph 2.1.1, the performance or nonperformance of the Consultant under such authority to act, shall not give rise to any Contractual obligation or duty of the Consultant to the Contractor, any subcontractor, any supplier, or any other organization performing any of the Work or any Surety representing them.

2.1.8 The term "Owner" when used in the text of these General Conditions or other Contract Documents following this section shall also mean any duly authorized representative of the Owner when authorized in accordance with Paragraph 2.1.1.

## 2.2 EVALUATIONS BY OWNER:

2.2.1 The Owner will decide all questions which may arise as to:

- 2.2.1.1 Quality and acceptability of materials furnished;
  - 2.2.1.2 Quality and acceptability of Work performed;
  - 2.2.1.3 Compliance with the Schedule of Progress;
  - 2.2.1.4 Interpretation of Contract Documents;
  - 2.2.1.5 Acceptable fulfillment of the Contract on the part of the Contractor.

2.2.2 In order to avoid cumbersome terms and confusing repetition of expressions in the Contract Documents, whenever the terms "as ordered", "as directed", "as required", "as approved", or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable", "suitable", "acceptable", "proper" or "satisfactory" or adjectives of like effect or import are used it shall be understood as if the expression were followed by the words "the Owner".

2.2.3 When such terms are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of the Owner as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate the Work for compliance with the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise).

2.2.4 The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to the Owner any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

## 2.3 MEANS & METHODS:

2.3.1 The means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or safety precautions and the program incident thereto, and the failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents are the sole responsibility of the Contractor.

## 2.4 VISITS TO SITE:

2.4.1 The Owner will make visits to the site, off-site fabrication sites and approved remote storage sites at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction to observe the progress and quality of the executed Work and to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.

2.4.2 Such observations or the lack of such observations shall in no way relieve the Contractor from his duty to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

# 3. ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE:

# 3.1 INCOMPLETE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

3.1.1 The execution of the Contract by the Contractor is considered a representation that the Contractor examined the Contract Documents to make certain that all sheets and pages were provided and that the Contractor is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the Work.

3.1.2 The Owner expressly denies any responsibility or liability for a Bid submitted on the basis of an incomplete set of Contract Documents.

# 3.2 COPIES OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

3.2.1 The Owner shall furnish to the Contractor up to five copies of the Contract Documents.

3.2.2 Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at the cost of reproduction stated in the Invitation to Bid.

## 3.3 SCOPE OF WORK:

3.3.1 The Contract Documents comprise the entire Contract between the Owner and the Contractor concerning the Work.

3.3.2 The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the Regulatory Requirements of the place of the Project.

3.3.3 It is specifically agreed between the parties executing this Contract that it is not intended by any of the provisions of the Contract to create in the public or any member thereof a third party benefit, or to authorize anyone not a party to this Contract to maintain a suit pursuant to the terms or provisions of the Contract.

# 3.4 INTENT OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

3.4.1 It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.4.2 Any work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied, without any adjustment in Contract Amount or Contract Time, whether or not specifically called for.

3.4.3 Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the Regulatory Requirements of any governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the edition stated in the Contract Documents or if not stated the latest standard specification, manual, code or Regulatory Requirements in effect at the time of advertisement for the Project (or, in the Effective Date of the Contract if there was no advertisement).

3.4.4 However, no provision of any referenced standard specification, manual or code (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents) shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of the Owner and the Contractor, or any of their Consultants, agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to the Owner or any of the Owner's Consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

3.4.5 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, words which have wellknown technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

# 3.5 DISCREPANCY IN CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

3.5.1 Before undertaking the Work, the Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures, and dimensions shown thereon and all applicable field measurements.

3.5.2 Work in the area by the Contractor shall imply verification of figures, dimensions and field measurements.

3.5.3 If, during the above study or during the performance of the Work, the Contractor finds a conflict, error, discrepancy or omission in the Contract Document, or a discrepancy between the Contract Documents and any standard specification, manual, code, or regulatory requirement which affects the Work, the Contractor shall promptly report such discrepancy in writing to the Owner.

3.5.4 The Contractor shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from the Owner before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.

3.5.5 Any adjustment made by the Contractor without this determination shall be at his own risk and expense.

3.5.6 However, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless the Contractor had actual knowledge thereof or should reasonably have know thereof.

## 3.6 DISCREPANCY - ORDER OF PRECEDENCE:

3.6.1 When conflicts, errors, or discrepancies within the Contract Documents exist, the order of precedence from most governing to least governing will be as follows:

3.6.1.1 Supplementary Conditions

- 3.6.1.2 General Conditions
- 3.6.1.3 Technical Specification
- 3.6.1.4 Drawings
- 3.6.1.5 Standard Construction Details
- 3.6.1.6 Standard Specifications

3.6.2 The Contractor shall not take advantage of any apparent error or omission in the Contract Documents. If the Contractor discovers an error or omission, the Owner shall be promptly notified. The Owner will make corrections and interpretation as necessary to fulfill the intent of the Contract. Scaled measurements shall not be used when the dimensions on the plan are given or can be computed.

# 3.7 CLARIFICATIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS:

3.7.1 The Owner will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents as the Owner may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with or reasonably inferable from the overall intent of the Contract Documents.

## 3.8 REUSE OF DOCUMENTS:

3.8.1 Neither the Contractor nor any subcontractor, or supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect Contract with the Owner shall have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Contract Documents (or copies thereof) prepared by or for the Owner and they shall not reuse any of the Contract Documents on extensions of the Project or any other Project without written consent of the Owner.

3.8.2 Contract Documents prepared by the Contractor in connection with the Work shall become the property of the Owner.

# 4. ARTICLE 4 - LANDS AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS:

# 4.1 AVAILABILITY OF LANDS:

4.1.1 The Owner shall furnish as indicated in the Contract Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for use of the Contractor in connection with the Work.

4.1.2 Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by the Owner, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

4.1.3 The Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

# 4.2 VISIT TO SITE:

4.2.1 The execution of the Contract by the Contractor is considered a representation that the Contractor has visited and carefully examined the site and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the Work and as to the requirements of the Contract Documents.

# 4.3 EXPLORATIONS AND REPORTS:

4.3.1 Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site that have been utilized by the Owner in preparation of the Contract Documents.

4.3.2 The Contractor may for his purposes rely upon the accuracy of the factual data contained in such reports, but not upon interpretations or opinions drawn from such factual data contained therein or for the completeness or sufficiency thereof.

4.3.3 Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraphs 4.4 and 9.9, Contractor shall have full responsibility with respect to surface and subsurface conditions at the site.

# 4.4 UTILITIES:

4.4.1 The horizontal and vertical locations of known underground utilities as shown or indicated by the Contract Documents are approximate and are based on information and data furnished to the Owner by the owners of such underground utilities.

4.4.2 The Contractor shall have full responsibility for:

4.4.2.1 Reviewing and checking all information and data concerning utilities.

4.4.2.2 Locating all underground utilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents which are affected by the Work.

4.4.2.3 Coordination of the Work with the owners of all utilities during construction.

4.4.2.4 Safety and protection of all utilities as provided in paragraph 6.16.

4.4.2.5 Repair of any damage to utilities resulting from the Work in accordance with paragraphs 4.4.4 and 4.5.

4.4.3 If Work is to be performed by any utility owner, the Contractor shall cooperate with such owner to facilitate the Work.

4.4.4 In the event of interruption to any utility service as a result of accidental breakage or as a result of being exposed or unsupported, the Contractor shall promptly notify the utility owner and the Owner.

4.4.5 If service is interrupted repair Work shall be continuous until the service is restored.

4.4.6 No Work shall be undertaken around fire hydrants until provisions for continued service have been approved by the local fire authority.

## 4.5 DAMAGED UTILITIES:

4.5.1 When utilities are damaged by the Contractor, the utility owner shall have the choice of repairing the utility or having the Contractor repair the utility.

4.5.2 In the following circumstances, the Contractor shall reimburse the utility Owner for repair costs or provide at no cost to the utility owner or the Owner, all materials, equipment and labor necessary to complete repair of the damage:

4.5.2.1 When the utility is shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.

4.5.2.2 When the utility has been located by the utility owner.

4.5.2.3 When no locate was requested by the Contractor for utilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.

4.5.2.4 All visible utilities.

4.5.2.5 When the Contractor could have, otherwise, reasonably been expected to be aware of such utility.

## 4.6 UTILITIES NOT SHOWN OR INDICATED:

4.6.1 If, while directly performing the Work, an underground utility is uncovered or revealed at the site which was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which the Contractor could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of, the Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing any Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.18) identify the Owner of such underground facility and give written notice thereof to that owner and to the Owner.

4.6.2 The Owner will promptly review the underground utility to determine the extent to which the Contract Documents and the Work should be modified to reflect the impacts of the discovered utility.

4.6.3. The Contract Documents will be amended or supplemented to the extent necessary through the issuance of a Change Order by the Owner.

4.6.4 During such time, the Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such underground utility as provided in paragraph 6.16.

4.6.5 The Contractor may be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, to the extent that they are directly attributable to the existence of any underground utility that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which the Contractor could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of.

# 4.7 SURVEY CONTROL:

4.7.1 The Owner will identify sufficient horizontal and vertical control data to enable the Contractor to survey and layout the Work.

4.7.2 All survey control work shall be performed under the direct supervision of a registered Land Surveyor.

4.7.3 Upon completion of survey work, all equipment and unused materials shall be removed and the Owner's property shall be left in a neat and clean condition satisfactory to the Owner.

4.7.4 Should the Contractor or its subcontractor fail to comply with the preceding subparagraph, the Owner may perform the required clean-up. All Owner costs and expenses for performing this work shall be collected from the Contractor.

# 5. ARTICLE 5 - BONDS, INSURANCE, AND INDEMNIFICATION:

## 5.1 DELIVERY OF BONDS:

5.1.1 When the Contractor delivers the executed Contract to the Owner, the Contractor shall also deliver to the Owner such bonds as the Contractor may be required to furnish in accordance with paragraph 5.2.

## 5.2 BONDS:

5.2.1 The Contractor shall furnish Performance and Payment Bonds, each in an amount as shown on the Contract as security for the faithful performance and payment of all Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.

5.2.2 These bonds shall remain in effect for one year after the date of Final Completion and until all obligations under this Contract, except special guarantees as per paragraph 12.7, have been met.

5.2.3 All bonds shall be furnished on forms provided by the Owner (or copies thereof) and shall be executed by such Sureties as are authorized to do business in the State of Alaska.

5.2.4 The Owner may at his option copy the Surety with notice of any potential default or liability.

## 5.3 REPLACEMENT OF BOND AND SURETY:

5.3.1 If the Surety on any bond furnished in connection with this Contract is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.2, or otherwise becomes unacceptable to the Owner, or if any such Surety fails to furnish reports as to his financial condition as requested by the Owner, the Contractor shall within five days thereafter substitute another bond and Surety, both of which must be acceptable to Owner.

## 5.4 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS:

5.4.1 The Contractor shall carry and maintain throughout the life of this Contract, at its own expense, insurance not less than the amounts and coverage herein specified, and the Owner shall be named as an additional named insured under the insurance coverage so specified, with respect to the performance of the Work.

5.4.2 There shall be no right of subrogation against the Owner or its agents performing work in connection with the Work, and this waiver of subrogation shall be endorsed upon the policies.

5.4.3 Insurance shall be placed with the companies acceptable to the Owner, and these policies providing coverage thereunder shall contain provisions that no cancellation or material changes in the policy shall become effective except upon 30 days prior written notice thereof to the Owner.

5.4.4 Prior to commencement of the Work, the Contractor shall furnish certificates to the Owner, in duplicate, evidencing that the insurance policy provisions required hereunder are in force.

5.4.5 Acceptance by the Owner of deficient evidence of insurance does not constitute a waiver of Contract insurance requirements.

5.4.6 The Contractor shall furnish the Owner with certified copies of policies upon request. The minimum coverages and limits required are as follows:

5.4.7 Worker's Compensation insurance in accordance with the statutory coverages required by the State of Alaska and Employers Liability insurance with limits not less than \$1,000,000 and, where applicable, insurance in compliance with any other statutory obligations, whether State or Federal, pertaining to the compensation of injured employees assigned to the Work, including but not limited to Voluntary Compensation, Federal Longshoremen and Harbor

Workers Act, Maritime and the Outer Continental Shelf's Land Act and the Federal Employers Liability Act.

5.4.8 Commercial General Liability with limits not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Bodily Injury and Property Damage, including coverage for Premises and Operations Liability, Products and Completed Operations Liability, Contractual Liability, Broad Form Property Damage Liability and Personal Injury Liability. Coverage shall not contain any exclusions of Explosion, Collapse, or Underground.

5.4.9 Commercial Automobile Liability on all owned, non-owned, hired and rented vehicles with limits of liability of not less than \$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage per each accident or loss.

5.4.10 If Work involves use of aircraft, Aircraft Liability insurance covering all owned and non-owned aircraft with a per occurrence limit of not less than \$5,000,000.

5.4.11 If Work involves use of watercraft, Protection and Indemnity insurance with limits not less than \$5,000,000 per occurrence. Hull and Machinery coverage is to be carried on the vessel for the full current market value. This coverage requirement may waived at the discretion of the Owner if the Contractor self-insures the equipment and will waive all rights of recovery against the Owner in writing.

5.4.12 Where applicable, Professional Liability insurance with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per claim and \$2,000,000 aggregate, subject to a maximum deductible \$10,000 per claim. The Owner has the right to negotiate increase of deductibles subject to acceptable financial information of the policyholder.

5.4.13 Where applicable, Pollution Liability insurance with a Project limit of not less than \$5,000,000 to include coverage for Asbestos, Hazardous Materials, Lead or other related environmental hazards.

5.4.14 Builder's Risk Insurance: Coverage shall be on an "All Risk" completed value basis and protect the interests of the Owner the Contractor and his subcontractors. Coverage shall include all materials, equipment and supplies that are intended for specific installation in the Project while such materials, supplies and equipment are located at the Project site and in transit from port of arrival to jobsite and while temporarily located away from the Project site.

5.4.15 All insurance policies as described above are required to be written on an "occurrence" basis. In the event occurrence coverage is not available, the Contractor agrees to maintain "claims made" coverage for a minimum of two years after Project Completion.

## 5.5 INDEMNIFICATION:

5.5.1 The Contractor shall indemnify, save harmless, and defend the Owner and its agents and its employees from any and all claims or actions for injuries or damages sustained by any person or property arising directly or indirectly from the Work or the Contractor's performance of this Contract; however, this provision has no effect if, but only if, the sole proximate cause of the injury or damage is the negligence of the Owner or its agents.

## 6. ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES:

#### 6.1 SUPERVISION OF WORK:

6.1.1 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

6.1.2 All Work under this Contract shall be performed in a skillful and workmanlike manner. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction.

6.1.3 The Contractor shall keep on the Work at all times during its progress a competent resident superintendent. The Owner shall be advised in writing of the

superintendent's name, local address, and telephone number. This written advice is to be kept current until Final Completion.

6.1.4 The superintendent will be the Contractor's representative at the site and shall have full authority to act and sign documents on behalf of the Contractor.

6.1.5 All communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.

6.1.6 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Owner in every way possible.

# 6.2 CHARACTER OF WORKERS:

6.2.1 The Contractor shall provide a sufficient number of competent, suitable qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents.

6.2.2 The Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site.

6.2.3 The Owner may, in writing, require the Contractor to remove from the Work any employee the Owner deems incompetent, careless, or otherwise detrimental to the progress of the Work, but the Owner shall have no duty to exercise this right.

# 6.3 CONTRACTOR TO FURNISH:

6.3.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

# 6.4 MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT:

6.4.1 All materials and equipment shall be of specified quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

6.4.2 All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable Supplier except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents; but no provision of any such instructions will be effective to assign to the Owner or any of the Owner's Consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Paragraphs 2.3 or 2.4.

# 6.5 ANTICIPATED SCHEDULES:

6.5.1 The construction of this project shall be planned and recorded with a Critical Path Method ("CPM") schedule. The schedule shall be used for coordination and monitoring of all work under the contract including all activity of subcontractors, manufacturers, supplies, utility companies and review activity of the Owner. Within a reasonable time prior to the preconstruction conference, the Contractor shall submit for Owner's approval, a detailed initial CPM schedule. The schedule shall meet the requirements set forth below. The construction time for the entire project shall not exceed the specified Contract Time. Following the Owner's review, if revisions to the proposed CPM schedule are required, the Contractor shall do so promptly. The CPM schedule must be finalized within 30 days of the Notice to Proceed.

6.5.2 The CPM schedule shall be presented as a Precedence Diagram Network developed in the activity-on-node format and shall include a description of no less than 15 major project activities, the duration of each of the project activities, the resources required for each of the project activities, including:

6.5.2.1 Labor, showing workdays per week, holidays, shifts per day, men per shift, and hours per shift;

6.5.2.2 Equipment, including the number of units of each type of equipment; and 6.5.2.3 Materials.

6.5.3 Owner reserves the right to adjust or add to the required project activities.

6.5.4 The activity-on-node diagram shall show the sequence and interdependence of all activities required for complete performance of all items of Work under this Contract, including shop drawings submittals and reviews and fabrication and delivery activities. No activity duration shall be longer than 15 working days without the Owner's approval. Owner reserves the right to limit the number of activities on the schedule.

6.5.5 Before proceeding with any Work on site, the Contractor shall prepare, submit, and receive the Owner's approval of a 60-Day Preliminary Schedule. The Preliminary Schedule shall provide a detailed breakdown of activities scheduled for the first 60 days of the project and summary of activities for Work beyond 60 days. Said schedule shall include mobilization, submittals, procurement, and construction.

6.5.6 No Work may be pursued at the site without an approved 60-Day Preliminary Schedule or an approved CPM schedule. A Finalized CPM Schedule with detailed breakdown of activities for the entire contract period shall be submitted prior to the first progress payment and accepted prior to application of the second progress payment. The Contractor shall create a baseline schedule of the Accepted Finalized Schedule.

6.5.7 Within fifteen days after the date of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review: anticipated schedule of Shop Drawing submissions, and anticipated Schedule of Values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Amount and will subdivide the Work into no less than 15 line item component parts to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction.

6.5.8 Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work which will be confirmed in writing by the Contractor at the time of submission

6.5.9 The CPM schedule shall be submitted in an MS Project format. For each submittal required hereunder, Contractor shall submit one copy in an electronic format and one hard copy.

## 6.6 FINALIZING SCHEDULES:

6.6.1 Prior to processing the first Application for Payment, the Owner and the Contractor will finalize the schedules required by paragraph 6.5.

6.6.2 Acceptance by the Owner of the progress schedule will neither impose on the Owner nor relieve the Contractor from full responsibility for the progress or scheduling of the Work.

6.6.3 If accepted, the Finalized Schedule of Shop Drawings and other required submissions will be acceptable to the Owner as providing a workable arrangement for processing the submissions. If accepted the Finalized Schedule of Values will be acceptable to the Owner as an approximation of anticipated value of Work accomplished over the anticipated Contract Time.

6.6.4 Receipt and acceptance of a schedule submitted by the Contractor shall not be construed to assign responsibility for performance or contingencies to the Owner or relieve the Contractor of his responsibility to adjust his forces, equipment, and work schedules as may be necessary to insure completion of the Work within prescribed Contract Time.

6.6.5 Should the prosecution of the Work be discontinued for any reason, the Contractor shall notify the Owner at least 24 hours in advance of resuming operations.

## 6.7 ADJUSTING SCHEDULES:

6.7.1 Job site progress meetings will be held bi-weekly by the Owner and the Contractor for the purpose of updating the CPM schedule. Progress will be reviewed to verify finish dates of completed activities, remaining duration of uncompleted activities, and any proposed logic and/or time estimate revisions. The Contractor shall submit a reviewed CPM schedule within seven (7) calendar days after this meeting. The revised schedule shall show finish dates of completed activities and updated times for the remaining Work, including any addition, deletion, or revision of activities required by contract modification. In submitting a revised CPM schedule, the Contractor shall state specifically the reason for the revision and the adjustments made in this schedule or methods of operation to ensure completion of all Work within the Contract Time.

6.7.2 The Contract Time will be adjusted only for causes specified in this Contract. As determined by CPM analysis, only delays in activities, which affect milestones dates or contract completion dates will be considered for a time extension. It is understood and agreed by the Owner and the Contractor that float is shared equally. Project float is the time between the scheduled completion of the Work and Substantial Completion and is a resource available to both the Owner and the Contractor. Neither owns the float: the Project owns the float. As such, liability for delay of the Substantial Completion date rests with the party whose actions, last in time, actually cause delay to the Substantial Completion date.

6.7.3 In addition to the CPM schedule, every week during construction, the Contractor shall submit a work plan detailing his/her proposed operations for the forthcoming two (2) weeks. The work plan presented shall be a time scaled Two Week Look Ahead bar chart based and correlated by activity number to the current schedule. In the event portions of the Work affecting critical milestone dates or contract completion dates are in danger of being delayed, or actually are delayed, the Contractor shall develop and present a plan for remedial action. This plan shall detail the following:

- 6.7.3.1 work activities;
- 6.7.3.2 manpower involved by trade;
- 6.7.3.3 work hours;
- 6.7.3.4 equipment involved; and
- 6.7.3.5 the location of the work to be performed.

6.7.4 Preparation and updating of the CPM schedule and Two Week Work Plans will not be paid for directly. Failure to submit the CPM work schedule and Two Week Work Plans as specified will result in partial withholding of progress payments.

# 6.8 SUBSTITUTES OR "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS:

6.8.1 Whenever materials or equipment are specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier the naming of the item is intended to establish the type, function and quality required.

6.8.2 Unless the name is followed by words indicating that no substitution is permitted, materials or equipment of other Suppliers may be accepted by the Owner only if sufficient information is submitted by the Contractor which clearly demonstrates to the Owner that the material or equipment proposed is equivalent or equal in all aspects to that named.

6.8.3 Requests for review of substitute items of material and equipment will not be accepted by the Owner from anyone other than the Contractor.

6.8.4 If the Contractor wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, the Contractor shall make written application to the Owner for acceptance thereof, certifying that the proposed substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar and of equal substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified.

6.8.5 The application will state that the evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitute will not delay the Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct Contract with the Owner for Work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.

6.8.6 All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated.

6.8.7 The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by the Owner in evaluating the proposed substitute.

6.8.8 The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense additional data about the proposed substitute.

6.8.9 The Owner may reject any substitution request which the Owner determines is not in the best interest of the Owner.

## 6.9 SUBSTITUTE MEANS AND METHODS:

6.9.1 If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents, the Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, sequence, technique or procedure of construction acceptable to the Owner, if the Contractor submits sufficient information to allow the Owner to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that indicated or required by the Contract Documents.

#### 6.10 EVALUATION OF SUBSTITUTION:

6.10.1 The Owner will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposed substitute. The Owner will be the sole judge of acceptability, and no substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without the Owner's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or a Shop Drawing approved in accordance with paragraphs 6.19 and 6.20. The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense a special Performance Bond or other Surety with respect to any substitute.

#### 6.11 DIVIDING THE WORK:

6.11.1 The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among subcontractors or suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade, except as required by law.

## 6.12 SUBCONTRACTORS:

6.12.1 The Contractor may utilize the services of licensed specialty subcontractors on those parts of the Work which, under normal contracting practices, are performed by licensed specialty subcontractors, in accordance with the following conditions:

6.12.2 The Contractor shall not award any Work to any subcontractor without prior written Approval of the Owner. This Approval will not be given until the Contractor submits to the Owner a written statement concerning the proposed award to the subcontractor which shall contain required E.E.O. Documents, evidence of insurance, and a copy of the proposed subcontract executed by the subcontractor.

6.12.3 No acceptance by the Owner of any such subcontractor shall constitute a waiver of any right of the Owner to reject Defective Work.

6.12.4 The Contractor shall be fully responsible to the Owner for all acts and omissions of the subcontractors, suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect Contract with Contractor just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.

6.12.5 All Work performed for Contractor by a subcontractor will be pursuant to an appropriate written agreement between Contractor and the subcontractor which specifically binds the subcontractor to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of the Owner and contains waiver provisions as required by paragraph 13.17 and termination provisions as required by Article 14.

6.12.6 Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between the Owner and any such subcontractor, supplier or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of the Owner to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such subcontractor, supplier or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Regulatory Requirements.

6.12.7 The Owner will not undertake to settle any differences between or among the Contractor, subcontractors, or suppliers.

6.12.8 The Contractor and subcontractors shall coordinate their Work and facilitate general progress of Work.

6.12.9 Each trade shall afford other trades every reasonable opportunity for installation of their Work and storage of materials.

6.12.10 If cooperative Work of one trade must be altered due to lack of proper supervision, or failure to make proper provisions in time by another trade, such conditions shall be remedied by the Contractor with no change in Contract Amount or Contract Time.

6.12.11 The Contractor shall include on his own payrolls any person or persons working on the Contract who are not covered by written subcontract, and shall ensure that all subcontractors include on their payrolls all persons performing Work under the direction of the subcontractor.

## 6.13 USE OF PREMISES:

6.13.1 The Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workers to the Project limits and approved remote storage sites and lands and areas identified in and permitted by Regulatory Requirements, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment.

6.13.2 The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any land or areas contiguous thereto, resulting from the performance of the Work.

6.13.3 Should any claim be made against the Owner by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, the Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold the Owner and its agents harmless therefrom.

## 6.14 STRUCTURAL LOADING:

6.14.1 The Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall the Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

## 6.15 RECORD DOCUMENTS:

6.15.1 The Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Field Memos, Work Orders, Change Orders, Supplemental

Agreements, and written interpretations and clarifications issued pursuant to paragraph 3.7 in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction.

6.15.2 Copies of these record documents together with all approved samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings shall be provided to the Owner on site.

6.15.3 Upon completion of the Work, the annotated record documents, samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to the Owner.

6.15.4 Record documents shall accurately record variations in the Work which vary from requirements shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.

## 6.16 SAFETY AND PROTECTION:

6.16.1 The Contractor alone shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work.

6.16.2 The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

6.16.2.1 All employees on the Work and other persons and organizations who may be affected thereby;

6.16.2.2 All the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site; and

6.16.2.3 Other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.

6.16.3 In the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall comply with all applicable Federal, State, and local laws governing safety, health, and sanitation. The contractor shall provide all safeguards, safety devices and protective equipment and take any other needed actions as it determines, or as the Owner may determine, to be reasonably necessary to protect the life and health of employees on the job and the safety of the public and to protect property in connection with the performance of the Work covered by the contract.

It is a condition of this contract, and shall be made a condition of each subcontract entered into pursuant to this contract, that the Contractor and any subcontractor shall not permit any employee in performance of the contract, to work in surroundings or under conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to his/her health or safety, as determined under the OSHA construction safety and health standards (29 CFR 1926) promulgated by the Secretary of Labor, in accordance with Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 333).

Pursuant to 29 CFR 1926.3, it is a condition of this contract that the Secretary of Labor or authorized representative thereof, shall have right of entry to any site of contract performance to inspect or investigate the matter of compliance with the construction safety and health standards and to carry out the duties of the Secretary under Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 333).

6.16.4 The Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property.

6.16.5 All damage, injury or loss to any property caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by the Contractor, any Subcontractor, supplier or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by the Contractor with no change in Contract Amount or Contract Time except as stated in paragraph 4.6, except damage or loss attributable to unforeseeable causes beyond the control of and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including but not restricted to acts of God, or the public enemy or governmental authorities.

6.16.6 The Contractor's duties and responsibilities for the safety and protection of the Work shall continue until Final Completion except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion.

6.16.7 The Contractor shall designate a responsible safety representative at the site. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the Contractor to the Owner.

## 6.17 WORK SAFETY ON RAILROAD PROPERTY:

6.17.1 The safety of personnel, property, rail operations, and the public is of paramount importance in the prosecution of the Work pursuant to this contract. As reinforcement and in furtherance of overall safety measures to be observed by Contractor (and not by way of limitation), the following special safety rules shall be followed while working on Alaska Railroad Corporation ("ARRC") property. Further railroad safety information may be obtained from the ARRC Safety Office at 907-265-2440. Safety information is also available on the ARRC website at <u>www.alaskarailroad.com</u>.

6.17.2 In the event Contractor or its subcontractor will be performing construction or other activities on or in close proximity to a railroad track, the Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with the Federal Railroad Administration's Roadway Worker Protection ("RWP") regulations (49 CFR 214, Subpart C). Under 49 CFR 214, Subpart C, railroad contractors are responsible for the training of their employees on these regulations. All RWP related Work shall be conducted in strict compliance with the RWP safety standards set forth in 49 CFR 214, Subpart C and the Contractor will be required to submit a Railroad Safety Plan to ARRC to demonstrate compliance with said safety standards prior to beginning any RWP related Work. Specific information on Railroad Safety Plans may be obtained from the ARRC Safety Office at 907-265-2440.

6.17.3 In the event Contractor will be performing construction or other activities on a railroad bridge, the provisions of 49 CFR 214 regarding bridge worker safety shall apply. All bridge related Work shall be conducted in strict compliance with the bridge worker safety standards set forth in 49 CFR 214 and the Contractor will be required to submit a Railroad Safety Plan to ARRC to demonstrate compliance with said safety standards prior to beginning any bridge related Work.

6.17.4 Contractor shall arrange with ARRC to keep itself informed on the time of arrival of all trains and shall stop any of Contractor's or Subcontractor's operations which might be or cause a hazard to the safe passage of the train past the Work site from 10 minutes before the expected arrival of the train until it has passed or at any other time as directed by the flagman.

6.17.5 ARRC flag protection is required before any activity can occur on or near a railroad operating facility such as a track, yard, bridge or shop building. For incidental work, such as surveying or inspection, an ARRC qualified flagman will provide a safety briefing prior to the commencement of the Work to discuss how and when protection from train traffic is to be provided For any activity involving a disturbance or potential disturbance to the track, track embankment, or any railroad facility, ARRC may require a specific Railroad Safety Plan prior to startup. Projects which involve activities which cross the tracks or are longitudinal to the tracks will require a specific Railroad Safety Plan and a one hour ARRC provided training course for Contractor's project supervisors prior to the initiation of Work on ARRC property.

6.17.6 The Contractor and/or Subcontractor shall arrange for ARRC flag protection when performing any Work within 20 feet of any track. All Work within 20 feet of the track shall cease when a train passes and all Contractor and Subcontractor employees shall maintain a distance of at least 20 feet from the track until the train has safely passed. In addition, any Work that could come within 20 feet of the track will cease when a train passes. For example, crane or pile driving activities shall stop when trains pass when the maximum boom and suspended load radius can come within 20 feet of the tracks. Pile driving shall not be done

when trains are passing the Work site. Vehicles and other construction equipment shall not be operated or parked closer than 20 feet from any track without ARRC flag protection.

6.17.7 Track outages require ARRC's prior approval. Prior to a proposed track outage, the Contractor shall submit a closure plan to ARRC for approval. The plan will describe the Work to be accomplished, the equipment, manpower and other resources required, and the schedule. Once approved by ARRC, the Contractor shall follow the plan. ARRC reserves the right to assume control of the Work to reestablish rail service if the schedule is not met. Contractor shall bear all costs and damages which may result from failure to meet the closure schedule.

6.17.8 Whenever an ARRC flag person is required for performance of the Work, he or she will be provided by the ARRC at no expense to the Contractor. A minimum of 48 hours notice is required for ARRC flag protection.

## 6.18 EMERGENCIES:

6.18.1 In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, the Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from the Owner, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss.

6.18.2 The Contractor shall give the Owner prompt written notice if the Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken in response to an emergency. A change will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 9.2, as determined appropriate by the Owner.

## 6.19 SHOP DRAWINGS AND SAMPLES:

6.19.1 After checking and verifying all field measurements and after complying with applicable procedures specified in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review and Approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawing submissions the required number of all Shop Drawings, which will bear a stamp or specific written indication that the Contractor has satisfied Contractor's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission. All submissions will be identified as the Owner may require. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials and similar data to enable the Owner to review the information as required.

6.19.2 The Contractor shall also submit to the Owner for review and Approval with such promptness as to cause no delay in Work, all samples required by the Contract Documents. All samples will have been checked by and accompanied by a specific written indication that the Contractor has satisfied Contractor's responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission and will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended.

6.19.3 Before submission of each Shop Drawing or sample the Contractor shall have determined and verified all quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar data with respect thereto and reviewed or coordinated each Shop Drawing or sample with other Shop Drawings and samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.

6.19.4 At the time of each submission the Contractor shall give the Owner specific written notice of each variation that the Shop Drawings or samples may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing submitted to the Owner for review and Approval of each such variation.

6.19.5 All variations of the proposed Shop drawing from that specified will be identified in the submission and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated.

6.19.6 The submittal will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such variation, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by the Owner in evaluating the proposed variation.

6.19.7 If the variation may result in a change of Contract Time or Amount, or Contract responsibility, and is not minor in nature, the Contractor must submit a written request for Change Order with the variation to notify the Owner of his intent.

6.19.8 The Owner may require the Contractor to furnish at the Contractor's expense additional data about the proposed variation.

6.19.9 The Owner may reject any variation request which the Owner determines is not in the best interest of the Owner.

## 6.20 SHOP DRAWING AND SAMPLE REVIEW:

6.20.1 The Owner will review with reasonable promptness Shop Drawings and samples, but the Owner's review will be only for conformance with the design concept of the Project and for compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents and shall not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.

6.20.2 The review of a separate item as such will not indicate acceptance of the assembly in which the item functions.

6.20.3 The Contractor shall make corrections required by the Owner and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new samples for review.

6.20.4 The Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by the Owner on previous submittals.

6.20.5 The Owner's review of Shop Drawings or samples shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless the Contractor has in writing advised the Owner of each such variation at the time of submission as required by paragraph 6.19.4.

6.20.6 The Owner, if he so determines, may give written Approval of each such variation by Change Order, except that, if the variation is minor and no Change Order has been requested a specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or sample review comments shall suffice as a modification.

6.20.7 No Approval by the Owner will relieve the Contractor from responsibility for errors or omissions in the Shop Drawings or from responsibility for having complied with the provisions of paragraph 6.20.3.

6.20.8 Where a Shop Drawing or sample is required by the Specifications, any related Work performed prior to the Owner's review of the pertinent submission will be at the sole expense and responsibility of the Contractor.

## 6.21 MAINTENANCE DURING CONSTRUCTION:

6.21.1 The Contractor shall maintain the Work during construction and until Substantial Completion, at which time the responsibility for maintenance shall be established in accordance with paragraph 13.10.

## 6.22 CONTINUING THE WORK:

6.22.1 The Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with the Owner.

6.22.2 No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes, disagreements, or claims except as the Contractor and the Owner may otherwise agree in writing.

#### 6.23 CONSENT TO ASSIGNMENT:

6.23.1 The Contractor shall obtain the prior written consent of the Owner to any proposed assignment of any interest in, or part of this Contract.

6.23.2 The consent to any assignment or transfer shall not operate to relieve the Contractor or his Sureties of any of his or its obligations under this Contract or the Performance Bonds.

6.23.3 Nothing herein contained shall be construed to hinder, prevent, or affect an assignment of monies due, or to become due hereunder, made for the benefit of the Contractor's creditors pursuant to law.

#### 6.24 USE OF EXPLOSIVES:

6.24.1 When the use of explosives is necessary for the prosecution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise the utmost care not to endanger life or property, including new Work and shall follow all Regulatory Requirements applicable to the use of explosives.

6.24.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage resulting from the use of explosives.

6.24.3 All explosives shall be stored in a secure manner in compliance with all Regulatory Requirements, and all such storage places shall be clearly marked.

6.24.4 Where no Regulatory Requirements apply, safe storage shall be provided not closer than 1,000 feet from any building, camping area, or place of human occupancy.

6.24.5 The Contractor shall notify each public utility owner having structures in proximity to the site of his intention to use explosives. Such notice shall be given sufficiently in advance to enable utility owners to take such steps as they may deem necessary to protect their property from injury.

6.24.6 However, the Contractor shall be responsible for all damage resulting from the use of the explosives, whether or not, utility owners act to protect their property.

## 6.25 CONTRACTOR'S RECORDS:

6.25.1 Records of the Contractor and subcontractors relating to personnel, payrolls, invoices of materials, and any and all other data relevant to the performance of the Contract, must be kept on a generally recognized accounting system.

6.25.2 Such records must be available during normal Work hours to the Owner for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with Regulatory Requirements and provisions of the Contract Documents.

6.25.3 Payroll records must contain the name and address of each employee, his correct classification, social security number, rate of pay, daily and weekly number of hours of worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid and any other information required by the U.S. and/or State Department of Labor.

6.25.4 The Contractor and subcontractors shall make employment records available for inspection by the Owner and representatives of the U.S. and/or State Department of Labor and will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the Project.

6.25.5 Records of all communications between the Owner and the Contractor and other parties, where such communications affected performance of this Contract, must be kept by the Contractor and maintained for a period of three years from Final Completion.

6.25.6 The Owner or its assigned representative may perform an audit of these records during normal work hours after written notice to the Contractor.

## 6.26 CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL PLAN:

6.26.1 The Contractor shall establish and maintain an effective quality management system. The quality management system shall consist of plans, procedures, and the organization necessary to provide material, equipment, and workmanship to comply with the requirements of the contract documents. The system shall cover the proposed sequence of the work including both on-site and off-site operations. To meet this requirement, the Contractor shall prepare a Construction Quality Control (CQC) plan that addresses all quality control requirements specified in the contract documents. A complete, detailed CQC plan shall be submitted to the Project Manager at least 10 days prior to commencement of any Work on the Project. The CQC must be approved in writing by the Project Manager prior to proceeding with the Work. The Contractor shall not revise the CQC or the quality staffing levels or replace any of the key personnel specified therein without prior written approval from the Project Manager.

## 7. ARTICLE 7 - LAWS AND REGULATIONS:

## 7.1 LAWS TO BE OBSERVED:

7.1.1 The Contractor shall keep fully informed of all Federal and State Regulatory Requirements and all Orders and decrees of bodies or tribunals having any jurisdiction or authority, which in any manner affect those engaged or employed on the Work, or which in any way affect the conduct of the Work.

7.1.2 The Contractor shall at all times observe and comply with all such Regulatory Requirements, orders and decrees; and shall defend and indemnify the Owner and its representatives against claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such Regulatory Requirement, order, or decree whether by the Contractor, subcontractor, or any employee of either.

7.1.3 Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Regulatory Requirements, the Owner shall not be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Regulatory Requirements.

## 7.2 PERMITS, LICENSES, AND TAXES:

7.2.1 The Contractor shall procure all permits and licenses, pay all charges, fees and taxes, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the Work. As a condition of performance of this Contract, the Contractor shall pay all Federal, State and local taxes incurred by the Contractor, in the performance of the Contract. Proof of payment of these taxes is a condition precedent to Final payment by the Owner under this Contract.

7.2.2 The Contractor's certification that taxes have been paid (as contained in the Release of Contract) will be verified with the Department of Revenue and Department of Labor, prior to Final payment.

7.2.3 If any Federal, State or local tax is imposed, charged, or repealed after the date of Bid opening and is made applicable to and paid by the Contractor on the articles or supplies herein contracted for, then the Contract shall be increased of decreased accordingly by a Change Order.

## 7.3 PATENTED DEVICES, MATERIALS AND PROCESSES:

7.3.1 If the Contractor employs any design, device, material, or process covered by letters of patent, trademark or copyright, the Contractor shall provide for such use by suitable legal agreement with the patentee or owner.

7.3.2 The Contractor and the Surety shall, defend, indemnify and save harmless the Owner and it agents, any affected third party, or political subdivision from any and all claims for infringement by reason of the use of any such patented design, device, material or process, or any trademark or copyright, and shall indemnify the Owner for any costs, expenses, and

damages which it may be obliged to pay by reason of any infringement, at any time during the prosecution or after the completion of the Work.

# 7.4 COMPLIANCE OF SPECIFICATION AND DRAWINGS:

7.4.1 If the Contractor observes that the Specification and Drawings supplied by the Owner are at variance with any Regulatory Requirements, Contractor shall give the Owner prompt written notice thereof, and any necessary changes will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 9.2. as determined appropriate by the Owner.

7.4.2 If the Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to such Regulatory Requirements, and without such notice to the Owner, the Contractor shall bear all costs arising therefrom; however, it shall not be the Contractor's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings supplied by the Owner are in accordance with such Regulatory Requirements.

# 7.5 ACCIDENT PREVENTION:

7.5.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 18.60.075 and all pertinent provisions of the Construction Code Occupational Safety and Health Standards issued by the Alaska Department of Labor.

## 7.6 SANITARY PROVISIONS:

7.6.1 The Contractor shall provide and maintain in a neat and sanitary condition such accommodations for the use of his employees and Owner representatives in strict accordance with the requirements of the State and local Boards of Health, OSHA or of other bodies or tribunals having jurisdiction.

## 7.7 BUSINESS REGISTRATION:

7.7.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 08.18.011, as follows: "it is unlawful for a person to submit a bid or Work as a Contractor until he has been issued a certificate of registration by the Department of Commerce. A partnership or joint venture shall be considered registered if one of the general partners or venturers whose name appears in the name under which the partnership or venture does business is registered."

# 7.8 PROFESSIONAL REGISTRATION AND CERTIFICATION:

7.8.1 All craft trades, architects, engineers and land surveyors, electrical administrators, explosive handlers, and welders employed under the Contract shall specifically comply with applicable provisions of AS 08.18, 08.48, 08.40, 08.52, and 08.99.

7.8.2 Provide copies of individual licenses within seven days following a request from the Owner.

# 7.9 LOCAL BUILDING CODES:

7.9.1 The Contractor shall comply with AS 35.10.025 which requires construction in accordance with applicable local building codes including the obtaining of required permits.

# 7.10 AIR QUALITY CONTROL:

7.10.1 The Contractor shall comply with all applicable provision of AS 46.03.04 as pertains to Air Pollution Control.

## 7.11 ARCHAEOLOGICAL OR PALEONTOLOGICAL DISCOVERIES:

7.11.1 When the Contractor's operation encounters prehistoric artifacts, burials, remains of dwelling sites, or paleontological remains, such as shell heaps, land or sea mammal bones or tusks, the Contractor shall cease operations immediately and notify the Owner.

7.11.2 No artifacts or specimens shall be further disturbed or removed from the ground and no further operations shall be performed at the site until so directed.

7.11.3 Should the Owner order suspension of the Contractor's operations in order to protect an archaeological or historical finding, or order the Contractor to perform extra Work, such shall be covered by an appropriate Contract change document.

## 7.12 WAGES AND HOURS OF LABOR:

7.12.1 The Contractor shall submit certified payrolls bearing an original signature on a weekly or biweekly basis to the State Department of Labor as required by law, and shall comply with all other applicable labor reporting laws. The Contractor shall also submit certified payrolls bearing an original signature, along with those of its subcontractors, to the Owner on a weekly basis and shall retain copies of the payrolls for a minimum of three (3) years.

7.12.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the submission and retention of certified payrolls of all of its subcontractors.

7.12.3 The certification shall affirm that the payrolls are current and complete, that the wage rates contained therein are not less than the applicable rates referenced in the Contract Documents, and that the classification set forth for each laborer or mechanic conforms with the work he performed.

7.12.4 The Contractor and its subcontractors shall attend all hearings and conferences and produce such books, papers, and documents all as requested by the Department of Labor.

# 7.13 THE FOLLOWING LABOR PROVISIONS SHALL ALSO APPLY TO THIS CONTRACT:

7.13.1 The Contractor and his subcontractors shall pay all employees unconditionally and not less than once a week. Wages may not be less than those stated in the Invitation to Bid, regardless of the contractual relationship between the Contractor or Subcontractors and laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors. The scale of wages to be paid shall be posted by the Contractor in a prominent and easily accessible place at the site of the Work. The Owner shall withhold so much of the accrued payments as is necessary to pay laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors employed by the Contractor or Subcontractors the difference between the rates of wages required by the Contract to be paid laborers, mechanics, or field surveyors on the Work, and the rates of wages in fact received by laborers, mechanics or field surveyors.

## 7.14 OVERTIME WORK HOURS AND COMPENSATION:

7.14.1 Pursuant to 40 U.S.C. 327-330 and AS 23.10.060, the Contractor shall not require nor permit any laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he is employed on any Work under this Contract to work in excess of eight hours in any Calendar Day or in excess of forty hours in such workweek on work subject to the provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one half times his basic rate of pay for all such hours worked in excess of eight hours in any Calendar Day or in excess of forty hours in such workweek whichever is the greater number of overtime hours.

7.14.2 In the event of any violation of this provision, the Contractor shall be liable to any affected employee for any amounts due and penalties and to the Owner for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic employed in violation of this provision in the sum of \$10.00 for each Calendar Day on which such employee was required or permitted to be employed on such Work in excess of eight hours or in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by this paragraph.

# 7.15 COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES:

7.15.1 The Contractor warrants that no person or selling agent has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Contract upon an agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the Contractor for the purpose of securing business.

7.15.2 For breach or violation of this warranty, the Owner shall have the right to annul this Contract without liability or, in its discretion, to deduct such improper consideration from the Contract Amount or otherwise recover the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

# 7.16 OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT:

7.16.1 No member of or delegate to the U.S. Congress, the State Legislature, or other State or Owner officials shall be admitted to any share or part of this Contract, nor to any benefit that may arise there from. However, this provision shall not be construed to extend to this Contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.

# 7.17 PERSONAL LIABILITY OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS:

7.17.1 In carrying out any of the provisions thereof, or in exercising any power or authority granted to the Owner by the Contract, there will be no liability upon the Owner nor upon its agents or authorized as its representatives, either personally or as officials of the State of Alaska, it being always understood that in such matters they act as agents and representatives of the Owner.

# 8. ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK:

# 8.1 RELATED WORK AT SITE:

8.1.1 The Owner reserves the right at any time to contract for and perform other or additional work on or near the Work covered by the Contract.

8.1.2 When separate contracts are let within the limits of the Project, the Contractor shall conduct his work so as not to interfere with or hinder the work being performed by other contractors. The Contractor shall join his work with that of the others in an acceptable manner and shall perform it in proper sequence to that of others.

8.1.3 If the fact that other such work is to be performed is identified or shown in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall assume all liability, financial or otherwise, in connection with this Contract and indemnify and save harmless the Owner and its agents from any and all damages or claims that may arise because of inconvenience, delay, or loss experienced by the Contractor because of the presence and operations of other contractors.

8.1.4 If the fact that such other work is to be performed was not identified or shown in the Contract Documents, written notice thereof will be given to the Contractor prior to starting any such other work. If the Contractor believes that such performance will require an increase in Contract Amount or Contract Time, the Contractor shall notify the Owner of such required increase within fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of the Owner's notice. Should the Owner find such increase(s) to be justified, a Change Order will be executed.

# 8.2 ACCESS, CUTTING, AND PATCHING:

8.2.1 The Contractor shall afford each utility owner and any other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract with the Owner (or the Owner, if the Owner is performing the additional work with the Owner's employees) proper and safe access to the site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such work and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with the work of others.

8.2.2 The Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other Work, the Contractor shall not endanger any Work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their Work and will only cut or alter such other Work with the written consent of the Owner.

8.2.3 The duties and responsibilities of the Contractor under this paragraph are for the benefit of other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of the Contractor in said direct Contracts between the Owner and other contractors.

## 8.3 DEFECTIVE WORK BY OTHERS:

8.3.1 If any part of the Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon the Work of any such other Contractor, utility owner, or the Owner, the Contractor shall inspect and promptly report to the Owner in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such Work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for such proper execution and results. The Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of the other Work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent or non-apparent defects and deficiencies in the other Work.

## 8.4 COORDINATION:

8.4.1 If the Owner contracts with others for the performance of other Work at the site, Owner will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors.

## 9. ARTICLE 9 - CHANGES:

#### 9.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CHANGE:

9.1.1 Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any Surety, the Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work within the general scope of the Contract, including but not limited to changes:

- 9.1.1.1 In the Contract Documents;
- 9.1.1.2 In the method or manner of performance of the Work;
- 9.1.1.3 In Owner-furnished facilities, equipment, materials, services, or site;
- 9.1.1.4 Directing acceleration in the performance of the Work.

## 9.2 AUTHORIZATION OF CHANGES WITHIN THE GENERAL SCOPE:

9.2.1 Additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work within the general scope of the Contract as specified in paragraph 9.1 shall be authorized by one or more of the following ways:

9.2.1.1 Directive (pursuant to paragraph 9.3)

9.2.1.2 A Change Order (pursuant to paragraph 9.4)

9.2.1.3 Owner's acceptance of Shop Drawing variations from the Contract

Documents as specifically identified by the Contractor as required by paragraph 6.19.4.

## 9.3 DIRECTIVE:

9.3.1 The Owner shall provide written clarification or interpretation of the Contract Documents (pursuant to paragraph 3.7).

9.3.2 The Owner may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Amount or the Contract Time and are consistent with the overall intent of the Contract Documents.

9.3.3 The Owner may order the Contractor to correct Defective Work or methods which are not in conformance with the Contract Documents.

9.3.4 The Owner may direct the commencement or suspension of Work or emergency related Work (as provided in paragraph 6.18).

9.3.5 Upon the issuance of a directive to the Contractor by the Owner, the Contractor shall immediately proceed with the performance of the Work as prescribed by such directive.

9.3.6 If the Contractor believes that the changes noted in a directive may cause an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of Contract Time, the Contractor shall immediately provide written notice to the Owner depicting such increases before proceeding with the directive, except in the case of an emergency.

9.3.7 If the Owner finds the increase in Contract Amount or the extension of Contract Time justified, a Change Order will be issued.

9.3.8 If however, the Owner does not find that a Change Order is justified, the Owner may direct the Contractor to proceed with the Work.

9.3.9 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Owner in keeping complete daily records of the cost of such Work.

9.3.10 If a Change Order is ultimately determined to be justified, in the absence of agreed prices and unit prices, payment for such Work will be made on a cost of the Work basis as provided in paragraph 10.4.

## 9.4 CHANGE ORDER:

9.4.1 A change in Contract Time, Contract Amount, or responsibility may be made for changes within the scope of the Work only by Change Order.

9.4.2 Upon receipt of an executed Change Order, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents except as otherwise specifically provided.

9.4.3 Changes in Contract Amount and Contract Time shall be made in accordance with Articles 10 and 11.

## 9.5 SHOP DRAWING VARIATIONS:

9.5.1 Variations by Shop Drawings shall only be eligible for consideration under paragraph 9.4 when the conditions affecting the price, time, or responsibility are identified by the Contractor in writing and a request for a Change Order is submitted as per paragraph 6.19.7.

## 9.6 CHANGES OUTSIDE THE GENERAL SCOPE; SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT

9.6.1 Any change which is outside the general scope of the Contract, as determined by the Owner, must be authorized by the appropriate representatives of the Owner and the Contractor.

## 9.7 UNAUTHORIZED WORK:

9.7.1 The Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in this Article 9, except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.18 and except in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 12.4.4.

# 9.8 NOTIFICATION OF SURETY:

9.8.1 If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents including, but not limited to, Contract Amount or Contract Time is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a Surety, the giving of any such notice will be the Contractor's responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.

## 9.9 DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS:

9.9.1 The Contractor shall promptly, and before such conditions are disturbed (except in an emergency as permitted by paragraph 6.18), notify the Owner in writing of:

9.9.1.1 subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing materially from those indicated in the Contract, and which could not have been discovered by a careful examination of the site, or

9.9.1.2 unknown physical conditions at the site, or an unusual nature, differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in Work of the character provided for in this Contract.

9.9.2 The Owner shall promptly investigate the conditions, and if the Owner finds that such conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of this Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made and the Contract modified in writing accordingly.

9.9.3 Any claim for additional compensation by the Contractor under this clause shall be made in accordance with Article 15 and shall not be allowed unless the Contractor has first given the notice required by this Contract.

9.9.4 In the event that the Owner and the Contractor are unable to reach an agreement concerning an alleged differing site condition, the Contractor will be required to keep an accurate and detailed record which will indicate the actual cost of the Work done under the alleged differing site condition.

9.9.5 Failure to keep such a record shall be a bar to any recovery by reason of such alleged differing site conditions. The Owner shall be given the opportunity to supervise and check the keeping of such records.

## 9.10 VALUE ENGINEERING PROPOSALS BY THE CONTRACTOR:

9.10.1 Proposals may be submitted to the Owner for modifying the plans, specifications, or other requirements of the Contract for the sole purpose of reducing the total costs of construction without impairing in any manner the essential functions or characteristics of the project, including service life, economy of operations, ease of maintenance, benefits to the traveling public, desired appearance or design and safety standards. After execution of the Contract, an initiative may be recommended by the Contractor or, if applicable, sponsoring governmental agency. The initiative must be identified as a Value Engineering Proposal (VEP), and may include modifications to the plans or specifications, construction phasing or procedures, or other contract requirements. Any cost savings generated to the Contract as a result of VEP offered by the Contractor and approved by Owner will be shared equally between the Contractor and Owner as specified in paragraph 9.14. Bid prices are not to be based on the anticipated approval of a VEP. If a VEP is rejected, the Contract shall be completed in accordance with the original terms of the Contract or as otherwise modified. Any decision whether to approve or accept a VEP shall be within the sole discretion of Owner. Owner will bear no liability for any delay in considering a VEP, the refusal to accept or approve such a proposal, or any other matter connected with a VEP.

# 9.11 SUBMITTAL & REVIEW OF VEP CONCEPT OR IDEA:

9.11.1 The Contractor shall initially submit a brief letter proposal with graphics to Owner to illustrate the concept or idea. The Contractor shall indicate whether adequate time is available in its schedule for formal submittal and review prior to VEP implementation.

9.11.2 Owner will review the concept or idea within ten days of the Contractor's initial submittal and inform the Contractor in writing whether the concept or idea has merit and should be submitted as a formal VEP.

9.11.3 If Owner determines that the time for response is indicated in the Contractor's letter proposal is insufficient for review, Owner may choose to evaluate the need for a

noncompensable time extension to the Contract. Its evaluation will be based on the additional time needed by the Owner for its review and the effect on the Contractor's schedule occasioned by the added time. The need for such a time extension will be evaluated in accordance with Article 11.

## 9.12 FORMAL SUBMITTAL OF THE VEP:

9.12.1 Within 30 days after Owner has determined the VEP concept or idea has merit, the Contractor shall formally submit a proposal. The proposal shall include sufficient data for Owner to make an informed decision regarding the proposal and shall include, at a minimum, the following information:

9.12.1.1 A statement that the Proposal is submitted as a VEP.

9.12.1.2 A description of the difference between the existing contract and the proposed change and the advantages and disadvantages of each, including effects on service life, economy of operations, ease of maintenance, benefits to the traveling public, desired appearance and safety.

9.12.1.3 A complete set of plans and specifications showing the proposed revisions relative to the original contract features and requirements supported by design computations as necessary for a thorough and expeditious evaluation.

9.12.1.4 A complete analysis indicating the final estimated costs and quantities to be replaced by the VEP compared to the new costs and quantities generated by the VEP.

9.12.1.5 A statement specifying the date by which a Change Order adopting the VEP must be executed to obtain the maximum cost reduction.

9.12.1.6 A statement detailing the effect the VEP will have on the time for completing the Contract.

9.12.1.7 A description of any previous use or testing of the VEP and the conditions and results. If the VEP was previously submitted on another Owner project, indicate the date, contract number, and the action taken by Owner.

9.12.1.8 A detailed statement indicating the costs for developing the changes, along with the costs for preparing the value engineering joint proposal.

# 9.13 VEP CONDITIONS:

9.13.1 Value Engineering Proposals will be considered only when all of the following conditions are met:

9.13.1.1 A VEP, approved or not approved by Owner applies only to the contract on which is it submitted. A submitted VEP becomes the property of Owner. The VEP shall contain no restrictions imposed by the Contractor on its use or disclosure. Owner has the right to use, duplicate and disclose in whole or in part any data necessary for the utilization of the VEP. Owner retains the right to use any accepted VEP or part thereof on other projects without obligation to the Contractor. This provision is not intended to deny rights provided by law with respect to patented materials or processes.

9.13.1.2 If Owner is already considering certain revisions to the Contract or has considered or approved changes in the Contract of a like nature on other contracts which are subsequently incorporated in a VEP, Owner may reject the VEP and may change the Contract without obligation to the Contractor.

9.13.1.3 The Contractor shall have no claim for additional costs or delays resulting from the rejection of a VEP, including development costs, loss of anticipated profits, increased material or labor costs except as allowed in paragraph 9.14.

9.13.1.4 Owner will determine if a VEP qualifies for consideration and evaluation. It may reject any VEP that requires excessive time or costs for review, evaluation or investigation, or that is not consistent with Owner's design policies and criteria for the project.

9.13.1.5 Owner will reject all or any portion of work performed under an approved VEP if unsatisfactory results are obtained. The Owner will direct the removal of rejected work and require construction to proceed under the original contract requirements without reimbursement for rejected work performed under the VEP, or for its removal. Where modifications to the VEP are approved to adjust to field or other conditions, reimbursement will be limited to the total amount payable for the work at the contract bid prices as if it were constructed under the original contract requirements. The rejection or limitation of reimbursement shall not constitute the basis of any claim against Owner for delay or for other costs.

9.13.1.6 The proposed work shall not contain experimental features but shall contain features that have been used under similar or acceptable conditions on other projects or locations acceptable to Owner.

9.13.1.7 VEPs will not be considered if equivalent options are already provided in the Contract.

9.13.1.8 The savings generated by the VEP must be sufficient to warrant a review and processing. A savings resulting solely from the elimination or reduction in quantity of a single bid item will not be considered as a VEP. A savings resulting from the elimination or reduction in quantity of a bid item specified as part of a VEP will be considered.

9.13.1.9 Additional information needed to evaluate VEPs shall be provided in a timely manner. Untimely submittals of additional information will result in rejection of the VEP. Where design changes are proposed, the additional information could include results of field investigations and surveys, design computations, and field change sheets.

9.13.1.10 The Contractor may submit VEPs for an approved subcontractor. Reimbursement will be made to the Contractor. Subcontractors may not submit a VEP except through the Contractor.

9.13.1.11 The Contractor shall ensure the VEP is sealed by an Alaska Registered Engineer.

#### 9.14 VEP ACCEPTANCE, REJECTION & PAYMENT:

9.14.1 Within 30 days of the Contractor's formal submission of the VEP, Owner will accept or reject the VEP.

9.14.2 The Contractor will be notified in writing by the Owner as to whether the proposal has been accepted. The decision by Owner is final and shall not be subject to the provisions of Article 15.

9.14.3 If the VEP is rejected, Owner will share equally in the Contractor's costs for developing and presenting the proposal, and the Contractor will share equally in the cost to Owner for investigating and evaluating the proposal. A Change Order will be executed to adjust the Contract Amount for the net increase or decrease in monies resulting from the Contractor's development costs as listed above in paragraph 9.12.1.8, and Owner's evaluation costs. The Change Order will terminate Owner's review of the VEP.

9.14.4 If the VEP is accepted in whole or part, the necessary contract modifications and contract price adjustments will be made by the execution of a Change Order which will specifically state that it is executed pursuant to the provisions of this subsection. Owner will be the sole judge of the acceptability of a VEP and of the estimated net savings in construction costs from the adoption of all or any part of the VEP.

9.14.5 The Contractor shall continue to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract until a Change Order incorporating the VEP has been executed, or until the Contractor has been given written acceptance or rejection by the Owner.

9.14.6 The executed Change Order shall incorporate the changes in the plans, specifications, or other requirements of the Contract which are necessary to permit the VEP, or such part of it which has been accepted, to be put into effect, and shall include any conditions

upon which Owner's approval thereof is based. The executed Change Order shall extend or decrease the Contract Time if required by Owner.

9.14.7 The executed Change Order shall provide that the Contractor be paid 50% of the net savings amount as reflected by the difference between the cost of the revised work and the cost of the related construction required by the original contract computed at contract bid prices. The net savings will take into account the Contractor's cost of developing the VEP and implementing the change, and reducing this amount by Owner's cost for investigating and evaluating the VEP, including any ascertainable collateral costs to Owner. Such collateral costs may include increased costs for maintenance, operation, related work items, additional work items, or elements of related or additional work items.

9.14.8 The executed Change Order shall also provide for the adjustment of the Contract Amount. The Contract Amount shall be adjusted by subtracting Owner's share of the accrued net savings.

9.14.9 The amount specified to be paid to the Contractor in the executed Change Order shall constitute full compensation to the Contractor for the VEP and the performance of the work thereof pursuant to the said Change Order.

## 10. ARTICLE 10 - CONTRACT AMOUNT; COMPUTATION AND CHANGE:

## 10.1 CONTRACT AMOUNT:

10.1.1 The Contract Amount constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to the Contractor for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by the Contractor shall be at his expense without change in the Contract Amount. The Contract Amount may only be changed by a Change Order or Supplemental Agreement.

# 10.2 CLAIM FOR CHANGE IN CONTRACT AMOUNT:

10.2.1 Any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Amount shall be submitted in accordance with the terms of Article 15, and shall not be allowed unless the notice requirements of this Contract have been met.

# 10.3 CHANGE ORDER PRICE DETERMINATION:

10.3.1 The value of any Work covered by a Change Order for an increase or decrease in the Contract Amount shall be determined in one of the following ways:

10.3.2 Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraph 10.9).

10.3.3 By mutual acceptance of a lump sum price which includes overhead and profit.

10.3.4 When 10.3.1 and 10.3.2 are inapplicable, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraphs 10.4 and 10.5) plus a contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraph 10.6).

# 10.4 COST OF THE WORK:

10.4.1 The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by the Contractor in the proper performance of the Work.

10.4.2 Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by the Owner, such costs shall be in amount no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 10.5:

10.4.2.1 Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of the Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by the Owner and the Contractor.

10.4.2.2 Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work.

10.4.2.3 Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall Include Social Security Contributions, Unemployment, Excise and Payroll Taxes, Workers' or Workmen's compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto.

10.4.2.4 Such employees shall include superintendents and foremen at the site.

10.4.2.5 The expenses of performing Work after regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday or Legal Holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by the Owner.

10.4.2.6 Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to the Contractor unless the Owner deposits funds with the Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to the Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and all returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to the Owner, and the Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.

10.4.2.7 Payments made by the Contractor to subcontractors for Work performed by subcontractors. If required by the Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive quotes from subcontractors or suppliers acceptable to the Contractor and shall deliver such quotes to the Owner who will then determine which quotes will be accepted. If a subcontract provides that the subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the subcontractor's Cost of the Work shall be determined in the same manner as the Contractor's Cost of Work. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.

10.4.2.8 Costs of special Consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, and surveyors) employed for services necessary for the completion of the Work.

10.4.2.9 Supplemental costs including the following:

10.4.2.9.1 The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of the Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

10.4.2.9.2 Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of the Contractor.

10.4.2.9.3 Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from the Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by the Owner and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, Installation, dismantling and removal thereof - all in accordance with terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

10.4.2.9.4 Sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which the Contractor is liable, imposed by Regulatory Requirements.

10.4.2.9.5 Fees for permits and licenses.

10.4.2.9.6 Losses and damages (and related expenses), not

compensated by insurance or otherwise, to the Work or otherwise sustained by the Contractor in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of the Contractor, any subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses

shall include settlements made with the written consent and Approval of the Owner. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining the Contractor's Fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and the Contractor is placed in charge thereof, the Contractor shall be paid for services a fee in accordance with paragraph 10.6.

10.4.2.9.7 The cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the site.

10.4.2.9.8 Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.

10.4.2.9.9 Cost of premiums for additional bonds and insurance required because of changes in the Work and premiums for property insurance coverage within the limits of the deductible amounts established by the Owner in accordance with Article 5.

## 10.5 EXCLUDED COSTS:

10.5.1 The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following:

10.5.1.1 Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principles (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agency, expediters, timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by Contractor whether at the site or in Contractor's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 10.4.2.1 - all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's Fee.

10.5.1.2 Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the site.

10.5.1.3 Any part of Contractor's capital expenses including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.

10.5.1.4 Cost of premiums for all bonds and for all insurance whether or not Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain the same (except for the cost of premiums covered by subparagraph 10.4.2.9.9 above).

10.5.1.5 Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of Defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied and making good any damage to property.

10.5.1.6 Costs for the use of small tools having a value of five hundred dollars (\$500) or less.

10.5.1.7 Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraph 10.4.

## 10.6 CONTRACTOR'S FEE:

10.6.1 The Contractor's Fee allowed to Contractor for overhead and profit shall be a mutually agreed upon fixed fee, or if none can be agreed upon, a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:

10.6.1.1 For costs incurred under subparagraphs 10.4.2.1 through 10.4.2.6, the Contractor's Fee shall be 15%;

10.6.1.2 For costs incurred under subparagraphs 10.4.2.7, 10.4.2.8 and 10.4.2.9, the Contractor's Fee shall be 10%; and if a subcontract is on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the maximum allowable to the Contractor on account of overhead and profit of all subcontractors shall be 10%;

10.6.2 No fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under paragraph 10.5;

10.6.3 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for any such change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease plus a deduction in Contractor's Fee by a mutually agreed upon amount or if none can be agreed upon, then an amount equal to 5% of the net decrease; and

10.6.4 When both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's Fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with subparagraphs 10.6.1.1. and 10.6.1.2.

#### 10.7 COST BREAKDOWN:

10.7.1 Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to paragraphs 10.4 and 10.5, the Contractor will submit in a form acceptable to the Owner an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

#### 10.8 CASH ALLOWANCES:

10.8.1 It is understood the Contractor has included in the Contract Amount all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be done by such subcontractors or suppliers and for such sums within the limit of the allowances as may be acceptable to the Owner. Contractor agrees that:

10.8.1.1 The allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the site, and all applicable taxes; and

10.8.1.2 Contractor's cost for unloading and handling on the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Amount and not in the allowances. No demand for additional payment on account of any thereof will be valid. Prior to Final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued to reflect actual amounts due the Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Amount shall be correspondingly adjusted.

## 10.9 UNIT PRICE WORK:

10.9.1 Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Amount will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit prices for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Contract.

10.9.2 The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Amount.

10.9.3 Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor will be made by the Owner in accordance with paragraph 10.10.

10.9.4 Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by the Contractor to be adequate to cover the Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

10.9.5 If the "Basis of Payment" clause in the Contract Documents relating to any unit price in the bid schedule requires that the said unit price cover and be considered compensation for certain Work or material essential to the item, this same Work or material will not also be measured or paid for under any other pay item which may appear elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

10.9.6 Payment to the Contractor shall be made only for the actual quantities of Work performed and accepted or materials furnished, in conformance with the Contract Documents.

10.9.7 When the accepted quantities of Work or materials vary from the quantities stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, the Contractor shall accept as payment in full,

payment at the stated unit prices for the accepted quantities or Work and materials furnished, completed and accepted, except as provided below:

10.9.7.1 When the quantity of Work to be done or material to be furnished under any item, for which the total cost of the item exceeds 10% of the total Contract Amount, is increased by more the 25% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, either party to the Contract, upon demand, shall be entitled to an equitable unit price adjustment on the portion of the Work above 125% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule.

10.9.7.2 When the quantity of Work to be done or material to be furnished under any major item, for which the total cost of the item exceeds 10% of the total Contract Amount, is decreased by more than 25% of the quantity stated in the bid schedule, or change documents, either party to the Contract, upon demand, shall be entitled to an equitable price adjustment for the quantity of Work performed or material furnished, limited to a total payment of not more than 75% of the amount originally bid for the item.

# 10.10 DETERMINATIONS FOR UNIT PRICES:

10.10.1 The Owner will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor .

10.10.2 The Owner will review with the Contractor preliminary determinations on such matters before certifying the prices on the Bid Schedule.

10.10.3 The Owner's certification thereon will be final and binding on the Contractor, unless, within ten days after the date of any such decision, the Contractor delivers to the Owner written notice of intention to appeal from such a decision.

## 11. ARTICLE 11 - CONTRACT TIME; COMPUTATION & CHANGE:

## 11.1 COMMENCEMENT OF CONTRACT TIME; NOTICE TO PROCEED:

11.1.1 The Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed.

## 11.2 STARTING THE WORK:

11.2.1 No Work on Contract items shall be performed before the effective date of the Notice to Proceed. The Contractor shall notify the Owner at lease 24 hours in advance of the time actual construction operations will begin. The Contractor may request a limited Notice to Proceed after Award has been made, to permit him to order long lead materials which could cause delays in Project completion. However, granting is within the sole discretion of the Owner, and refusal or failure to grant a limited Notice to Proceed shall not be a basis for claiming for delay, extension of time, or alteration of price.

# 11.3 COMPUTATION OF CONTRACT TIME:

11.3.1 When the Contract Time is specified on a Calendar Days basis, all Work under the Contract shall be completed within the number of Calendar Days specified.

11.3.2 The count of Contract Time begins on the day following receipt of the Notice to Proceed by the Contractor, if no starting day is stipulated therein.

11.3.3 Calendar Days shall continue to be counted against Contract Time until and including the date of Final Completion of the Work.

11.3.4 When the Contract completion time is specified as a fixed calendar date, it shall be the date of Final Completion.

# 11.4 TIME CHANGE:

11.4.1 The Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order or Supplemental Agreement.

#### 11.5 EXTENSION DUE TO DELAYS:

11.5.1 The right of the Contractor to proceed shall not be terminated nor the Contractor charged with liquidated or actual damages because of any delays to the completion of the Work due to unforeseeable causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor, including, but not restricted to the following: acts of God or of the public enemy, acts of the Owner in contractual capacity, acts of another contractor in the performance of a contract with the Owner, floods, fires, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, unusually severe weather and delays of subcontractors or suppliers due to such causes.

11.5.2 Any delay in receipt of materials on the site, caused by other than one of the specifically mentioned occurrences above, does not of itself justify a time extension.

11.5.3 The Owner shall ascertain the facts and the extent of the delay and extend the time for completing the Work when the findings of fact justify such an extension.

#### 11.6 ESSENCE OF CONTRACT:

11.6.1 All time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.

#### 11.7 REASONABLE COMPLETION TIME:

11.7.1 It is expressly understood and agreed by and between the Contractor and the Owner that the date of beginning and the time for Final Completion of the Work described herein are reasonable times for the completion of the Work.

#### 11.8 DELAY DAMAGES:

11.8.1 Whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the Work is terminated, he and his sureties shall be liable for damages resulting from his refusal or failure to complete the Work within the specified time. Liquidated damages for delay shall be paid by the Contractor or his Surety to the Owner in the amount as specified in the Supplementary Conditions for each Calendar Day the completion of the Work or any part thereof is delayed beyond the Contract Time required by the Contract, or any extension thereof. If such amount of liquidated damages is not established by the Contract Documents, then the Contractor and his Surety shall be liable to the Owner for any actual damages occasioned by such delay.

11.8.2 The Contractor acknowledges that the liquidated damages established herein are not a penalty but rather constitute an estimate of damages that the Owner will sustain by reason of delayed completion. These liquidated damages are intended as compensation for losses difficult to estimate, and include those items enumerated in the Supplementary Conditions.

11.8.3 These damages will continue to run both before and after termination in the event of default termination. These liquidated damages do not cover excess costs of completion or the Owner's costs, fees, and charges related to re-procurement.

11.8.4 If a default termination occurs, the Contractor or his Surety shall pay in addition to these damages, all excess costs and expenses related to completion as provided by Article 14.2.9.

## 12. ARTICLE 12 - QUALITY ASSURANCE:

#### 12.1 WARRANTY AND GUARANTY:

12.1.1 The Contractor warrants and guarantees to the Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be Defective.

12.1.2 Prompt notice of all defects shall be given to the Contractor. All Defective Work, whether or not in place, may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided for in this Article.

#### 12.2 ACCESS TO WORK:

12.2.1 The Owner and the Project Managers, testing agencies and governmental agencies with jurisdiction interests will have access to the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting and testing. The Contractor shall provide proper and safe conditions for such access.

#### 12.3 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS:

12.3.1 The Contractor shall give the Owner timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or Approvals.

12.3.2 If Regulatory Requirements of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) to specifically be inspected, tested or approved, the Contractor shall assume full responsibility therefor, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish the Owner the required certificates of inspection, testing or Approval.

12.3.3 The Contractor shall also be responsible for and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspection or testing required in connection with Owner's acceptance of a supplier of materials or equipment proposed to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials or equipment submitted for Approval prior to the Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

12.3.4 The cost of all inspections, tests and Approvals in addition to the above which are required by the Contract Documents shall be paid by the Contractor.

12.3.5 The Owner may perform additional tests and inspections which it deems necessary to insure quality control. All such failed tests or inspections shall be at the Contractor's expense.

12.3.6 If any Work (including the Work of others) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered without written concurrence of the Owner, it must, if requested by the Owner, be uncovered for observation.

12.3.7 Such uncovering shall be at the Contractor's expense unless the Contractor has given the Owner timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and the Owner has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

12.3.8 Neither observations nor inspections, test or Approvals by the Owner of others shall relieve the Contractor from the Contractor's obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

## 12.4 UNCOVERING WORK:

12.4.1 If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of the Owner, it must, if requested by the Owner, be uncovered for the Owner's observation and replaced at the Contractor's expense.

12.4.2 If the Owner considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed, inspected or tested, the Contractor, at the Owner's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as the Owner may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment.

12.4.3 If it is found that such Work is Defective, the Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory reconstruction, (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professional) and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.

12.4.4 If, however, such Work is not found to be Defective, the Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing and reconstruction.

#### 12.5 OWNER MAY STOP THE WORK:

12.5.1 If the Work is Defective, or the Contractor fails to supply suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, the Owner may order the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other party.

# 12.6 CORRECTION OR REMOVAL OF DEFECTIVE WORK:

12.6.1 If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall promptly, as directed, either correct all Defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by the Owner, remove it from the site and replace it with Work which conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such correction removal (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) made necessary thereby.

# 12.7 ONE YEAR CORRECTION PERIOD:

12.7.1 If within one year after the date of Final Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Regulatory Requirements or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be Defective, the Contractor shall promptly, without cost to the Owner and in accordance with the Owner's written instructions, either correct such Defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by the Owner, remove it from the site and replace it with conforming Work.

12.7.2 If the Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, the Owner may have the Defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such removal and replacement (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) will be paid by the Contractor.

12.7.3 In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service for the benefit of the Owner before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for the item may begin on an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Change Order.

12.7.4 Provisions of this paragraph are not intended to shorten the Statute of Limitations for bringing an action.

# 12.8 ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK:

12.8.1 Instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of Defective Work, the Owner may accept Defective Work, and in this event, the Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs attributable to the Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such Defective Work (costs to include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals).

12.8.2 If any such acceptance occurs prior to Final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.

12.8.3 If the Owner has already made Final payment to the Contractor, an appropriate amount shall be paid by the Contractor or his Surety to the Owner.

# 12.9 OWNER MAY CORRECT DEFECTIVE WORK:

12.9.1 If the Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from the Owner to proceed to correct Defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by the

Owner in accordance with paragraph 12.6, or if the Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, the Owner may, after seven days' written notice to the Contractor, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph the Owner shall proceed expeditiously.

12.9.2 To the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action, the Owner may exclude the Contractor from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend the Contractor's services related thereto, take possession of the Contractor's tool, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or approved remote storage sites or for which the Owner has paid the Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, the Contractor shall allow the Owner and his authorized representatives such access to the site as may be necessary to enable the Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.

12.9.3 All direct, indirect and consequential costs of the Owner or its agents in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against the Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work and the Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Amount.

12.9.4 Such direct, indirect and consequential costs will include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court and arbitration costs and all cost of repair and replacement of Work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of the Contractor's Defective Work.

12.9.5 The Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time because of any delay in performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by the Owner of the Owner's rights and remedies hereunder.

## 13. ARTICLE 13 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION:

## 13.1 SCHEDULE OF VALUES:

13.1.1 The Schedule of Values established as provided in paragraph 6.6 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to the Owner. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

## 13.2 PRELIMINARY PAYMENTS:

13.2.1 Upon Approval of the Schedule of Values the Contractor may be paid for direct costs substantiated by paid invoices and other prerequisite documents required by the Contract Documents. Direct costs shall include the cost of Bonds, insurance, approved materials stored on the site or at approved remote storage sites, deposits required by a supplier prior to fabricating materials, and other approved direct mobilization costs substantiated as indicated above. These payments shall be included as a part of the total Contract Amount as stated in the Contract.

# 13.3 APPLICATION FOR PROGRESS PAYMENT:

13.3.1 The Contractor shall submit to the Owner for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by the Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application for Payment and accompanied by such supporting documentation as required by the Contract Documents.

13.3.2 Progress payments will be made as the Work progresses on a monthly basis.

## 13.4 REVIEW OF APPLICATION FOR PROGRESS PAYMENT:

13.4.1 Owner will, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment, or return the Application for Payment to the Contractor indicating in writing the Owner's reasons for refusing to recommend payment.

13.4.2 If the latter case, the Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

## 13.5 STORED MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT:

13.5.1 If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that the Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all charges, security interests and encumbrances and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect the Owner's interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to the Owner.

13.5.2 No payment will be made for perishable materials that could be rendered useless because of long storage periods.

13.5.3 No progress payment will be made for living plant materials until planted.

13.5.4 The payment may be reduced by an amount equal to transportation and handling cost if the materials are stored offsite, in a remote location, or will require special handling.

## 13.6 CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF TITLE:

13.6.1 The Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of any claims, liens, security interests and further obligations.

## 13.7 WITHHOLDING OF PAYMENTS:

13.7.1 The Owner may withhold or refuse payment for any of the reasons listed below provided it gives written notice of its intent to withhold and of the basis for withholding:

13.7.2 The Work is Defective, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement, or has been installed without Approval of Shop Drawings, or by an unapproved subcontractor.

13.7.3 The Contract Amount has been reduced by Change Order.

13.7.4 The Owner has been required to correct Defective Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 12.9.

13.7.5 The Owner's actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in subparagraphs 14.2.1.1 through 14.2.1.11 inclusive.

13.7.6 Claims have been made against the Owner or against the funds held by the Owner on account of the Contractor's actions or inactions in performing this Contract, or there are other items entitling the Owner to a set off.

13.7.7 Subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any previous payments for reasons stated in subparagraphs 13.7.1 through 13.7.5.

13.7.8 The Contractor has failed to fulfill or is in violation of any of his obligations under any provision of this Contract.

## 13.8 RETAINAGE:

13.8.1 At any time the Owner finds that satisfactory progress is not being made it may in addition to the amounts withheld under 13.7 retain a maximum amount equal to 10% of the total amount earned on all subsequent progress payments.

13.8.2 This retainage may be released at such time as the Owner finds that satisfactory progress is being made.

## 13.9 REQUEST FOR RELEASE OF FUNDS:

13.9.1 If the Contractor believes the basis for withholding is invalid or no longer exists, immediate written notice of the facts and Contract provisions on which the Contractor relies, shall be given to the Owner, together with a request for release of funds and adequate documentary evidence proving that the problem has been cured.

13.9.2 In the case of withholding which has occurred at the request of the Department of Labor, the Contractor shall provide a letter from the Department of Labor stating that withholding is no longer requested.

13.9.3 Following such a submittal by the Contractor, the Owner shall have a reasonable time to investigate and verify the facts and seek additional assurances before determining whether release of withheld payments is justified.

## 13.10 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION:

13.10.1 When the Contractor considers the Work ready for its intended use the Contractor shall notify the Owner in writing that the Work of a designated portion thereof is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by the Contractor as incomplete) and request that the Owner issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.

13.10.2 Within a reasonable time thereafter, the Owner, the Contractor and appropriate Consultant(s) shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion.

13.10.3 If the Owner does not consider the Work substantially complete, the Owner will notify the Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefore. If the Owner considers the Work substantially complete, the Owner will within fourteen days execute and deliver to the Contractor a certificate of Substantial Completion with a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected.

13.10.4 At the time of delivery of the certificate of Substantial Completion the Owner will deliver to the Contractor a written division of responsibilities pending Final Completion with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties which shall be consistent with the terms of the Contract Documents.

13.10.5 The Owner shall be responsible for all Owner costs resulting from the initial inspection and the first re-inspection, and the Contractor shall pay all costs incurred by the Owner resulting from re-inspections, thereafter.

# 13.11 ACCESS FOLLOWING SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION:

13.11.1 The Owner shall have the right to exclude the Contractor from the Work after the date of Substantial Completion, but the Owner shall allow Contractor reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

# 13.12 FINAL INSPECTION:

13.12.1 Upon written notice from the Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, the Owner will make a Final inspection with the Contractor and appropriate Consultants and will notify the Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or Defective.

13.12.2 The Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to remedy such deficiencies.

13.12.3 The Contractor shall pay for all costs incurred by the Owner resulting from reinspections.

#### 13.13 FINAL APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT:

13.13.1 After the Contractor has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of the Owner and delivered all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of payment to all laborers, subcontractors and Suppliers, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents and other documents all as required by the Contract Documents, and after the Owner has indicated that the Work is acceptable (subject to the provisions of paragraph 13.16), the Contractor may make application for Final payment following the procedure for progress payments.

13.13.2 The Application for Final Payment shall be accompanied by all certificates, warranties, guaranties, releases, affidavits, and other documentation required by the Contract Documents.

#### 13.14 FINAL PAYMENT AND FINAL COMPLETION:

13.14.1 If on the basis of the Owner's observation of the Work during construction and Final inspection, and the Owner's review of the Application for Final Payment and accompanying documentation all as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner is satisfied that the Work has been completed and the Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, the Owner will process Application for Final Payment.

13.14.2 Otherwise, the Owner will return the Application for Final Payment to the Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to process Final payment, in which case the Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Final Payment.

13.14.3 If, through no fault of the Contractor, Final Completion of the Work is significantly delayed, the Owner shall, upon receipt of the Contractor's Final Application for Payment, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by the Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage provided for in paragraph 13.8, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.1, the written consent of the Surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed shall be submitted by the Contractor to the Owner with the application for such payment.

13.14.4 Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing Final Payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

#### 13.15 FINAL ACCEPTANCE:

13.15.1 Following receipt of the Contractor's Release with no exceptions, and certification that laborers, subcontractors and material men have been paid, certification of payment of payroll and revenue taxes, and Final payment to the Contractor, the Owner will issue a letter of Final Acceptance, releasing the Contractor from further obligations under the Contract, except as provided in paragraph 13.16.

#### 13.16 CONTRACTOR'S CONTINUING OBLIGATION:

13.16.1 The Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work and pay all laborers, subcontractors, and material men in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute.

13.16.2 Neither any progress or Final payment by the Owner, nor the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion, nor any use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by the Owner, nor any act of acceptance by the Owner nor any failure to do so, nor any review and Approval of a Shop Drawing or sample submission, nor any correction of Defective Work by the Owner will constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract

Documents or a release of the Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

## 13.17 WAIVER OF CLAIMS BY CONTRACTOR:

13.17.1 The making and acceptance of Final payment will constitute a waiver of all claims by the Contractor against the Owner other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

## 13.18 NO WAIVER OF LEGAL RIGHTS:

13.18.1 The Owner shall not be precluded or be estopped by any payment, measurement, estimate, or certificate made either before or after the completion and acceptance of the Work and payment therefor, from showing the true amount and character of the Work performed and materials furnished by the Contractor, nor from showing that any payment, measurement, estimate or certificate is untrue or is incorrectly made, or that the Work or materials are Defective.

13.18.2 The Owner shall not be precluded or estopped, not with standing any such measurement, estimate, or certificate and payment in accordance therewith, from recovering from the Contractor or his Sureties, or both, such damages as it may sustain by reason of Contractor's failure to comply with requirements of the Contract Documents.

13.18.3 Neither the acceptance by the Owner, or any representative of the Owner, nor any payment for or acceptance of the whole or any part of the Work, nor any extension of the Contract Time, nor any possession taken by the Owner, shall operate as a waiver of any portion of the Contract or of the power herein reserved, or of any right to damages.

13.18.4 A waiver by the Owner of any breach of the Contract shall not be held to be a waiver of any other subsequent breach.

## 13.19 DEDUCTIONS:

13.19.1 The Owner may deduct from the amount of any payment made to the Contractor any sums owed to the Owner by the Contractor including but not limited to:

13.19.1.1 Past due sales tax,

13.19.1.2 port and harbor fees,

13.19.1.3 property tax or rent.

13.19.2 Before making any such deductions, the Owner shall have provided Contractor written notice of the amount claimed by the Owner to be due and owing from the Contractor.

# 14. ARTICLE 14 - SUSPENSION OF WORK, DEFAULT AND TERMINATION:

# 14.1 OWNER MAY SUSPEND WORK:

14.1.1 The Owner may, at any time suspend the Work or any portion thereof by notice in writing to the Contractor. If the Work is suspended without cause the Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if the Contractor makes an approved claim therefore as provided in Article 15.

14.1.2 However, no adjustment shall be made under this clause for any suspension, delay, or interruption to the extent that suspension is due to the fault or negligence of the Contractor, or that suspension is necessary for Contract compliance, or that performance would have been so suspended, delayed, or interrupted by any other cause, including the fault or negligence of the Contractor.

14.1.3 In case of suspension of Work, the Contractor shall be responsible for preventing damage to or loss of any of the Work already performed and of all materials whether stored on or off the site or approved remote storage sites.

#### 14.2 DEFAULT OF CONTRACTOR:

14.2.1 If the Contractor:

14.2.1.1 Fails to begin the Work under the Contract within the time specified in the Contract Documents, or

14.2.1.2 Fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workmen or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 6.6 as revised from time to time), or

14.2.1.3 Performs the Work unsuitably or neglects or refuses to remove materials or to correct Defective Work.

14.2.1.4 Discontinues the prosecution of the Work, or

14.2.1.5 Fails to resume Work which has been discontinued within a reasonable time after notice to do so, or

14.2.1.6 Becomes insolvent or is declared bankrupt, or commits any act of bankruptcy or insolvency except as prohibited by 11 U.S.C. 363, or

14.2.1.7 Allows any final judgment to stand against him unsatisfied for period of 60 days, or

14.2.1.8 Makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors without the consent of the Owner, or

14.2.1.9 Disregards Regulatory Requirements of any public body having jurisdiction, or

14.2.1.10 Otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents, or

14.2.1.11 For any cause whatsoever, fails to carry on the Work in an acceptable manner, the Owner may give notice in writing to the Contractor and his Surety of such delay, neglect, or default.

14.2.2 If the Contractor or Surety, within the time specified in the above Notice of Default, shall not proceed in accordance therewith, then the Owner may, upon written notification to the Contractor or Surety of the fact of such delay, neglect or default and the Contractor's failure to comply with such notice, have full power and authority without violating the Contract, to take the prosecution of the Work out of the hands of the Contractor.

14.2.3 The Owner may terminate the services of the Contractor, exclude the Contractor from the site and take possession of the Work and of all the Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by the Contractor (without liability to the Contractor for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which the Owner has paid the Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as the Owner may deem expedient.

14.2.4 The Owner may enter into an agreement for the completion of said Contract according to the terms and provisions thereof, or use such other methods that in the opinion of the Owner are required for the completion of said Contract in an acceptable manner.

14.2.5 The Owner may, by written notice to the Contractor and his Surety or his representative, transfer the employment of the Work from the Contractor to the Surety, or if the Contractor abandons the Work undertaken under the Contract, the Owner may, at his option with written notice to the Surety and without any written notice to the Contractor, transfer the employment for said Work directly to the Surety.

14.2.6 The Surety shall submit its plan for completion of the Work, including any contracts or agreements with third parties for such completion, to the Owner for Approval prior to beginning completion of the Work. Approval of such Contracts shall be in accordance with all applicable requirements and procedures for Approval of subcontracts as stated in the Contract Documents.

14.2.7 Upon receipt of the notice terminating the services of the Contractor, the Surety shall enter upon the premises and take possession of all materials, tools, and appliances thereon for the purpose of completing the Work included under the Contract and employ by contract or otherwise any person or persons to finish the Work and provide the materials therefore, without termination of the continuing full force and effect of this Contract.

14.2.8 In case of such transfer of employment to the Surety, the Surety shall be paid in its own name on estimates covering Work subsequently performed under the terms of the Contract and according to the terms thereof without any right of the Contractor to make any claim for the same or any part thereof.

14.2.9 If the Contract is terminated for default, the Contractor and the Surety shall be jointly and severally liable for damages for delay as provided by paragraph 11.8, and for the excess cost of completion, and all costs and expenses incurred by the Owner in completing the Work or arranging for completion of the Work, including but not limited to costs of assessing the Work to be done, costs associated with advertising, soliciting or negotiating for bids or proposals for completion, and other re-procurement costs.

14.2.10 Following termination the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further balance of the amount to be paid under the Contract until the Work is fully finished and accepted, at which time if the unpaid balance exceeds the amount due the Owner and any amounts due to persons for whose benefit the Owner has withheld funds, such excess shall be paid by the Owner to the Contractor.

14.2.11 If the damages, costs, and expenses due the Owner exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor and his Surety shall pay the difference.

14.2.12 If, after notice of termination of the Contractor's right to proceed under the provisions of this clause, it is determined for any reason that the Contractor was not in default under the provisions of this clause, or that the delay was excusable under the provisions of this clause, or that termination was wrongful, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be determined in accordance with the clause providing for convenience termination.

#### 14.3 RIGHTS OR REMEDIES:

14.3.1 Where the Contractor's services have been so terminated by the Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of the Owner against the Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue.

14.3.2 Any retention or payment of moneys due the Contractor by the Owner will not release the Contractor from liability.

#### 14.4 CONVENIENCE TERMINATION:

14.4.1 The performance of the Work may be terminated by the Owner in accordance with this section in whole or in part, whenever, for any reason the Owner shall determine that such termination is in the best interest of the Owner.

14.4.2 Any such termination shall be effected by delivery to the Contractor of a Notice of Termination, specifying termination is for the convenience of the Owner the extent to which performance of Work is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

14.4.3 Immediately upon receipt of a Notice of Termination and except as otherwise directed by the Owner the Contractor shall:

14.4.3.1 Stop Work on the date and to the extent specified in the Notice of Termination;

14.4.3.2 Place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, services, or facilities except as may be necessary for completion of such portion of the Work as is not terminated;

14.4.3.3 Terminate all orders and subcontracts to the extent that they relate to the performance of Work terminated by the Notice of Termination;

14.4.3.4 With the written Approval of the Owner, to the extent he may require, settle all outstanding liabilities and all claims arising out of such termination of orders and subcontracts, the cost of which would be reimbursable, in whole, or in part, in accordance with the provisions of the Contract;

14.4.3.5 Submit to the Owner a list, certified as to quantity and quality, of any or all items of termination inventory exclusive of items the disposition of which had been directed or authorized by the Owner;

14.4.3.6 Transfer to the Owner the completed or partially completed record Drawings, Shop Drawings, information, and other property which, if the Contract had been completed, would be required to be furnished to the Owner;

14.4.3.7 Take such action as may be necessary, or as the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the property related to the Contract which is in the possession of the Contractor and in which the Owner has or may acquire any interest.

14.4.4 The Contractor shall proceed immediately with the performance of the above obligations.

14.4.5 When the Owner orders termination of the Work effective on a certain date, all Work in place as of that date will be paid for in accordance with the Basis of Payment clause of the Contract.

14.4.6 Materials required for completion and on hand but not incorporated in the Work will be paid for at cost plus 15% with materials becoming the property of the Owner or the Contractor may retain title to the materials and be paid an agreed upon lump sum.

14.4.7 Materials on order shall be canceled, and the Owner shall pay reasonable factory cancellation charges with the option of taking delivery of the materials in lieu of payment of cancellation charges.

14.4.8 The Contractor shall be paid 10% of the cost, freight not included, of materials canceled, and direct expenses only for Contractor chartered freight transport which cannot be canceled without charges, to the extent that the Contractor can establish them.

14.4.9 The extra costs due to cancellation of Bonds and insurance and that part of job start-up and phase-out costs not amortized by the amount of Work accomplished shall be paid by the Owner.

14.4.10 Charges for loss of profit or consequential damages shall not be recoverable except as provided above.

14.4.11 The termination claim shall be submitted promptly, but in no event later than 90 days from the effective date of termination, unless one or more extensions in writing are granted by the Owner upon request of the Contractor made in writing within the 90 day period.

14.4.12 Upon failure of the Contractor to submit his termination claim within the time allowed, the Owner may determine, on the basis of information available to him, the amount, if any, due to the Contractor by reason of the termination and shall thereupon pay to the Contractor so determined.

14.4.13 The Contractor and the Owner may agree upon whole or any part of the amount or amounts to be paid to the Contractor by reason of the total or partial termination of the Work pursuant to paragraph 14.4.

14.4.14 The Contract shall be amended accordingly, and the Contractor shall be paid the agreed amount. In the event of the failure of the Contractor and the Owner to agree in whole or in part, as provided heretofore, as to the amounts with respect to costs to be paid to the Contractor in connection with the termination of the Work the Owner shall determine, on the basis of information available to him, the amount, if any, due to the Contractor by reason of the termination and shall pay to the Contractor the amount determined as follows: 14.4.14.1 All costs and expenses reimbursable in accordance with the Contract not previously paid to the Contractor for the performance of the Work prior to the effective date of the Notice of Termination;

14.4.14.2 So far as not included above, the cost of settling and paying claims arising out of the termination of the Work under subcontracts or orders which are properly chargeable to the terminated portions of the Contract;

14.4.14.3 The reasonable costs of settlement with respect to the terminated portion of the Contract heretofore, to the extent that these costs have not been covered under the payment provisions of the Contract.

14.4.15 The Contractor shall have the right of appeal under the Owner's claim procedures, as defined in Article 15, for any determination made by the Owner, except if the Contractor has failed to submit his claim within the time provided and has failed to request an extension of such time, Contractor shall have no such right of appeal. In arriving at the amount due the Contractor under this section, there shall be deducted:

14.4.15.1 All previous payments made to the Contractor for the performance of Work under the Contract prior to termination;

14.4.15.2 Any claim for which the Owner may have against the Contractor;

14.4.15.3 The agreed price for, or the proceeds of sale of, any materials, supplies, or other things acquired by the Contractor or sold pursuant to the provisions of this section and not otherwise recovered by or credited to the Owner; and,

14.4.15.4 All progress payments made to the Contractor under the provisions of this section.

14.4.16 Where the Work has been terminated by the Owner said termination shall not affect or terminate any of the rights of the Owner against the Contractor or his Surety then existing or which may thereafter accrue because of a default.

14.4.17 Any retention or payment of monies by the Owner due to the Contractor under the terms of the Contract shall not release the Contractor or his Surety from liability.

14.4.18 Unless otherwise provided for in the Contract Documents, or by applicable statute, the Contractor, from the effective date of termination and for a period of three years after final settlement under this Contract, shall preserve and make available to the Owner at all reasonable times at the office of the Contractor, all its books, records, documents, and other evidence bearing on the cost and expenses of the Contractor under this Contract and relating to the Work terminated hereunder.

#### 15. ARTICLE 15 - CLAIMS AND DISPUTES:

#### 15.1 NOTIFICATION:

15.1.1 In addition to the notice requirements set out elsewhere in this Contract, if the Contractor becomes aware of any act or occurrence which may form the basis of a claim by the Contractor for additional compensation or an extension of time for performance, or if any dispute arises regarding a question of fact or interpretation of the Contract, the Contractor shall immediately inform the Project Manager.

15.1.2 If the matter cannot be resolved by agreement within 7 days, the Contractor shall, within the next 14 days, submit an Intent to Claim in writing to the Project Manager.

15.1.3 The Claim, if not resolved, shall be presented to the Project Manager, in writing, within 60 days following receipt of the Intent to Claim.

15.1.4 Receipt of the Claim will be acknowledged in writing by the Project Manager.

15.1.5 The Contractor agrees that unless these written notices are provided, the Contractor will have no entitlement to additional time or compensation for such act, event or condition.

15.1.6 The Contractor shall in any case continue diligent performance of the Contract.

#### 15.2 PRESENTING CLAIM:

15.2.1 The Claim shall be submitted in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.12 and shall specifically include the following:

15.2.1.1 The act, event or condition giving rise to the claim.

15.2.1.2 The Contract provisions which apply to the claim and under which relief is provided.

15.2.1.3 The item or items of Contract Work affected and how they are affected.

15.2.1.4 The specific relief requested, including additional Contract Time if

applicable, and the basis upon which it was calculated.

# 15.3 CLAIM VALIDITY, ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, & PROJECT MANAGER'S ACTIONS:

15.3.1 The Claim, in order to be valid, must not only show that the Contractor suffered damages or delay but that those conditions were actually a result of the act, event or condition complained of and that the Contract provides entitlement to relief to the Contractor for such act, event, or condition.

15.3.2 The Project Manager reserves the right to make written request to the Contractor at any time for additional information which the Contractor may possess relative to the Claim.

15.3.3 The Contractor agrees to provide the Project Manager such additional information within 30 days of receipt of such a request. Failure to furnish such additional information may be regarded as a waiver of the Claim.

15.3.4 The Claim, if not resolved by agreement within 60 days of its receipt, will automatically be forwarded to the Owner for formal written decision.

#### 15.4 OWNER'S DECISION:

15.4.1 The Contractor will be furnished the Owner's Decision within the next 90 days, unless additional information is requested by the Owner.

15.4.2 The Owner's Decision is final and conclusive unless fraudulent as to the Claim.

#### 15.5 NOTICE OF APPEAL:

15.5.1 Within 14 days of receipt of the Owner's Decision, the Contractor may deliver a Notice of Appeal to the Owner in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.13 and request a hearing.

15.5.2 The Notice of Appeal shall include specific exceptions to the Owner's Decision, including specific provisions of the Contract, which the Contractor intends to rely upon in the appeal.

15.5.3 General assertions that the Owner's Decision is contrary to law or to fact are not sufficient.

#### 15.6 OWNER'S DECISION ON APPEAL:

15.6.1 The decision of the Owner on appeal will be rendered within 90 days after the conclusion of a hearing conducted under ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.15 or the date of receipt of the Notice of Appeal, whichever is later.

15.6.2 The time limits given above may be extended by mutual consent.

15.6.3 The decision of the Owner on appeal shall be final and conclusive unless the Contractor appeals to the superior court in accordance with ARRC Procurement Rule 1800.18.

#### 16. ARTICLE 16 - MISCELLANEOUS:

#### 16.1 GOVERNING LAW:

16.1.1 This Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Alaska and the provisions of ARRC's Procurement Rules.

#### 16.2 CONTRACT CLAUSES:

16.2.1 If any contract clause is declared null and void, then all other clauses shall remain in force.

# APPENDIX F

## SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS

SC - 01 <u>Time for Completion</u>: The work which the Contractor is required to perform under this Contract shall commence within ten (10) calendar days of the date stipulated by the Owner in the Notice-to-Proceed to the Contractor. Substantial Completion of all work under this contract shall be made by **September 20, 2019**.

SC - 02 <u>Permit Requirements</u>: The Contractor shall call for and obtain all required Municipal, State, and Federal agency permits, including building permits.

SC - 03 <u>Delete 6.5 Anticipated Schedules in Appendix F, General Conditions, and</u> <u>replace in its entirety with the following:</u> Before mobilizing to the work site, the Contractor is to provide Alaska Railroad Corporation with a schedule for the work under this contract. The schedule is to indicate activities on a weekly basis from mobilization through demobilization. Should the work lag behind the schedule by more than one week, the Contractor is provide a revised schedule to the Owner's Representative. The contractor will need to schedule work activities in greater detail with the Owner's Representative.

SC - 04 <u>Basis of Payment</u>: Payment will be made for work performed in accordance with project drawings and these specifications. Payment shall be made only for the actual quantity of work completed. Contractor shall provide invoices with sufficient detail to support progress payments and include ARRC assigned contract number. Final payment will be made upon final acceptance of the work by ARRC, receipt of warranties and Alaska Department of Labor Notice of Completion.

## END OF SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS

# APPENDIX G

## CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN

### 1. SUBMITTAL AND GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- 1.1. Section 6.26 of the General Conditions requires a CQC Plan. This section provides further information about CQC Plan requirements.
- 1.2. The Contractor shall establish and maintain an effective quality management system. The quality management system shall consist of plans, procedures, and the organization necessary to provide material, equipment, and workmanship that comply with the requirements of the contract documents. The system shall cover operations both onsite and offsite, and shall be keyed to the proposed sequence of the work.
- 1.3. The Contractor shall prepare a Construction Quality Control (CQC) plan in conformance with the requirements of this appendix and all other contract documents. A complete detailed CQC plan shall be submitted to the Project Manager within 10 days of intent to award and shall be approved in writing by the Project Manager prior to proceeding with the work.

The Contractor's CQC plan shall include. The CQC plan shall include detailed description of how manufactured materials will be stockpiled and protected prior to incorporation into the project.

- 1.4. The CQC plan shall be capable of ensuring that the procurement, shipping, handling, fabrication, installation, cleaning, inspection, construction, testing, storage, examination, repair maintenance, and required modifications of all materials, equipment, and elements of the work comply with the requirements of the contract documents and that all materials incorporated in the work will perform satisfactorily for the purpose intended.
- 1.5. If Contractor does not provide an acceptable CQC plan, ARRC may, at its sole discretion, elect to award the contract to others.

## 2. AUTHORITY AND RESPONSIBILITY

- 2.1. Authority: The persons and organizations performing quality control and quality assurance functions shall have sufficient authority and organizational freedom to identify quality problems and to initiate, recommend, provide, and verify implementation of the solution.
- 2.2. Changes in Plan or Personnel: The Contractor shall not revise the CQC or the quality staffing levels or replace any of the key personnel specified herein without prior written approval from the Project Manager.
- 2.3. Contractor's Responsibility: The Contractor is solely responsible for achieving project quality and shall have overall responsibility for the quality of all construction work. The contractor shall conduct quality management

activities, which include inspection, materials testing, and other activities specifically developed and/or chosen by the Contractor.

- 2.4. Owner's Responsibility: ARRC reserves the right to, and will, conduct inspections, testing, sampling, and evaluation associated with quality assurance and independent quality assurance. ARRC's role in construction is to provide the following.
  - 2.4.1. Quality assurance and independent assurance of construction activities, inspection, and materials testing. ARRC will do this with either its staff or a consultant acting as the Project Manager.
  - 2.4.2. Oversight of the Contractor's quality management activities to ensure adherence to the CQC plan and compliance with the contract documents.
  - 2.4.3. Notifying the Contractor promptly of irregularities or deficiencies observed in the work.
  - 2.4.4. Oversight of the Contractor's construction management, including but not limited to scheduling, invoicing, shop drawing review, submittal review and processing, document control, measurement of pay item quantities, and SWPPP implementation and maintenance and etc.

# 3. CONSTRUCTION QUALITY CONTROL (CQC) PLAN

- 3.1. Objectives: Quality in the construction phase is the program of policies, procedures, and responsibilities required to provide confidence that the desired characteristics have been obtained to help ensure the project will perform its intended function for its design life. Quality control in the construction phase shall consist of those actions necessary to assess production and construction processes so as to control the level of quality being produced in the end project. The Contractor's quality control actions shall include examining, checking, and inspecting in-process and completed work, and materials sampling and testing during production and construction, as a means of controlling and measuring the characteristics and conformity of an item, process, or feature to contract requirements.
- 3.2. The Contractor's CQC plan shall be capable of:
  - 3.2.1. Ensuring that the design, procurement, shipping, handling, fabrication, installation, cleaning, inspection, construction, testing, storage, examination, repair, maintenance, and required modifications of all materials, equipment, and elements of the work comply with the requirements of the contract documents.
  - 3.2.2. Ensuring that all materials incorporated in the work, all equipment, and all elements of the work will perform satisfactorily for the purpose intended.

- 3.3. Contents of the CQC Plan: The CQC plan shall delineate the type and frequency of inspection, sampling, and testing deemed necessary to measure and control the various properties of material and workmanship of all construction processes within the tolerances governed by the drawings and specifications, applicable codes and regulations, permit conditions, and other contract requirements as contained herein. The CQC plan shall include the following, at a minimum.
  - 3.3.1. Construction activity and item inspection plans.
  - 3.3.2. Schedule of materials control including materials to be tested, test methods, and frequency of testing. The CQC Plan shall reference and match any test methods or frequencies described in the Contract Documents.
  - 3.3.3. Sampling techniques, and methodology, such as the use of random number tables, for selecting representative testing and or sampling locations.
  - 3.3.4. Control of workmanship.
  - 3.3.5. Identification and qualifications of key quality control personnel, including the quality control manager, inspectors, and technicians. Include an organization chart with reporting lines.
  - 3.3.6. Name and location of testing laboratories.
  - 3.3.7. Documentation procedures, including inspection and test records; accuracy and calibration checks; nature, number, and type of deficiencies found; nature of corrective actions; and quantities of work tested and sampled.
  - 3.3.8. Inventory of the field and laboratory equipment (along with calibration certifications) that will be used to perform the testing.
  - 3.3.9. Mandatory inspection points.
  - 3.3.10. Description of the quality control process that will be employed to ensure that any items manufactured off-site, including but not limited to multi-plate pipes, piles, bridge girders and structural steel meet contract requirements. If quality control is performed by subcontractors, manufacturers, or suppliers, provide their item-specific quality control processes as part of the CQC plan.
  - 3.3.11. Description of the quality control processes that will be employed to ensure installation of all structural items, including but not limited to utility crossings, culverts, multi-plate pipes, piles, structural concrete, and steel erection results in a product that conforms to contract requirements.
  - 3.3.12. Description of how and where manufactured materials will be stockpiled and protected prior to incorporation into the project.

# 4. CONSTRUCTION QUALITY ORGANIZATION

- 4.1. The construction CQC shall describe the Contractor's quality management organization for all of the project construction processes. At a minimum, the CQC shall identify the following positions.
  - 4.1.1. Construction Manager or Superintendent: The Construction Manager shall be the individual responsible for the overall project construction, quality management, and contract administration for this project.
  - 4.1.2. Construction Quality Manager: The Construction Quality Manager may work directly for the Contractor or may be contracted from an independent firm or organization. The Construction Quality Manager shall work under the direct supervision of the Construction Manager. The Construction Quality Manager and the Construction Manager or Superintendent shall not be the same person. It shall be the responsibility of the Construction Quality Manager to perform workmanship inspections, implement quality planning, oversee quality control testing, and coordinate with Owner's QA testing and independent assurance testing. The Construction Quality Manager shall also cooperate with the Project Manager in compiling a statistical correlation of materials and workmanship data. The Construction Quality Manager shall be responsible for submitting requested inspection, testing, and other data to the Project Manager on a daily basis or as determined by the Construction Quality Manager and ARRC's field representative.. The Construction Quality Manager shall have at least two years (within the last five years) of experience in inspection and materials testing for similar projects.
  - 4.1.3. Construction Testing Technicians: The construction testing technicians may work directly for the Contractor or may be contracted from an independent firm or organization. They shall work under the direct supervision of the Construction Quality Manager and perform testing and inspections as indicated in the CQC plan. Each Construction Testing Technician shall have training and/or technical certification, as appropriate, for the specific type and level of work that they will be testing, including sampling methods appropriate to the type of material being tested. Appropriately trained Construction Testing Technicians shall perform all contract required tests for excavation and embankment materials, selected embankment materials, subbase and base materials, asphalt pavement, concrete, welding, structural steel bolting, painting and coating, and any other materials or work for which the Contractor is responsible under the Contractor's quality management system.
- **5. PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING:** Before the start of construction, the Contractor shall meet with ARRC or its authorized representative in a pre-construction meeting. A topic of the pre-construction meeting shall be the Contractor's proposed quality

management system. During the meeting, a mutual understanding of the system details shall be developed, including the forms for recording the Contractor's quality control operations, control activities, testing, administration of the system for both onsite and offsite work, and the Contractor's quality control program. Minutes of the meeting shall be prepared and signed by both the Construction Manager and the Project Manager. The minutes shall become a part of the contract file. Additional conferences may be called at any time to reconfirm mutual understandings.

# 6. INSPECTIONS AND TESTS

- 6.1. Except where they are specifically indicated to be the Owner's responsibility, or are provided by another identified entity, the Contractor shall provide inspections, tests, and similar quality control services in accordance with the approved CQC plan. Costs for these services shall be included in the contract price, whether performed by the Contractor's personnel or an independent firm.
- 6.2. Associated Services: The Contractor shall cooperate with organizations performing required inspections, tests, and similar services and shall provide reasonable auxiliary services as requested. Auxiliary services required include, but are not limited to:
  - 6.2.1. Providing access to the work and furnishing incidental labor and facilities necessary to facilitate inspections and tests.
  - 6.2.2. Taking adequate quantities of representative samples of materials that require testing or assisting the Owner in taking samples.
  - 6.2.3. Providing facilities for storage or curing of test samples, and delivery of samples to testing laboratories.
  - 6.2.4. Providing the Owner with a proposed mix design for use for each materials mix that requires control. The mix design shall be for the current year, and shall be accompanied by current year test results from a materials testing laboratory with current AASHTO accreditation in the test methods required for the respective mix design. All source materials used for preparing the mix design shall be the same as those materials that will be used for the project.
  - 6.2.5. Security and protection of samples and test equipment at the project site.
- 6.3. Coordination: The Contractor, the Project Manager, and any independent testing agencies shall coordinate the sequence of activities to accommodate required inspection and testing services with a minimum of delay. In addition, the Contractor and ARRC shall coordinate activities so that removing and replacing construction to accommodate inspections and tests will not be required.
- 6.4. The Contractor is responsible for scheduling times for inspections, tests, taking samples, and similar activities.

- 6.5. Mandatory Inspection Documentation Points: Documentation points are mandatory verification and inspection points that shall be identified in the CQC plan and the project schedule, and specifically approved by the ARRC. Documentation points should be points at which critical characteristics are to be measured and documented by the Construction Quality Manager. It will be the responsibility of the Construction Quality Manager to certify that the construction has met the requirements of the plans and specifications and to sign all inspection documentation. Inspection documentation shall be submitted to ARRC or its representative when requested. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to determine inspection documentation point criteria and required documentation.
- 6.6. ARRC shall be notified a minimum of 48 hours prior to any mandatory inspection.
  - 6.6.1. The mandatory inspection points for this project shall be established through coordination between the contractor and the Project Manager.
- 6.7. Completion Inspection: At the completion of all work or any increment thereof established by a completion time stated in the schedule or in the CQC plan, the Construction Quality Manager shall conduct a completion inspection of the work and develop a punch list of items that do not conform to the contract documents. Such a list of deficiencies shall be included in the QC documentation as required herein, and shall include the estimated date by which the deficiencies will be corrected. The Construction Quality Manager shall make a second completion inspection to make certain that all deficiencies noted on the punch list have been corrected and so notify ARRC. The completion inspections and any deficiency corrections required by this paragraph shall be accomplished within the time stated for completion of the entire work or any particular increment thereof if the project is divided into increments by separate completion dates.

## 7. DOCUMENTATION

- 7.1. The Contractor shall maintain daily records of quality control operations, activities, and tests performed, including the work of suppliers and subcontractors. These records shall be on an acceptable form and shall include factual evidence that required activities or tests have been performed, including, but not limited to, the following.
  - 7.1.1. Type and number of control activities and tests involved.
  - 7.1.2. Results of control activities or tests.
  - 7.1.3. Nature of nonconformance's, defects, and/or causes for rejection.
  - 7.1.4. Proposed corrective action.
  - 7.1.5. Corrective actions taken.

- 7.1.6. List of trades and subcontractors working on the project, and the number of personnel working.
- 7.1.7. Description and inventory of materials delivered by suppliers for future incorporation into the work, including identification of supplier.
- 7.1.8. Description of weather and site conditions encountered any delays, and acknowledgement of any instructions given by ARRC.
- 7.2. The daily quality control report records shall cover both conforming and nonconforming work and shall include a statement that supplies and materials incorporated in the work and workmanship comply with the contract. The Construction Quality Manager shall sign the daily quality control report and furnish legible copies to ARRC by the end of the following workday.
- 7.3. Monthly quality control reports that summarize project status, work completed related to funds expended, any nonconformance, and subsequent corrective actions shall be provided.

#### APPENDIX H

#### COST SCHEDULE 1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement ITB No. 19-07-206621

<u>COST SCHEDULE</u>: A Bidder's failure to provide the information requested in this Appendix may be cause for rejection of the bid on the basis on non-responsiveness. Cost shall be bid in accordance to all specifications in Appendix C, Technical Specifications incorporated in drawings and the drawings, and terms and conditions.

<u>AWARD CRITERIA</u>: A contract award resulting from this Invitation to Bid shall be made to the low, responsive, responsible bidder who meets the requirements as set forth in the plans and specifications and compliance thereof. The successful bidder shall hold unit prices of all additives firm for a period of thirty (30) days from the date of bid opening. Award is contingent on the availability of ARRC funds.

#### **Description**

<u>Cost</u>

1. 1400 Wasilla Shops Road Roofing Replacement	\$ Lump Sum

The Undersigned has read the foregoing ITB and hereby agrees to the terms and conditions stated therein by affixing his/her signature below.

**NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT:** The Undersigned declares, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States, that neither he/she nor the firm, association, or corporation of which he/she is a member, has, either directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this Bid.

#### BIDDERS NAME AND ADDRESS

 COMPANY NAME
 SIGNATURE BY AND FOR THE BIDDER

 COMPANY ADDRESS
 PRINTED NAME OF ABOVE BIDDER

 DATE OF BID
 DATE OF BID

 CONTACT PHONE NUMBER
 CONTACT FAX NUMBER